UNIVERSITY OF CALIFORNIA

Santa Barbara

Investigating the Response of Sea Urchin Early Developmental Stages to Multiple Stressors

Related to Climate Change

A dissertation submitted in partial satisfaction of the requirements for the degree Doctor of Philosophy in Ecology, Evolution and Marine Biology

by

Juliet Marie Wong

Committee in charge: Professor Gretchen Hofmann, Chair Professor Debora Iglesias-Rodriguez Professor Kathleen Foltz

September 2019

The dissertation of Juliet Marie Wong is approved.

Debora Iglesias-Rodriguez

Kathleen Foltz

Gretchen Hofmann, Committee Chair

September 2019

Investigating the Response of Sea Urchin Early Developmental Stages to Multiple Stressors

Related to Climate Change

Copyright © 2019

by

Juliet Marie Wong

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

Thank you to my advisor, Dr. Gretchen Hofmann. You have fostered a lab environment in which we are a family. I have been so fortunate to work on what I love, in a place that I love, and with people that I love, and I owe that to you. You have brought me to incredible places where I have had unforgettable experiences. You have taught, supported, and inspired me, and words cannot express how thankful I am for all you have given to me. I would also like to thank my committee members, Drs. Kathy Foltz and Debora Iglesias-Rodriguez for their invaluable insight and advice.

I am enormously grateful to my parents, Frank and Debby Wong. Through early morning fishing trips, aquarium visits, and snorkeling in Hawaii, you sparked my love and fascination for the ocean. Since high school when I told you I wanted to be a marine biologist, you have been nothing but supportive and encouraging every step of the way. Thank you to my siblings, Brendan, Brittany and Candice, for always rooting for me. I am so deeply thankful to my partner, Keiran Swart. Your love and support have gotten me through the most difficult of times. You comfort me when I am stressed and cheer me on when I need encouragement. Regardless of late nights in the lab or remote field work, you have always been there for me, no matter the distance. I love you with all my heart.

I have so much gratitude for my wonderful labmates. Dr. Lydia Kapsenberg, you instantly took me under your wing and showed me the importance of a work-life balance. Mark Bitter and Evan Barba, I could not have asked for better friends to help me through my first year in graduate school. Thank you to Drs. Alice Nguyen and Amanda Kelley for your knowledge and leadership. To Dr. Kevin M. Johnson, I am so grateful for all of your help,

iv

advice, and country music playlists. Cailan Sugano, it is ridiculous how much I laugh when we are together, and I am so lucky to have gone to the Ice with such a great friend. Maddie Housh, it has been a joy working with you, from the first abalone spawn to last autoclave run. Terence Leach and Logan Kozal (aka Togan), you both have been such an integral part of my time at UCSB. Terence, it is rare to find such a caring and delightful friend, especially one who can understand so many of my random references. Logan, like a certain battle angel, your fierce dedication and loyalty never cease to amaze me. Dr. Marie Strader, thank you for your insight and for being an incredible role model to me. Thank you to Jannine Chamorro and Xochitl Clare for the positive energy and wonderful personality you both bring to the lab. To Sam Bogan, I am thankful for our many conversations over this past year. Your insightfulness and curiosity have helped me to think more deeply.

Lastly, I would like to dedicate this dissertation to my dear friend, Dr. Umihiko Hoshijima. Umi, I am so thankful to have shared so many amazing experiences with you. We poked fun at each other, laughed together, danced together, and looked out for each other. There were countless times you would crack a pun and I'd let out an exasperated sigh that would only make you laugh harder. Whenever I needed your help, you never hesitated to pause what you were doing to lend a hand. I came to you with such a variety of questions because I could always count on you and your vast breadth (get it? bread-th) of knowledge about everything. You were such an incredible teacher, labmate, and friend. Your love of and dedication to the things and people you cared about were endlessly inspiring. Thank you for the laughs. Thank you for the memories. Thank you for everything. I'll never forget you.

VITA OF JULIET MARIE WONG

EDUCATION

2014 – 2019 University of California Santa Barbara Doctor of Philosophy Department of Ecology, Evolution and Marine Biology Advisor: Professor Gretchen E. Hofmann

2008 – 2012 **University of Miami** Bachelor of Science in Marine and Atmospheric Science, *Magna cum laude* Majors in Marine Science, Biology, and Geology Minor in Chemistry

PREVIOUS POSITIONS IN RESEARCH

2012 – 2014 **Research Technician and Laboratory Manager** Dr. Heather D. Bracken-Grissom Department of Biological Sciences Florida International University, Biscayne Bay Campus, North Miami, Florida, USA

2012 Laboratory Volunteer Dr. Peter W. Glynn Rosenstiel School of Marine and Atmospheric Science University of Miami, Virginia Key, Florida Keys, USA

2011 **NOAA Ernest F. Hollings Intern** Mentor: Dr. Shallin Busch National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration National Marine Fisheries Service, Northwest Fisheries Science Center, Seattle, Washington, USA

FELLOWSHIPS AND AWARDS

- 2015 2019 National Science Foundation (NSF) Graduate Research Fellowship (GRFP), USA (received 2015)
- 2014 2019 UC Regent's Special Fellowship, University of California Santa Barbara, USA (received 2014)
- 2018 Cawthron International Travel Fellowship, Cawthron Institute, NZ
- 2018 Charles A. Storke Graduate Fellowship, University of California Santa Barbara, USA (\$2,500)
- 2018 Ellen Schamberg Burley Graduate Scholarship, University of California Santa Barbara , to attend the Ocean Global Change Biology Gordon Research Seminar (GRS) and Gordon Research Conference (GRC), Waterville Valley, New Hampshire, USA (\$500)
- 2018 EEMB Departmental Grant Award, University of California Santa Barbara, USA (\$815)

2017	UCSB Academic Senate Doctoral Student Travel Grant to the XIth International Larval Biology Symposium, Honolulu, Hawaii, USA (\$900)
2016	EEMB Departmental Graduate Fellowship, University of California Santa Barbara, USA (\$6,000)
2016	Friday Harbor Laboratories Travel Award, University of Washington, USA (\$1,645)
2012	Outstanding Marine Science Major Award, Rosenstiel School of Marine and Atmospheric Science, University of Miami, USA
2010 - 2012	NOAA Ernest F. Hollings Undergraduate Scholarship, National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration, USA (received 2010)

2008 – 2012 Isaac Bashevis Singer Scholar, University of Miami, USA

PUBLICATIONS

- Wong, JM, JD Gaitán-Espitia, and GE Hofmann. Transcriptional profiles of early stage red sea urchins (*Mesocentrotus franciscanus*) reveal differential regulation of gene expression across development. *Marine Genomics*. 2019. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.margen.2019.05.007.
- Wong, JM, LC Kozal, TS Leach, U Hoshijima, and GE Hofmann. Transgenerational effects in an ecological context: Conditioning of adult sea urchins to upwelling conditions alters maternal provisioning and progeny phenotype. *Journal of Experimental Marine Biology and Ecology*. 517: 65-77. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jembe.2019.04.006.
- Strader, ME, JM Wong, LC Kozal, TS Leach, and GE Hofmann. Parental environments alter DNA methylation in offspring of the purple sea urchin, *Strongylocentrotus purpuratus. Journal of Experimental Marine Biology and Ecology*. 517: 54-64. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jembe.2019.03.002.
- Johnson, KM, JM Wong, U Hoshijima, CS Sugano, and GE Hofmann (2018). Seasonal transcriptomes of the Antarctic pteropod, *Limacina helicina antarctica*. *Marine Environmental Research* 143: 49-59. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.marenvres.2018.10.006.
- 3. **Wong, JM**, KM Johnson, MW Kelly, and GE Hofmann (2018). Transcriptomics reveal transgenerational effects in purple sea urchin embryos: Adult acclimation to upwelling conditions alters the response of their progeny to differential *p*CO₂ levels. *Molecular Ecology* 27(5): 1120-1137. https://doi.org/10.1111/mec.14503.
- Hoshijima, U, JM Wong, and GE Hofmann (2017). Additive effects of pCO₂ and temperature on respiration rates of the Antarctic pteropod, *Limacina helicina antarctica*. *Conservation Physiology* 5(1): cox064. https://doi.org/10.1093/conphys/cox064.
- 1. **Wong, JM**, JL Pérez-Moreno, T-Y Chan, TM Frank, and HD Bracken-Grissom (2015). Phylogenetic and transcriptomic analyses reveal the evolution of bioluminescence and light detection in marine deep-sea shrimps of the family

Oplophoridae (Crustacea: Decapoda). *Molecular Phylogenetics and Evolution* 83: 278-292. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ympev.2014.11.013.

MANUSCRIPTS

Wong, JM and GE Hofmann. The effects of temperature and pCO_2 on the size, thermal tolerance and metabolic rate of the red sea urchin (*Mesocentrotus franciscanus*) during early development. In revision, *Marine Biology*.

Strader, ME, **JM Wong**, and GE Hofmann. Ocean acidification promotes diverse transcriptomic responses in marine metazoans: A literature survey. In revision, *Frontiers in Zoology*. Invited review.

Strader, ME, LC Kozal, TS Leach, **JM Wong**, JD Chamorro, MJ Housh, and GE Hofmann. Examining the role of DNA methylation in transcriptomic plasticity of early stage sea urchins: Developmental and maternal effects in a kelp forest herbivore. Submitted to *Frontiers in Marine Science*.

PRESENTATIONS

2018	Wong, JM , LC Kozal, TS Leach, U Hoshijima, and GE Hofmann. Transgenerational effects in an ecological context: Conditioning of adult sea urchins to upwelling conditions alters the progeny's response to differential pCO_2 levels. Ocean Global Change Biology Gordon Research Conference (GRC). Waterville Valley, New Hampshire, USA. Poster presentation, July 14 - 20.
2018	Strader, ME, JM Wong , LC Kozal, and GE Hofmann. DNA methylation as a potential driver of transgenerational plasticity in the purple sea urchin (<i>Strongylocentrotus purpuratus</i>). Ocean Global Change Biology Gordon Research Conference (GRC). Waterville Valley, New Hampshire, USA. Poster presentation, July 15 – 20.
2017	Wong, JM , KM Johnson, MW Kelly, and GE Hofmann. Transcriptomics reveal transgenerational effects in purple sea urchins, <i>Strongylocentrotus purpuratus</i> , exposed to differential pCO_2 conditions. XIth International Larval Biology Symposium. Honolulu, Hawaii, USA. Oral presentation, August $10 - 13$.
2016	Wong, JM , KM Johnson, MW Kelly, and GE Hofmann. Who's your mommy? Transcriptomics reveal transgenerational effects in purple sea urchins exposed to upwelling conditions. Western Society of Naturalists Annual Meeting. Monterey, California, USA. Oral presentation, November $10 - 13$.
2016	Hofmann, GE, KM Johnson, U Hoshijima and JM Wong . Antarctic pteropods (<i>Limacina helicina antarctica</i>) as a sentinel organism for the impact of ocean acidification. 4^{th} International Symposium on the Ocean in a High-CO ₂ World. Tasmania, Australia. Oral presentation, May $3 - 6$.
2016	Miranda, HV, BP Thoma, JM Wong , DL Felder, KA Crandall, and HD Bracken-Grissom. Dispersant exposure causes generalized shutdown at the

gene-level in crabs. Gulf of Mexico Oil Spill & Ecosystem Science Conference. Tampa, Florida, USA. Poster presentation, February 1 - 4.

- Wong, JM, BP Thoma, DL Felder, KA Crandall, and HD Bracken-Grissom.
 Gene expression and stress response of the flatback mud crab *Eurypanopeus depressus* exposed to crude oil from the Deepwater Horizon oil spill. Gulf of Mexico Oil Spill & Ecosystem Science Conference. Mobile, Alabama, USA. Poster presentation, January 26 29.
- 2013 **Wong, JM**, and HD Bracken-Grissom. Transcriptomics reveal genes involved in bioluminescence and vision in marine deep-sea shrimp (Oplophoridae). The Crustacean Society Summer Meeting. San José, Costa Rica. Poster presentation, July 7 – 11.
- 2011 **Wong, JM** and S Busch. The impacts of ocean acidification on the development of Puget Sound marine mollusks. NOAA Office of Education, Science and Education Symposium. Silver Spring, Maryland, USA. Oral presentation, August 2–4.

INVITED SEMINARS

2016 Public science lecture, NSF/United States Antarctic Program (USAP) "Pteropods, little marine snails, as indicators of global change" McMurdo Station, Antarctica, November 22

TEACHING

2019	Teaching assistant , Introductory Biology Laboratory 3, Spring Quarter, University of California Santa Barbara, USA
2018	Teaching assistant , Introductory Biology Laboratory 3, Spring Quarter, University of California Santa Barbara, USA
2016	Guest lecturer , Exciting Developments in Biology Research, University of California Santa Barbara, USA
2014	Teaching aid and guest lecturer , Genetics, Spring Semester, Florida International University, USA
2013	Teaching aid and guest lecturer , Invertebrate Zoology, Fall Semester, Florida International University, USA
2013	Teaching aid and guest lecturer , Genetics, Spring Semester, Florida International University, USA

REMOTE FIELD RESEARCH

- 2015 **Field Team Member**, NSF/United States Antarctic Program (USAP). McMurdo Station, Antarctica. Lead PI: Gretchen Hofmann. 11 weeks
- 2014 **Specimen Collection Assistant**, Florida International University and Louisiana Universities Marine Consortium. Chauvin, LA, USA. 5 days

- 2014 **Specimen Collection Assistant**, Florida International University. Ten Thousand Islands, FL, USA. Lead PI: Heather Bracken-Grissom. 2 days
- 2013 **Specimen Collection Assistant**, Florida International University and University of Louisiana Lafayette. Lead PI's: Heather Bracken-Grissom and Darryl Felder. Florida Keys, FL, USA. May 2013. 5 days

SPECIAL COURSE AND PROFESSIONAL WORKSHOPS ATTENDED

- 2017 Environmental Genomics, Mount Desert Island Biological Laboratory, Salisbury Cove, Maine, USA. July 8 – 15
- 2016 Evolutionary Responses to Climate Change in the Sea, Friday Harbor Laboratories, University of Washington, San Juan Island, Washington, USA. June 13 – July 15
- 2016 NERC-MDIBL Environmental Genomics and Metabolomics, University of Birmingham, Birmingham, UK. March 6 11
- 2015 Comparative Invertebrate Embryology, Friday Harbor Laboratories, University of Washington, San Juan Island, WA, USA. June 15 – July 17
- 2013 The Art of Gene Expression Analysis RNA-seq workshop, University of Texas at Austin. Mote Tropical Research Lab, Summerland Key, Florida Keys, USA. June 12 21

PROFESSIONAL SERVICE

2018	Reviewer for Chemosphere (1), Journal of Aquatic Sciences and
	Oceanography (1), Marine Biology (1), and Scientific Reports (1)

MENTORSHIP

2016 - 2018	Maddie Housh , Undergraduate researcher (2016 – 2017) and research technician (2017 – 2019), University of California Santa Barbara
2013 - 2014	Shaina Lear, Research technician, Florida International University, 12 months
2013	Ahmed Alnahhas , Undergraduate researcher, Florida International University, 9 months
2013	Carmen Ekert , Undergraduate researcher, Florida International University, 3 months

OUTREACH

- 2016 2019 **Science communicator**, World Oceans Day Festival, Santa Barbara Museum of Natural History Sea Center, Santa Barbara, California, USA
- 2014 2019 Science communicator, Family Ultimate Science Exploration (FUSE) junior high school science education program, Center for Science and Engineering Partnerships, University of California Santa Barbara, Santa Barbara, California, USA

- 2017 **Science communicator**, On Thin Ice: Exploring global change biology in the Antarctic with art and science, Spring Seminar Series, Sierra Nevada Aquatic Research Laboratory (SNARL), Mammoth Lakes, California, USA
- 2010 2011 **Science communicator**, Ocean Kids elementary school education program, University of Miami, Coral Gables, FL, USA

NEWS AND MEDIA

2018	Business Insider Australia "Stunning photos show what daily life in Antarctic research stations is really like" Peter Kotecki, 3 Dec [https://www.businessinsider.com.au/daily-life-in-antarctic-research-stations-2018-11]
2018	Futurity: Research News "In rough times, sea urchin moms toughen up their babies" Julie Cohen, 11 May [https://www.futurity.org/purple-sea-urchins-adaptation-climate-change-1756032/]
2018	The UCSB Current " <i>Rapid Adaptation</i> " Julie Cohen, 26 March [https://www.news.ucsb.edu/2018/018782/rapid-adaptation]
2016	Antarctic Sun " <i>The Dissolving Sentinels of the Southern Ocean</i> " Michael Lucibella, 24 March [https://antarcticsun.usap.gov/science/contentHandler.cfm?id=4209]
2015	Portraits of Place in the Arctic and Antarctic " <i>Pteropods and B-134</i> " Shaun O'Boyle (NSF Antarctic Artists and Writers Program) November 17 [https://popantarctica.wordpress.com/2015/11/17/pteropods-b-134/]
2015	FIU News " <i>Researchers have traced the evolution of glowing shrimp</i> " Evelyn S. Gonzalez, 9 February [https://news.fiu.edu/2015/02/researchers- have-traced-the-evolution-of-glowing-shrimp/84620]

PROFESSIONAL AFFILIATIONS

- 2019 The Research Coordinated Network for Evolution in Changing Seas
- 2014 2019 Santa Barbara Coastal Long Term Ecological Research, USA

ABSTRACT

Investigating the Response of Sea Urchin Early Developmental Stages to Multiple Stressors Related to Climate Change

by

Juliet Marie Wong

Within climate change biology, the red sea urchin *Mesocentrotus franciscanus* has remained relatively overlooked despite its sizeable ecological and economic importance, particularly within the context of multi-stressor effects. I assembled and described a developmental transcriptome for *M. franciscanus*, providing a useful molecular resource with which to study this organism. I then examined both the physiological and molecular mechanisms that underlie the response of early developmental stage (EDS) *M. franciscanus* to different combinations of pH levels and temperatures that represented ecologically relevant present and future ocean conditions. Elevated pCO_2 levels decreased embryo body size, but at the prism embryo stage, warmer temperatures helped to offset this via an increase in body size. Warmer temperatures also slightly increased the thermal tolerance of prism stage embryos. Neither pCO_2 nor temperature stressors affected prism metabolic rate as measured by rate of oxygen consumption. Gene expression patterns differed by developmental stage and by temperature exposure. Elevated temperatures led to an upregulation of cellular stress response genes. Under colder temperatures, the embryos exhibited an up-regulation of epigenetic genes related to histone modifications. There was a comparatively minimal transcriptomic response to different pCO_2 levels. Examining the physiological and molecular responses of EDS *M. franciscanus* to multiple stressors provided much needed information regarding a species of significant ecological and economic value by examining its capacity to respond to stressors related to climate change and ocean acidification under an ecologically relevant context.

I also investigated the role of transgenerational plasticity (TGP), in which the environmental conditions experienced by parents affect progeny phenotypes. TGP may provide a valuable mechanism by which organisms can keep pace with relatively rapid environmental change. Adult S. purpuratus were conditioned to two divergent, but ecologically relevant pH levels and temperatures throughout gametogenesis. The adults were spawned and crossed, and their progeny were raised under different pH levels to determine if maternal conditioning impacted the response of the progeny to low pH stress. I investigated maternal provisioning, a mechanism of TGP, by measuring the size, total protein content, and total lipid content of the eggs that they produced. Acclimatization of the adult urchins to simulated upwelling conditions (combined low pH, low temperature) appeared to increase maternal provisioning of lipids to the eggs but did not affect egg size or protein content. I also investigated the physiology and gene expression of progeny responding to low pH stress, which were affected more by maternal conditioning than by offspring pH treatment. Maternal conditioning to simulated upwelling resulted in larger offspring body sizes. Additionally, I found the progeny expressed differential regulatory patterns of genes related to epigenetic modifications, ion transport, metabolic processes and ATP production. This work showed that adult exposure to upwelling conditions can improve the resilience of EDS progeny to low pH levels.

xiii

TABLE OF CONTENTS

I. Introduction1
Statement of the problem1
Biological responses to ocean change
Sea urchins as a study system
The objective7
Chapter II: Transcriptional profiles of early stage red sea urchins
(Mesocentrotus franciscanus) reveal differential regulation of gene
expression across development9
Chapter III: The effects of temperature and pCO_2 on the size, thermal
tolerance and metabolic rate of the red sea urchin (Mesocentrotus
franciscanus) during early development9
Chapter IV: Gene expression patterns of red sea urchins (Mesocentrotus
<i>franciscanus</i>) exposed to different combinations of temperature and pCO_2
during early development10
Chapter V: Transgenerational effects in an ecological context: Conditioning
of adult sea urchins to upwelling conditions alters maternal provisioning and
progeny phenotype11
Chapter VI: Transcriptomics reveal transgenerational effects in purple sea
urchins exposed to upwelling conditions, and the response of their progeny to
differential <i>p</i> CO ₂ levels
II. Transcriptional profiles of early stage red sea urchins (Mesocentrotus franciscanus)
reveal differential regulation of gene expression across development

Abstract	13
Overview	13
Introduction	14
Materials and methods	
Animal collection and culturing	
RNA extractions and sequencing	20
De novo transcriptome assembly	21
Gene prediction and functional annotation	22
Expression quantitation and differential expression analyses	23
Survey of the maternal-to-zygotic transition	24
Results and discussion	27
Culturing conditions	27
Summary statistics of the transcriptome assembly and annotation	on27
Gene expression patterns in eggs and throughout early developed	nent30
The maternal-to-zygotic transition	40
Conclusions	47
Data deposition	
Acknowledgments	
Supplementary material	
III. The effects of temperature and pCO_2 on the size, thermal tolerance an	d metabolic
rate of the red sea urchin (Mesocentrotus franciscanus) during early devel	opment 50
Abstract	
Introduction	

Materials and methods	53
Animal collection and culturing	53
Sampling	55
Morphometrics	55
Thermal tolerance	56
Respirometry	58
Results	59
Culturing of embryos	59
Thermal tolerance	61
Respiration rate	64
Discussion	66
Only <i>p</i> CO ₂ impacts gastrula size	66
Temperature and <i>p</i> CO ₂ impact prism size	67
Temperature impacts thermal tolerance	69
Metabolic rate is unaffected by experiment treatments	70
Conclusions	71
Acknowledgements	73
IV. Gene expression patterns of red sea urchins (Mesocentrotus franciscanus) exp	osed
to different combinations of temperature and <i>p</i> CO ₂ during early development	74
Abstract	74
Overview	74
Introduction	75
Materials and methods	76

Sample generation	76
Results	79
Summary statistics and overview of RNA-seq	79
Expression differences driven primarily by developmental stage	79
Differential expression and WGCNA results	82
Temperature affected gastrula gene expression patterns	85
Discussion	91
Transcriptomic patterns varied by developmental stage	91
Temperature influences cellular stress response	92
Temperature influences epigenetic processes	94
Temperature influences prism metabolism and motility	96
Limited transcriptomic response to <i>p</i> CO ₂ conditions	97
Acknowledgements	101
Supplementary material	101
V. Transgenerational effects in an ecological context: Conditioning of adult sea	urchins
to upwelling conditions alters maternal provisioning and progeny phenotype	102
Abstract	102
Overview	103
Introduction	104
Material and methods	109
Animal collection and conditioning	109
Spawning and egg assessment	110
Egg morphometric analyses	111

Protein quantification	
Lipid content	113
Principal component analysis	115
Embryo and larval culturing	116
Results	
Outcome of the adult conditioning phase and raising cultures of	offspring 121
Assessment of the eggs	
Egg morphometric analyses	
Protein quantification	
Lipid content	
Principal component analysis	
Morphometric analyses of embryos and larvae	
Discussion	
Impact of differential maternal conditioning on eggs	
Impact of differential maternal conditioning on early development	ental stages
Mechanisms of transgenerational plasticity	
Acknowledgements	149
Data accessibility	
VI. Transcriptomics reveal transgenerational effects in purple sea urchins	s exposed to
upwelling conditions, and the response of their progeny to differential pC	O2 levels 150
Abstract	
Overview	

Introduct	tion1	51
Materials	s and methods 1	.57
A	nimal collection and conditioning 1	.57
Sp	pawning and culturing 1	.58
Sa	ample collections	.62
М	1 forphometrics	.62
R	NA extractions and sequencing 1	.63
D	ata processing and DE analyses1	.64
W	VGCNA 1	.65
Fı	unctional gene enrichment1	.66
K	EGG analyses 1	.66
Results		.67
Pa	arental conditioning and carbonate chemistry1	.67
М	forphometric analyses 1	.69
Sı	ummary statistics and overview of RNA-seq 1	.72
In	nfluence of adult conditioning on the gastrula transcriptome 1	.72
Ра	airwise comparisons of the gastrula transcriptomes1	.75
Co	comparison I: Different maternal conditions + progeny raised under low	
pC	CO ₂ – UL vs. NL	.75
Co	comparison II: Different maternal conditions + progeny raised under high	
p	CO ₂ – UH vs. NH 1	.78
Co	comparison III: Mothers conditioned to non-upwelling + different progeny	r
pC	CO2 conditions – NH vs. NL 1	.78

Comparison IV: Mothers conditioned to upwelling + different progeny p CO2						
conditions – UH vs. UL						
WGCNA – data summary and module overview						
Module eigengene, "red"						
Module eigengene, "green"						
Module eigengene, "blue"						
Module eigengene, "black"						
KEGG analyses						
Discussion						
Maternal influence on epigenetic processes						
Maternal influence on metabolic processes						
TGP in the response to high pCO_2						
Data accessibility						
Acknowledgements						
Supplementary material						
References						

LIST OF FIGURES

- **Figure 4.** The expression of putative genes that play a functional role during the MZT. These genes **A.** regulate the removal of mRNA, and **B.** regulate zygotic development. The data are in log₂ counts per million reads (log₂ CPM) expressed at each stage of development:

- Figure 9. Principal component analysis (PCA) plot showing distances between all samples.

- Figure 11. Histogram displaying the number of differentially expressed genes (gene counts) for each pairwise comparison of interest determined using LIMMA (FDR = 0.05)... 83

- **Figure 15.** Temperature and pCO_2 conditions for the duration of the adult and embryo/larval conditioning periods. The arrow denotes an anomaly due to an unexpected campus-wide seawater pump failure during system maintenance, in which all conditions experienced >3,000 µatm pCO_2 for less than 24 hours. Error bars represent +/- the standard deviation across the three replicate tanks (maternal conditioning) or cultures (larval conditioning).

- **Figure 19.** Per egg lipid density (ng/nl) of eggs produced by females conditioned to the nonupwelling treatment (N) and females conditioned to the upwelling treatment (U), with error bars showing standard error. Three lipid classes were measured including triacylglyerols (TAG; Tripalmitin), sterol (ST; cholesterol) and phospholipids (PL; L- α phosphatidylcholine). Total is the total of all three lipid classes (TAG + ST + PL)... 132
- **Figure 21.** Experimental design showing crosses of non-upwelling- and upwellingconditioned females with a single non-upwelling-conditioned male. The embryos from

- **Figure 24.** Global RNA-seq patterns of the gastrula stage progeny. **A**. Principal Component Analysis (PCA) plot showing distances between samples. The PCA was performed on gene counts that had undergone filtering and voom transformation using *limma*. **B**. Histogram and Venn diagram displaying the amount of differentially expressed genes (FDR = 0.05) for each treatment pairwise comparison of interest determined using *limma*.

- Figure 26. WGCNA, including module generation and their correlation to experiment treatments. A. Cluster dendrogram of all 13,967 genes, with dissimilarities based on topological overlap. Modules are assigned below, including modules remaining after merging based on a cut height of 0.26. B. Significant relationships between module eigengenes (rows) and treatments (columns) in which the color scale (red-blue)

represents the strength of the correlation (1 to -1). Each correlation is n	represented by a r ²
value and p-value in parenthesis.	

LIST OF TABLES

Table 1. Transcripts that play a functional role during the MZT.	26
Table 2. Statistics of <i>de novo</i> transcriptome assembly.	29
Table 3. Top 10 KEGG pathways in the transcriptome.	29
Table 4. Select GO term results from functional enrichment analyses of WGCNA	module
eigengenes.	38
Table 5. Seawater conditions throughout embryological development. All values are	given as
mean \pm standard deviation	60
Table 6. LT ₁₀ , LT ₂₅ , and LT ₅₀ values for each treatment. All values are given as	s mean ±
standard error	63
Table 7. Select GO term results from functional enrichment analyses of genes t	hat were
differentially expressed in each pairwise comparison of interest and in each	WGCNA
module eigengene.	88
Table 8. Average (± standard deviation) carbonate chemistry parameters and temperative	atures for
adult conditioning (N or U) and offspring culturing (L or H). The pCO_2 and Ω	Arag were
calculated from measured pH, salinity (33.1 ± 0.1) , and total alkalinity values	(2211.25
\pm 7.10 µmol kg ⁻¹)	122
Table 9. Average (± standard deviation) sizes, protein contents and densities, lipid	contents
and densities, and energy equivalents and densities of eggs produced by	females
conditioned to the Non-upwelling treatment (N) and females conditioned	d to the
Upwelling treatment (U).	126

Table 10. Seawater conditions during the experiment. Adult conditioning included	additional
temperature differences to mimic non-upwelling and upwelling conditions.	Values are
given as mean ± standard deviation	168
Table 11. Select GO term results from functional enrichment analyses of genes	that were

Table	12.	Select	GO	term	results	from	functional	enrichment	analyses	of	genes	within
WGCNA module eigengenes.												186

I. Introduction

Statement of the problem

Atmospheric concentrations of carbon dioxide (CO_2) have risen steadily since the Industrial Revolution (Godbold and Calosi 2013; IPCC 2013). Recent global atmospheric CO_2 levels have reached historic modern-day highs of 411.84 ppm as recorded at Mauna Loa (Dlugokencky and Tans 2016), and these levels are predicted to continue to rise (Godbold and Calosi 2013; IPCC 2013). Ocean warming and ocean acidification (OA) are both major consequences of increasing atmospheric CO_2 . Indications of warming seas and reductions in pH have already been recorded across the world's oceans, and these changes in ocean conditions are predicted to continue (IPCC 2013). As ocean conditions are altered, marine organisms must face the changing environments that they inhabit.

Surface ocean temperatures are predicted to increase by 0.6 – 2.0 °C by the end of this century (IPCC 2013). Additionally, prolonged warming events (i.e., marine heat waves) are predicted to increase in frequency, duration, and intensity (Oliver et al. 2018). The global area affected by marine heat waves has risen in recent decades (Oliver et al. 2018). Already, marine heat waves have been associated with large changes in community composition, species range shifts, and mass mortalities (Frölicher and Laufkötter 2018; Ummenhofer and Meehl 2017). For example, a warming event in 2015 to 2016 led to bleaching in 91.1% of corals surveyed on the Great Barrier Reef (Hughes et al. 2017). In the northeast Pacific Ocean, warming events associated with "the Blob" occurred between 2013 and 2016 (Gentemann et al. 2017; Hu et al. 2017), leading to northward geographical shifts of several species as well as mass strandings of many marine birds and mammals (Bond et al. 2015; Cavole et al. 2016). Ocean warming can also have significant economic impacts if important

marine fisheries are negatively impacted by rising temperatures (Bond et al. 2015; Cavole et al. 2016; Frölicher and Laufkötter 2018).

In addition to ocean warming, pH levels are predicted to decrease by 0.1 – 0.4 units by the end of the 21st century as a result of OA (IPCC 2013). Decreasing pH conditions can negatively impact marine organisms across a variety of taxa via a reduction in calcium carbonate available for calcification, acid-base imbalance, and a reduction in capacity for oxygen transport (Doney et al. 2009; Fabry et al. 2008). Furthermore, while OA is the primary process affecting pH in the open ocean, coastal systems can be highly dynamic with much more complex trends in changing pH levels (Doney et al. 2009; Duarte et al. 2013; Fabry et al. 2008; Feely et al. 2010; Feely et al. 2008; Salisbury et al. 2008; Wootton et al. 2008). For example, upwelling processes that bring low pH waters to the surface can cause the pH in certain coastal areas to be highly variable across both time and space (Feely et al. 2008; Gruber et al. 2012; Hofmann et al. 2010).

While many studies have focused on single stressor effects on marine organisms, it is important to consider the effects of multiple, simultaneous stressors. Factors such as ocean temperature and pH will both be altered as a result of climate change, and as a result, marine organisms may be exposed to simultaneous high temperatures and high pCO_2 levels. At other times, such as during upwelling events, organisms may be exposed to a combination of low temperatures with high pCO_2 levels. Regardless, failing to consider continuing ocean warming and acidification, and the dynamic nature of marine environments, may lead to inaccurate assessments regarding how marine organisms are responding to their current environments, and predictions of how they will respond to future ocean conditions (Bockmon et al. 2013; Boyd et al. 2018; Byrne and Przeslawski 2013). Therefore, it is important to

examine the effects of multiple stressors in an ecologically relevant context that reflect realistic current and future ocean conditions (Frieder et al. 2014; Przeslawski et al. 2015).

Biological responses to ocean change

Gaining an understanding of how organisms are currently responding to environmental stressors as well as their potential to respond to future environmental conditions is necessary for predicting how populations, communities, and ecosystems will be impacted by continuing climate change. A given environmental stressor can have variable impacts on an organism depending on the species, its ontogeny, the population location in which it is found and its given evolutionary history, and the intensity and duration of exposure (Breitburg et al. 2015). Effects may be either lethal or sublethal (Przeslawski et al. 2015). Furthermore, different stressors may have different effects, particularly when they occur simultaneously. In general, there are three major classifications of stressor interactions: (1) additive effects in which the combined effect is equal to the sum of the individual effects, (2) synergistic effects in which the combined effect is greater than the sum of the individual effects, and (3) antagonistic effects in which the combined effect is less than the sum of the individual effects (Folt et al. 1999; Griffith et al. 2011). Additive effects may occur when each individual stressor does not interact with one another, or if one or more of the stressors has no significant effect (Przesławski et al. 2015). Synergistic effects occur when stressors interact in combination (Chen and Stillman 2012; Folt et al. 1999; Melzner et al. 2013). For instance, hypercapnia may cause an organism to be more susceptible to warmer temperatures or vice versa, resulting in greater vulnerability than if the exposure was to either low pH levels or high temperatures alone (Kroeker et al. 2013; O'Donnell et al. 2009; Zippay and Hofmann 2010). Antagonistic effects occur when one stressor offsets another (Crain et al.

2008; Folt et al. 1999). In some organisms, for example, low pH may hamper development, but warmer temperatures that stimulate development may help compensate for this effect (Byrne and Przesławski 2013).

Upon investigating the response of marine organisms to environmental stress, it is important to consider the life history of the study species in question. An organism's phenology will influence the timing, intensity, and type of stressor it is exposed to as well as its stage of life during exposure (e.g., embryological, larval, juvenile, or reproductive adult). The early developmental stages (EDSs) of many marine animals, such as during embryological and larval stages, may be particularly vulnerable to environmental stressors (Byrne 2011; Dupont and Thorndyke 2009; Gosselin and Qian 1997; Kurihara 2008). Detrimental effects that occur early in an organism's life history can negatively carry over into later life stages or lead to population bottlenecks if mortality occurs (Byrne 2012; Byrne and Przesławski 2013; Kurihara 2008). Therefore, it is valuable to examine the capacity of these potentially vulnerable EDSs to respond to environmental stressors such as changing temperatures or pH conditions.

The environmental history of the parental generation and the potential for transgenerational plasticity (TGP) are factors that may influence EDS performance under stress. Although these factors are often overlooked, understanding transgenerational effects may be necessary to comprehending early stage tolerance to multiple stressors and accurately predicting future responses. Most multistressor studies, often limited by long generation times, only involve one generation (Chen and Stillman 2012). However, the experience of the parental generation can shape the phenotype of their offspring (Bondurianski and Day 2009; Munday 2014; Parker et al. 2015). Transgenerational effects occur across generations, but do

not involve the direct transmission of DNA sequences (Bondurianski and Day 2009). Thus, transgenerational effects of the parent's environment exposures on the development of the offspring may be transmitted somatically, cytoplasmically, nutritionally, or epigenetically (Munday 2014). This transgenerational acclimation, or transgenerational plasticity, may provide a valuable mechanism by which species may cope and keep pace with rapid environmental changes (Bossdorf et al. 2008; Salinas and Munch 2012). In contrast, transgenerational effects may be maladaptive if there is a negative parental response (Putnam and Gates 2015), such as a reduction in gamete quality, or if offspring are poorly prepared due to a mismatch between the parent's and the progeny's environmental conditions (Marshall 2008; Munday 2014).

Sea urchins as a study system

In this dissertation, I investigated two temperate sea urchin species, the red urchin, *Mesocentrotus franciscanus*, and the purple urchin, *Strongylocentrotus purpuratus*, that are both found in kelp forest ecosystems along the western coast of North America. These species are excellent study systems with which to investigate the effects of multiple stressors related to climate change on EDSs because they: 1) have important ecological roles, particularly within kelp forest ecosystems, 2) are economically valuable as fisheries species, as is the case for red urchins, 3) are excellent models for examining early development 4) are vulnerable to changes in temperature and pH during their early development, and 5) are regularly exposed to combined high pCO_2 and low temperature conditions as a result of living in an upwelling regime. Red and purple sea urchins are important grazers in algal communities and are capable of creating urchin barrens (Pearse 2006; Rogers-Bennett 2007).

These urchins also affect community diversity by providing shelter for invertebrates and fishes that live under and around their spines. Furthermore, these urchins act as an important food source to a variety of predators such as sea otters and lobsters.

Although both urchin species are harvested for human consumption, red sea urchins in particular support a lucrative wild fishery in the United States (Rogers-Bennett 2007). According to data reported by the Pacific Fisheries Information Network (PacFIN), the revenue generated from the red urchin fisheries in Washington, Oregon, and California was estimated to be over \$6.4 million USD in 2018 (https://pacfin.psmfc.org; accessed 4 June 2019). In addition to their ecological and economic value, sea urchins have also been used as developmental model systems for a wide variety of studies (Ernst 1997). Spawning of urchins is easy to initiate, allowing for straightforward collection of large quantities of gametes and synchronously developing embryos (Foltz et al. 2004; Strathmann 1987). The embryos develop relatively rapidly and are easily observed due to their high transparency. Furthermore, there are extensive molecular resources available across a diversity of urchin species (Kudtarkar and Cameron 2017), including an annotated genome and transcriptome for *S. purpuratus* (Sodergren et al. 2006; Tu et al. 2012).

Lastly, changes in both temperature and pH conditions are likely to impact populations of both *M. franciscanus* and *S. purpuratus*. The waters these species inhabit are characterized by highly variable temperature and pH conditions (Chan et al. 2017; Hoshijima and Hofmann 2019; Kapsenberg and Hofmann 2016). Their habitat region is dominated by seasonal upwelling that brings sudden decreases in water temperature and pH. However, this region is also vulnerable to prolonged warming events (Gentemann et al. 2017; Hu et al. 2017). The timing of gametogenesis and spawning in red and purple sea urchin populations largely overlaps with high seasonal upwelling (Strathmann 1987), and therefore, the EDSs may experience a variety of temperature and pH conditions, depending on if they develop during or between upwelling events. Furthermore, as species with calcifying larvae, urchins may be particularly susceptible to low pH conditions. Overall, *M. franciscanus* and *S. purpuratus* are ideal study organisms for the focus of this dissertation due to their ecological and economic value, usefulness as a developmental model, and vulnerability to temperature and pH stress in their natural environments.

The objective

The conceptual focus of this dissertation research was to explore organismenvironment interactions with an emphasis on ecological developmental biology (Figure 1). Here, I have investigated (1) the response of the EDSs of organisms to multiple environmental stressors, (2) the connection between the environment and phenotype by exploring the transcriptome as a trait, and (3) transgenerational plasticity, from the organismal to molecular level. The study organisms for this research were red urchins, *M. franciscanus*, and purple urchins, *S. purpuratus*, due to their large ecological roles in kelp forest ecosystems as well as their economic impacts to fisheries. The peak spawning periods of these sea urchins can coincide with times of high upwelling and therefore, large fluctuations in pH and water temperature. Furthermore, with continuing climate change, these organisms will experience progressive ocean warming and acidification. Using multiple, integrated physiological and molecular approaches, I examined the response mechanisms of urchin EDSs raised under different pH and temperature conditions, including the role of transgenerational effects on offspring phenotypes.


Figure 1. Diagram of major dissertation goals and concepts. This research incorporated a combination of molecular and physiological approaches to investigate the effects of multiple stressors on the early development of the red sea urchin, *Mesocentrotus franciscanus*, and the purple sea urchin, *Strongylocentrotus fransciscanus*. This dissertation also investigated the role of transgenerational plasticity and its impacts on how early developmental stages respond to environmental stress.

This body of work has been organized into five chapters to investigate how multiple environmental stressors related to temperature and pCO_2 impact the early development of two ecologically important marine species that inhabit kelp forest ecosystems and contribute to economically valuable marine fisheries.

Chapter II: Transcriptional profiles of early stage red sea urchins (Mesocentrotus franciscanus) reveal differential regulation of gene expression across development

In this chapter, I assembled, annotated and described a developmental transcriptome for *M. franciscanus*. This transcriptome was representative of unfertilized eggs and six early developmental stages: 8- to 16-cell, morula (~64-cell), hatched blastula, early gastrula, prism, and pluteus. I found that the variation in the transcriptome coincided with major developmental and morphological changes and processes (Wong et al. 2019a). I also identified the maternal-to-zygotic transition, the period during which transcriptional control shifts from the maternal genome to the zygotic genome, in *M. franciscanus*. The purpose of this transcriptome was to provide a molecular resource that could be used to study gene expression patterns in this important fishery species.

Chapter III: The effects of temperature and pCO₂ *on the size, thermal tolerance and metabolic rate of the red sea urchin (*Mesocentrotus franciscanus) *during early development*

In this chapter, I examined the effects of multiple stressors on the early developmental stages of *M. franciscanus*. Very little is known regarding how this species responds to stressors, particularly those related to climate change. I raised *M. franciscanus* embryos under different combinations of temperature and pCO_2 and examined the effects of

the treatment conditions of embryo body size, thermal tolerance, and metabolic rate. Development under different temperature and pCO_2 conditions impacted body size, although the effect differed by developmental stage. Embryos raised under warmer temperatures also appeared to exhibit a slightly greater thermal tolerance at the prism stage. This work is significant as it increases our predictive capacity of how *M. franciscanus* populations will respond to future ocean warming and acidification, with important implications for the fishery that the species supports.

*Chapter IV: Gene expression patterns of red sea urchins (*Mesocentrotus franciscanus) *exposed to different combinations of temperature and* pCO₂ *during early development*

In this chapter, I used the developmental transcriptome of *M. franciscanus* that was assembled in Chapter II to examine the gene expression patterns of embryos raised under different combinations of temperature and pCO_2 conditions. Specifically, I assessed the transcriptome of embryos as a trait to examine their transcriptomic response to temperature and pCO_2 conditions during the gastrula and prism stages. Gene expression patterns were also paired with observations from Chapter III to examine the phenotypic changes as well as molecular changes in *M. franciscanus* embryos as a result of their developmental treatment conditions. Gene expression patterns varied by stage and revealed a much greater transcriptomic response to elevated temperatures than to elevated pCO_2 levels.

Chapter V: Transgenerational effects in an ecological context: Conditioning of adult sea urchins to upwelling conditions alters maternal provisioning and progeny phenotype

In this chapter, I acclimated adult S. purpuratus to simulated upwelling conditions (combined low temperature and high pCO_2 level) and non-upwelling conditions (average temperature and pCO_2 level) representative of their kelp forest habitats. I investigated how differential conditioning of adult urchins during gametogenesis impacted maternal provisioning. This was measured by examining the size, protein content, and lipid content of the eggs produced by females conditioned to the upwelling and non-upwelling treatment. The offspring of the differentially conditioned mothers were then raised under high and low pCO_2 treatments to examine how the conditions experienced by the adults during gametogenesis impacted the offspring's phenotype and their response to pCO_2 stress. Specifically, I assessed the body size of embryos and larvae that differed in: 1) the conditions their mothers experienced during gametogenesis (i.e., simulated upwelling versus non-upwelling) and 2) the developmental pCO_2 conditions under which the progeny were raised (i.e., low versus high pCO_2 levels). Adult conditioning to simulated upwelling conditions appeared to increase maternal provisioning of lipids to the eggs (Wong et al. 2019b). Additionally, offspring from females conditioned to the upwelling treatment were larger in body size during early development.

Chapter VI: Transcriptomics reveal transgenerational effects in purple sea urchins exposed to upwelling conditions, and the response of their progeny to differential pCO₂ *levels*

In this chapter, I examined how the conditions experienced by adult *S. purpuratus* affected the gene expression patterns of their progeny and their transcriptomic response to

pCO₂ stress. After adult *S. purpuratus* were conditioned to simulated upwelling (combined low temperature and high pCO₂ level) and non-upwelling (average temperature and pCO₂ level) treatments during gametogenesis, they were spawned, and their offspring were raised under high or low pCO₂ conditions. I examined the transcriptomes of gastrula stage embryos to assess how parental experience influenced the gene expression patterns. The transcriptomic response to elevated pCO₂ conditions differed greatly by parental conditioning treatments, revealing that the conditions the adults experienced during gametogenesis was capable of impacting the gene expression patterns of the offspring (Wong et al. 2018). II. Transcriptional profiles of early stage red sea urchins (*Mesocentrotus franciscanus*) reveal differential regulation of gene expression across development

Abstract

The red sea urchin, *Mesocentrotus franciscanus*, is an ecologically important kelp forest species that also serves as a valuable fisheries resource. In this study, we have assembled and annotated a developmental transcriptome for *M. franciscanus* that represents eggs and six stages of early development (8- to 16-cell, morula, hatched blastula, early gastrula, prism and early pluteus). Characterization of the transcriptome revealed distinct patterns of gene expression that corresponded to major developmental and morphological processes. In addition, the period during which maternally-controlled transcription was terminated and the zygotic genome was activated, the maternal-to-zygotic transition (MZT), was found to begin during early cleavage and persist through the hatched blastula stage, an observation that is similar to the timing of the MZT in other sea urchin species. The presented developmental transcriptome will serve as a useful resource for investigating, in both an ecological and fisheries context, how the early developmental stages of this species respond to environmental stressors.

Overview

In this chapter, I present a developmental transcriptome for the red sea urchin, *Mesocentrotus franciscanus*. This research was supported by a UC Climate Champion award to my advisor, Dr. Gretchen Hofmann. This work used computing resources supported by NSF under grant No. ABI-1458641 to Indiana University. This work was also supported by resources from the Santa Barbara Coastal Long Term Ecological Research program (PI: Dr. Daniel Reed: NSF award OCE-1232779). I would also like to acknowledge the use of the UCSB and UCOP-supported Biological Nanostructures Laboratory within the California NanoSystems Institute. The research presented in this chapter was conducted in collaboration with Dr. Gretchen Hofmann, and a collaborating researcher at the University of Hong Kong, Dr. Juan Diego Gaitán-Espitia. This chapter has been published in *Marine Genomics*.

Introduction

The red sea urchin *Mesocentrotus franciscanus* (A. Agassiz, 1863) is found along the West Coast of North America, ranging from Baja California, Mexico to Kodiak, Alaska, USA (Ebert et al. 1999). *M. franciscanus* is harvested for its gonads (i.e., roe), and in recent decades has suffered overfishing and exploitation as a high-demand wild fishery species (Andrew et al. 2002; Keesing and Hall 1998). In terms of worth, the export value of roe in the United States was estimated to be approximately \$28.7 million in 2011 (Rogers-Bennett 2013). However, the price of red sea urchins harvested in the states of California, Oregon, and Washington has risen in recent years, increasing from \$0.70 USD per pound in 2011 to \$1.73 USD per pound in 2018 according to data reported by the Pacific Fisheries Information Network (PacFIN) (www.pacfin.psmfc.org; accessed 5 April 2019).

As a valuable wild fishery, red sea urchins are found in temperate rocky reefs in nearshore coastal regions. As benthic marine invertebrates in coastal marine ecosystems, they are threatened by ocean change (Sato et al. 2018), including future ocean acidification in regions dominated by episodic upwelling (Chan et al. 2017) and from marine heat waves (Gentemann et al. 2017). For example, between 2013 to 2016, anomalous warming events associated with "the Blob" led to dramatically increased sea surface temperatures in the northeast Pacific Ocean (Bond et al. 2015; Gentemann et al. 2017; Hu et al. 2017). While a direct cause-effect relationship between these warming events and red urchin harvests has not been formally established, in California alone, the weight of harvested *M. franciscanus* decreased from 6,320 to 2,669 metric tons per year between 2013 and 2016

(www.pacfin.psmfc.org; accessed 5 April 2019). Importantly, marine heat waves like "the Blob" are predicted to increase in frequency and intensity in the future (Oliver et al. 2018); these events will likely have an impact on marine systems, including organism physiology, species abundances, and population biogeographic distributions (Frölicher and Laufkötter 2018; Leung et al. 2017; Sanford et al. 2019). Ecologically, *M. franciscanus* acts as an important ecosystem engineer by controlling algae populations, particularly in kelp forest ecosystems, and are capable of transforming algal communities into urchin barrens (Leighton et al. 1966; Rogers-Bennett 2007). Given the high economic and ecological importance of *M. franciscanus*, as well as its potential vulnerability to environmental change, genomic resources are very useful for studying and monitoring this species.

The introduction of next-generation sequencing and increasing affordability of associated technologies has expanded the molecular resources and knowledge available for non-model species, particularly those of high value to fisheries and aquaculture. Annotated and assembled *de novo* transcriptomes have been published across a variety of valuable fishery and aquaculture species, including mollusks (Coppe et al. 2012; De Wit and Palumbi 2013; Tian et al. 2018; Zhao et al. 2012), crustaceans (Ghaffari et al. 2014; Lv et al. 2014; Souza et al. 2018), echinoderms (Gaitán-Espitia et al. 2016; Gillard et al. 2014; Jo et al.

2016), and fishes (Carruthers et al. 2018; Ji et al. 2012; Liao et al. 2013). These transcriptomes are useful for investigating parameters important to fisheries health and management, such as population dynamics, evolutionary processes, the effects of abiotic stress, disease susceptibility and resilience, and stock assessments (Valenzuela-Quiñonez 2016; Wenne et al. 2007). For example, assembled transcriptomes have been used to investigate salinity stress in the Pacific oyster *Crassostrea gigas* (Zhao et al. 2012), and viral infection in the Pacific whiteleg shrimp *Litopenaeus vannamei* (Chen et al. 2013). Transcriptomic data have also been used to investigate patterns of gene flow and local adaptation in the red abalone *Haliotis rufescens* (De Wit and Palumbi 2013). Here, we used RNA sequencing (RNA-seq) to assemble and annotate a developmental transcriptome for the economically and ecologically important sea urchin, *M. franciscanus*, and assessed patterns of gene expression throughout early development. This tool could be used to assess the response of early stages to climate-changed related stressors.

Numerous studies have used transcriptomics to investigate how marine organisms respond to changes in their environment that are related to climate change, such as elevated temperatures and lowered pH and oxygen concentrations (Ekblom and Galindo 2011; Franks and Hoffmann 2012; Reusch and Wood 2007; Strader et al. 2019). Describing the transcriptional dynamics of *M. franciscanus* during its early development is particularly pertinent, as the early stages of development are believed to be the most vulnerable times during the life history of many marine organisms (Byrne 2011; Dupont and Thorndyke 2009; Gosselin and Qian 1997; Kurihara 2008). A reduction in fitness at the embryological and larval stages leading to poor recruitment could have devastating impacts on marine population dynamics. As rapid environmental change continues, the early life stages may act

as a bottleneck that dictates whether a species will be successful in the future (Byrne 2012; Byrne and Przesławski 2013; Kurihara 2008).

Several recent studies have reported developmental transcriptomes for marine invertebrates (Brekhman et al. 2015; Gildor et al. 2016; Heyland et al. 2011; Lenz et al. 2014; Zeng et al. 2011), and have described stage-specific expression of many transcription factors. Such transcriptomes help to identify which genes are important for development as well as the timing of expression of these genes. One group of processes that occur during development involves the change of control from the maternal to the zygotic genome, identified as the maternal-to-zygotic transition (MZT), when there is a shift in expression from maternal to zygotic transcripts (Shier 2007; Tadros and Lipshitz 2009). Understanding the timing of the MZT is important for interpreting expression dynamics during early development. In general, the generation and characterization of developmental transcriptomes provide useful genomic resources that offer the opportunity to unveil mechanisms underlying developmental plasticity and its role in buffering different abiotic stressors across ontogeny.

Here, we present a developmental transcriptome for *M. franciscanus* that represents eggs as well as embryos and larvae from six stages of development: 8- to 16-cell, morula (composed of approximately 64 cells), hatched blastula, early gastrula, prism, and early pluteus. The developmental transcriptome presented here will provide insight into the timing of the MZT and will help identify genes and regulatory pathways that are important for successful development at each stage. Overall, this is an important resource for transcriptomic analyses of this species, including ecological or fisheries studies that use gene expression to assess the response of early developmental stages to stress.

Materials and methods

Animal collection and culturing

Adult sea urchins were collected in May 2016 at Mohawk Reef, CA, USA (34° 23.606' N, 199° 43.807' W) under California Scientific Collection permit SC-1223. Urchins were immediately transported to the Marine Science Institute at the University of California, Santa Barbara (UCSB) (Santa Barbara, CA), and maintained in flow-through seawater tanks for approximately one week prior to spawning. Spawning was induced via intracoelomic injection of 0.53 M KCl. Egg samples (EG) were collected by gently transferring ~5,000 eggs into a 1.5 mL microcentrifuge tube, quickly pelleting the sample by centrifugation, removing the excess seawater, and flash freezing the sample using liquid nitrogen. All samples were stored at -80 °C. Test fertilizations were performed to verify egg-sperm compatibility. The eggs from two females were gently pooled together and were fertilized using sperm from a single male. To avoid polyspermy, dilute sperm was slowly added to the eggs until at least 95% fertilization success was reached. The newly fertilized embryos were then placed into each of three replicate culture vessels (total volume = 12 L) at a concentration of ~9 embryos per mL of seawater.

All *M. franciscanus* early developmental stage (EDS) cultures were raised in 0.35 μ m filtered, UV-sterilized seawater (FSW). The EDS cultures were raised at ~15 °C and ~425 μ atm *p*CO₂. These conditions were chosen to represent average, "normal" ambient abiotic conditions that populations of *M. fransciscanus* have been observed to experience *in situ* near Mohawk reef; these observations are made via sensor arrays deployed by the Santa Barbara Coastal LTER (Hofmann and Washburn 2015). During the EDS culturing, water temperature

was controlled using a Delta Star[®] heat pump with a Nema 4x digital temperature controller (AquaLogic, San Diego, CA, USA), which maintained culturing temperatures at 15 °C. A flow-through CO₂-mixing system modified from Fangue et al. (2010) was used to ensure stable carbonate chemistry conditions throughout development. The CO₂ system was used to establish a 5-gallon reservoir tank, in which water was treated to the target pCO₂ level prior to delivering the treated water to each culture vessel.

Each culture vessel was composed of two, nested 5-gallon buckets (12 L capacity). The inner bucket had a dozen holes 5.5 cm in diameter, each fitted with 64-micron mesh to prevent the loss of embryos or larvae while allowing for a flow-through of seawater. Seawater flow to each vessel was controlled using irrigation button drippers (DIG Corporation), which regulated the flow to a rate of 4 L/hr. Each vessel contained a 15 cm x 15 cm plastic paddle driven by a 12-V motor to allow for continuous, gentle mixing and to prevent early embryos from settling to the bottom of the bucket.

Embryos and larvae were sampled at six developmental stages: 8- to 16- cell (CL; ~4 hours post-fertilization (hpf)), morula (MO; ~7 hpf), hatched blastula (BL; ~16 hpf), early gastrula (GA; ~29 hpf), prism (PR; ~44 hpf), and early pluteus (PL; ~64 hpf). While the development of *M. franciscanus* in culture is generally synchronous, during early cellular divisions, it is unlikely to collect a large batch of embryos that are exhibiting identical timing. As such, the samples collected at the 8- to 16-cell stage (CL) were composed of a mixture of embryos undergoing their third and fourth cleavage divisions. At the morula stage (MO), all embryos were composed of approximately 64 or more cells. The blastula stage (BL) was designated by the enzymatic digestion of the fertilization envelope and emergence of swimming blastula. The early gastrula (GA) stage was designated by the formation of

mesenchyme cells and an archenteron extended to approximately one-half the body length. The prism stage (PR) was identified by the formation of the pyramid-like prism shape, the archenteron becoming tripartite, and the early development of skeletal rods. Lastly, the early pluteus state (PL) was defined as having internal structures, including the mouth, esophagus, stomach and anus, as well as anterolateral and postoral skeletal body rods and the early formation of feeding arms. Samples from each of the three culture vessels were taken at each developmental stage. All samples were preserved using the same methods for preserving the eggs.

Temperature, salinity, pH, and total alkalinity (TA) were recorded daily to monitor the culturing conditions throughout development. Temperature was measured using a wire thermocouple (Thermolyne PM 20700 / Series 1218), and salinity was measured using a conductivity meter (YSI 3100). Daily pH measurements were conducted by following the standard operating procedure (SOP) 6b (Dickson et al. 2007b), using a spectrophotometer (Bio Spec-1601, Shimadzu) and *m*-cresol purple (Sigma-Aldrich) indicator dye. Water samples for TA were poisoned with saturated 0.02% mercuric chloride. TA was estimated using SOP 3b (Dickson et al. 2007a). Using the carbonic acid dissociation constants from Mehrbach et al. (1973) refit by Dickson and Millero (1987), parameters of pCO_2 , Ω_{ara} , and Ω_{cal} were calculated using CO₂calc (Robbins et al. 2010).

RNA extractions and sequencing

Total RNA was extracted using 500 µL of Trizol[®] reagent, following the manufacturer's instructions (Invitrogen). Briefly, each sample was homogenized in Trizol[®] reagent by passing the sample three times through decreasing sizes of needles (21-guage, 23-

gauge, and then 25-gauge). A chloroform addition and centrifugation were used to isolate the RNA-containing upper aqueous phase. The RNA was precipitated in isopropyl alcohol, washed using ethanol, and resuspended in DEPC-treated water. RNA purity, quantity, and quality were verified using a NanoDrop[®] ND100, a Qubit[®] fluorometer, and a Tapestation 2200 system (Agilent Technologies).

Three libraries were generated from triplicate samples of eggs. For each developmental stage, one library was generated for each of the three replicate culture vessels. This resulted in a total of 21 libraries. Libraries were generated using high quality total RNA (RIN values > 9.1) using a TruSeq Stranded mRNA Library Preparation Kit (Illumina) following the manufacturer's instructions. The quantity and quality of each library were verified using a Qubit[®] fluorometer and a Tapestation 2200 system (Agilent). The libraries were submitted to the Genome Center at the University of California, Davis for sequencing on an Illumina HiSeq 4000 sequencer on two lanes with 150 base-pair (bp) paired-end reads.

De novo *transcriptome assembly*

Additional *M. franciscanus* raw sequence data from Gaitán-Espitia and Hofmann (2017) were included with sequence data from our 21 libraries to generate the *de novo* transcriptome. These data represented gastrula stage embryos (GenBank accession numbers SRS823202 and SRS823216) and pluteus larvae (accession numbers SRS823218 and SRS82322) of Bioproject PRJNA272924. Any potential adapter sequence contamination as well as any base pairs with quality scores below 30 were removed from all raw sequence data using Trim Galore! (version 0.4.1) (Krueger 2015). Sequence quality was verified using FastQC (version 0.11.5) (Andrews 2010).

The transcriptome was assembled following a pipeline available from the National Center for Genome Analysis Support (NCGAS) at Indiana University (https://github.com/NCGAS/de-novo-transcriptome-assembly-pipeline). This workflow generates a combined *de novo* assembly that uses multiple assemblers with multiple parameters. Prior to assembly, the data were normalized using the in silico read normalization function in Trinity (version 2.6.6) (Grabherr et al. 2011). Multiple *de novo* assemblies were created using different assemblers with different selections of kmer lengths: Trinity (version 2.6.6) (kmer = 25), SOAPdenovo-Trans (version 1.03) (Xie et al. 2014) (kmers = 35, 45, 55, 65, 75, and 85), Velvet (version 1.2.10) (Zerbino and Birney 2008) and Oases (version 0.2.09) (Schulz et al. 2012) (kmers = 35, 45, 55, 65, 75, and 85), and Trans-ABySS (version 2.0.1) (Robertson et al. 2010) (kmers = 35, 45, 55, 65, 75, and 85). These 19 assemblies were then combined using EvidentialGene (version 2013.07.27) (Gilbert 2013), which removes perfect redundancy and fragments to reduce false transcripts while predicting unique transcripts within the final assembly. Quast (version 5.0.0) (Gurevich et al. 2013) was used to generate basic quality metrics of the final assembly. BUSCO (version 3.0.2) (Simão et al. 2015) was used to assess completeness of the final assembly using the single-copy ortholog reference for metazoans.

Gene prediction and functional annotation

Gene models from the *de novo* assembled transcriptome were inferred and annotated using the BLASTP (against the nr database), BLASTN (against the eukaryotic nt database) and BLASTX (against the Uniprot database, Swiss-Prot and TrEMBL) algorithms with an evalue cutoff of 1e⁻⁵. Annotated sequences were further searched for Gene Ontology (GO) terms using Blast2GO software (version 5.2.5) according to the main categories of Gene Ontology (GO; molecular functions, biological processes and cellular components) (Ashburner et al. 2000). Complementary annotations were done with the InterProScan v.5 software (Jones et al. 2014). Finally, the annotation results were further fine-tuned with the Annex and GO slim functions and the enzyme code annotation tool of the Kyoto Encyclopedia of Genes and Genomes (KEGG) (Kanehisa and Goto 2000) implemented in Blast2GO.

Expression quantitation and differential expression analyses

Trimmed sequence data from the 21 libraries were mapped onto the *de novo* reference transcriptome and expression values were calculated using RSEM (version 1.3.0) (Li and Dewey 2011) and bowtie2 (version 2.3.2) (Langmead and Salzberg 2012). Using the LIMMA package (Ritchie et al. 2015) in R (version 3.4.4), the data were filtered to sequences that have more than 0.5 counts per million mapped reads across at least three of the 21 samples. A trimmed mean of M-values (TMM) normalization method (Robinson and Oshlack 2010) was used to apply scale normalization to the read counts. The data were voom-transformed using LIMMA to convert the read counts to log-counts per million while accounting for sample-specific quality weights and blocking design (i.e., technical replicates). The filtered, normalized and voom-transformed data were used to perform a principal component analysis (PCA) using the prcomp function in R. An unweighted pair group method with arithmetic mean (UPGMA) method using Euclidean distances was implemented to perform hierarchical clustering on the principal components using the HCPC function of the FactoMineR package (Le et al. 2008) in R.

Using the WGCNA package (Langfelder and Horvath 2008) in R, a Weighted Gene Co-Expression Network Analysis (WGCNA) was performed on the same filtered, normalized and voom-transformed data to identify clusters of similarly expressed genes into modules, in which each module contained a minimum of 30 genes. Modules with highly correlated eigengenes were merged using a threshold of 0.27 (i.e., a height cut-off of 0.27 and a correlation of 0.73 for merging). Eigengene expression was correlated with eggs and each developmental stage (i.e., EG, CL, MO, BL, GA, PR, and PL), and a heatmap was generated to visualize significant correlations between each stage and module.

Functional enrichment analyses were performed on lists of genes within modules with significant correlations to a developmental stage (r^2 correlation ≥ 0.50 and *p*-value ≤ 0.05). Enrichment analyses were performed in Blast2GO (version 5.2.5) using a Fisher's Exact Test with an FDR filter value of 0.05 to identify gene ontology (GO) terms within the GO categories: biological process, molecular function, and cellular component.

Survey of the maternal-to-zygotic transition

To investigate the timing of the maternal-to-zygotic transition (MZT), two aspects of the data were probed: 1) the loss of maternally-derived transcripts, and 2) the initiation of zygotic transcription. To examine the loss of maternally-derived transcripts, putative genes related to the removal of maternal RNAs were identified. These included putative genes for the *microprocessor complex subunit DGCR8 (dgcr8), endoribonuclease dicer (dicer), smaug (smaug1),* and *nonsense mediated mRNA decay (smg7, smg8,* and *smg9)* (Gildor et al. 2016; Marlow 2010; Tadros and Lipshitz 2009) (Table 1). The expression levels of these transcripts were examined across the eggs and early development. Additionally, a heatmap was

constructed using Euclidean distances to visualize the expression of maternal transcripts throughout development. Transcripts expressed in the eggs were considered to be maternal. The heatmap was constructed using the top 500 transcripts expressed in unfertilized eggs (EG).

To examine the initiation of zygotic transcription, transcripts associated with zygotic development were targeted. Putative genes for *aristaless-like homeobox* (*alx*), *brachyury* (*bra*), *dead ringer* (*dri*), *glial cells missing* (*gcm*), *goosecoid* (*gsc*), *homeobox* 11/13b (*hox11/13b*), *left-right determination factor* 2 (*lefty2*), *nodal*, and *wnt8* were targeted within *M. franciscanus* (Tadros and Lipshitz 2009; Wei et al. 2006) (Table 1). The expression levels of these transcripts were examined in eggs and as early development progressed. A heatmap was also constructed using Euclidean distances to visualize the expression of transcripts that were not maternally expressed (i.e., not expressed in unfertilized eggs). Transcripts with a negative expression value of log₂ counts per million reads (log₂ CPM < 0) at the EG stage were selected, for a total of 19,044 transcripts. Using these transcripts, a heatmap was constructed to visualize at what stages throughout development these transcripts were expressed.

Transcript ID	Name	Description
058424	dgcr8	microprocessor complex subunit DGCR8-like
103747	dicer	endoribonuclease Dicer
035070	smaug1	protein Smaug homolog 1 isoform X1
089348	smg7	protein SMG7 isoform X2
052093	smg8	protein smg8
035665	smg9	protein SMG9-like
089934	alx	aristaless-like homeobox protein
082528	bra	transcription factor Brachyury
015822	dri	protein dead ringer homolog
036581	gcm	glial cells missing transcription factor
035045	gsc	homeobox protein goosecoid-like
047087	hox11/13b	transcription factor Hox11/13b
104463	lefty2	left-right determination factor 2-like
047266	nodal	nodal homolog 2-A-like
076942	wnt8	Wnt8

Table 1. Transcripts that play a functional role during the MZT.

Results and discussion

Culturing conditions

The embryo and larval cultures developed normally with little to no mortality observed throughout development. Temperature and seawater chemistry conditions were stable throughout the ~64 hour culturing period. Across all replicate culture vessels, the temperature was 15.3 ± 0.1 °C, the salinity was 33.4 ± 0.04 , the pH was 8.00 ± 0.03 , the pCO_2 level was 438 ± 33.1 µatm, and the TA was 2228.97 ± 3.19 µmol kg⁻¹.

Summary statistics of the transcriptome assembly and annotation

Sequencing of the 21 libraries yielded a total of 751,578,474 150-bp paired-end reads. After trimming to remove any adapter contamination or low quality reads, an average of 35.4 \pm 5.8 million reads remained per library. FastQC reports of the trimmed reads from all libraries showed high sequence quality (scores >30) with limited adapter contamination or presence of overrepresented sequences. The transcriptome generated by the NCGAS pipeline was 96.74 megabases (Mb) with 115,719 contigs, a N50 of 3,292 bp, and a GC content of 42.58% (Table 2). The BUSCO analysis that used metazoan as the single-copy ortholog reference showed high transcriptome completeness with a complete BUSCO score of 92.2% (Table 2). Therefore, this transcriptome should offer a suitable foundation for transcriptomic analyses of *M. franciscanus*.

The gene discovery and functional annotation analyses identified 35,632 contigs that blasted to known proteins in the public databases (Table S1). From these, 24,900 contigs were linked to GO classifications. Hypothetical or predicted proteins in these databases were excluded by discarding matches associated to "hypothetical", "predicted", "unknown" and "putative" categories. Over 95% of the annotated contigs hit against the genomes of the purple sea urchin, *Strongylocentrotus pupuratus*, followed by the sea star, *Acanthaster planci*, and the sea cucumber, *Apostichopus japonicus*. The functional annotation analysis retrieved 48,990 GO terms, with 23,053 linked to molecular function (mainly protein binding), 15,754 linked to biological process (mainly G protein-coupled receptor signaling pathway, oxidation-reduction process and transmembrane transport), and 10,183 linked to cellular component (mainly integral component of membrane) (Table S2). Finally, the enzyme code annotation with KEGG mapping identified 1,948 transcripts, which represented 433 enzymes in 122 unique pathways (Table 3, S3). KEGG pathways included those related to purine metabolism, biosynthesis of antibiotics, T cell receptor signaling pathway, Th1 and Th2 cell differentiation, and ether lipid metabolism.

Assembly statistic	Value
No. contigs	115,719
No. contigs > 1kb	19,511
Assembly size (Mb)	96.74
Mean contig length (bp)	836
Median contig length (bp)	341
Max contig length (bp)	132,566
GC content	42.58
N ₅₀ (bp)	3,292
L ₅₀ (bp)	6,526
BUSCO completeness (%)	92.2
BUSCO fragmented (%)	0.8
BUSCO missing (%)	7.0

 Table 2. Statistics of de novo transcriptome assembly.

Table 3. Top 10 KEGG pathways in the transcriptome.

Pathway	Pathway ID	No. transcripts	No. enzymes
Purine metabolism	map00230	825	47
Thiamine metabolism	map00730	727	6
Drug metabolism - other enzymes	map00983	233	16
Biosynthesis of antibiotics	map01130	185	100
T cell receptor signaling pathway	map04660	132	2
Th1 and Th2 cell differentiation	map04658	129	1
Glutathione metabolism	map00480	76	13
Ether lipid metabolism	map00565	69	7
Cysteine and methionine metabolism	map00270	60	23
Sphingolipid metabolism	map00600	58	14

Gene expression patterns in eggs and throughout early development

A total of 35,126 sequences remained after filtering to those with more than 0.5 counts per million mapped reads across at least three of the 21 samples. A PCA of sample-tosample distances showed that gene expression profiles were more similar within stages (i.e., among sample replicates) than across developmental stages (Figure 2). The first and second dimensions captured 62.94% and 13.09% of the variation, respectively, and revealed a clear separation between egg/early embryonic stages and later developmental stages. Moreover, hierarchical clustering revealed two primary clusters (Figure 2): cluster 1 included cluster 1a, which contained eggs (EG), and cluster 1b, which included the 8- to 16-cell (CL) and morula (MO) stages; cluster 2 included cluster 2a, which contained blastula (BL) and gastrula (GA) stages, and cluster 2b, which contained prism (PR) and pluteus stages (PL). In general, gene expression profiles followed the progression of development during which time major developmental processes and alterations in morphology occurred. Similar separations in transcriptomic patterns between earlier (e.g., egg and cleavage) and later (e.g., blastula and onwards) developmental stages have been observed in several other urchin species, and have been attributed to the transition between maternal and zygotic transcription (i.e., the MZT) (Gildor et al. 2016; Israel et al. 2016). The timing of the MZT in *M. franciscanus* will be discussed in further detail later (section 3.4).

WGCNA was used to highlight groups of genes that were co-expressed in eggs and each developmental stage. After filtering, normalizing and voom-transforming the data, the remaining 35,126 genes were assigned into module eigengenes containing similarly expressed genes. Only 86 genes remained unclustered and unassigned, and were grouped into the grey module (Figure 3). All other genes were assigned into 15 different modules that

were designated by color, and hierarchical clustering of the module eigengenes revealed three main clusters (Figure 3). Each module was related to developmental stage to generate eigengene networks with positive or negative correlation values ranging from 1 to -1 (Figure 3).



Figure 2. PCA of *Mesocentrotus franciscanus* eggs and early developmental stages showing the first two dimensions and hierarchical clustering of the samples. Sample colors denote the different stages, which include: egg (EG), 8- to 16-cell (CL), morula (MO), blastula (BL), gastrula (GA), prism (PR), and pluteus (PL). Hierarchical clustering show two main clusters (1 and 2) that each contain two clusters (a and b).



Figure 3. WGCNA identified significant correlations between module eigengenes (rows) and stages (columns). The stages are: egg (EG), 8- to 16-cell (CL), morula (MO), blastula (BL), gastrula (GA), prism (PR), and pluteus (PL). The number of genes within each module eigengene is noted in parentheses following each color name. The red-blue color scale represents the strength of the correlation (1 to -1). Each correlation value (r^2) is followed by a *p*-value in parentheses. Hierarchical clustering of the module eigengenes revealed three primary clusters of gene expression (1-3).

Overall, WGCNA showed a mixed result for the 15 modules that were identified. Of the 15 module eigengenes, pink (908 genes) and green yellow (229 genes) were not significantly correlated to any stage (r² correlation ≤ 0.50 , *p*-value ≥ 0.05). In addition, functional enrichment analyses did not identify any GO terms within the module eigengenes purple (294 genes), cyan (97 genes), magenta (340 genes), or midnight blue (55 genes). However, there were nine remaining module eigengenes that were significantly correlated to at least one stage (r² correlation ≥ 0.50 and *p*-value ≤ 0.05), and in which functional enrichment analyses successfully identified GO terms. These module eigengenes were tan (169 genes), brown (2,912 genes), red (2,166 genes), green (2,613 genes), salmon (124 genes), yellow (2,745 genes), black (1,216 genes), turquoise (17,610 genes), and blue (3,562 genes).

The WGCNA analysis revealed that the unfertilized eggs (EG) were significantly correlated to six module eigengenes, the greatest number of any developmental stage (Figure 3). A significant negative correlation of EG with module eigengenes green, salmon, black, and turquoise revealed that, relative to the measured developmental stages post-fertilization, the egg transcriptome was characterized by a down-regulation of genes related to metabolic processes and catalytic activity (Tables 4, S4). Unfortunately, while EG had a significant positive correlation with module eigengenes purple and magenta, functional enrichment analyses failed to reveal any GO terms within these modules. However, in other studies, there is evidence that active transcription and translation occurs at low levels in unfertilized sea urchin eggs (Chassé et al. 2018; Ruderman and Schmidt 1981). In the purple urchin, *Strongylocentrotus purpuratus*, eggs possess transcripts of genes related to the cell cycle and DNA replication (Tu et al. 2014). In the Mediterranean sea urchin, *Paracentrotus lividus*,

genes related to the cell cycle and DNA replication are translated upon fertilization (i.e., at the one-cell embryo stage) (Chassé et al. 2018).

Unlike the egg analyses, functional enrichment analyses were able to identify GO terms within module eigengenes positively correlated with early embryo stages. In this study, early embryo cell divisions are represented by the 8- to 16-cell stage (CL) and the morula stage (MO), whose transcriptomes are highly similar to one another (Figure 2). CL and MO were both positively correlated to module eigengenes brown and green (module eigengene cluster 1, Figure 3). The MO stage also had a significant correlation with module eigengene red (module eigengene cluster 1, Figure 3). Enrichment analyses of these modules revealed that during these early cell divisions, the embryos contained transcripts encoding proteins related to metabolic processes, catalytic activity, and organelle and membrane formation (Tables 4, S4), which likely reflect various processes involved in cell proliferation. This finding is consistent with proteomic data from early embryos of S. purpuratus (Guo et al. 2015). Additionally, GO terms related to signal transduction, G protein-coupled receptor signaling pathway, and transmembrane transport were identified. This result is similar to observations made in *P. lividus*, in which there was an enrichment of GO terms related to signaling pathways and cellular transport in the early embryological stages (Gildor et al. 2016). Lastly, GO terms related to the cell cycle were identified in each of the brown, green, and red modules. This is comparable to S. purpuratus, in which genes encoding proteins related to the cell cycle are prominent in cleavage stage embryos (Tu et al. 2014).

Upon progression to the blastula stage, extensive cell differentiation occurs in which the embryo forms a blastocoel, cilia, and enzymes required to digest the fertilization membrane during the hatching process (Barrett and Edwards 1976; Lepage and Gache 1989).

With regard to stage-specific gene expression, the blastula stage (BL) was negatively correlated with module eigengene purple and positively correlated with module eigengenes midnight blue and blue (Figure 3). Although functional enrichment analyses failed to reveal any GO terms within module eigengenes purple or midnight blue, module eigengene blue contained GO terms related to RNA-directed DNA polymerase activity, protein binding, DNA integration, G protein-coupled receptor activity, and transmembrane transport (Tables 4, S4). The enrichment of these genes is in alignment with other studies in which genes related to DNA replication and energy production were expressed during the blastula stage in *S. purpuratus* (Gildor et al. 2016; Tadros and Lipshitz 2009).

Gastrulation is a major and fundamental process of metazoan development (Wolpert 1992) that begins by invagination at the vegetal plate and the formation of the archenteron (Dan and Okazaki 1956; Ettensohn 1984). Somewhat surprisingly, there were few correlations between the gastrula stage (GA) and module eigengenes identified by WGCNA. GA was negatively correlated with only the module eigengene tan (module eigengene cluster 1, Figure 3). GA was also negatively correlated with the grey module, which contained the unclustered and unassigned genes. Functional enrichment analysis of module eigengene tan revealed 39 GO terms, including oxidation-reduction process, integral component of membrane, ion transmembrane transport, and ATPase activity (Tables 4, S4). Unfortunately, the WGCNA did not identify any modules with a significant positive correlation with GA. Previous investigations of the *M. franciscanus* gastrula transcriptome, however, reported GO terms related to cell differentiation and signal transduction involved in cell cycle checkpoints (Gaitán-Espitia and Hofmann 2017). In *S. purpuratus*, there is an increase in expression of

genes related to biomineralization, the nervous system, immunity and the defensome once gastrulation begins (Tu et al. 2014).

The digestive tract and supporting skeletal rods are formed during the prism and early pluteus stages, which are necessary for the planktotrophic feeding strategy of the urchin larvae (Burke 1980; Ettensohn and Malinda 1993). The prism stage (PR) was not significantly correlated to any module eigengene (Figure 3). However, its expression patterns were similar to that of the pluteus stage (PL) (Figures 2, 3). PL was negatively correlated to module eigengenes brown and red (module eigengene cluster 1, Figure 3), which include GO terms related to ATP binding, integral component of membrane, transmembrane transport, signal transduction and the cell cycle (Tables 4, S4). PL was also negatively correlated with module eigengenes cyan and magenta, although functional enrichment analyses were unable to identify GO terms within these modules. Lastly, PL was positively correlated with one module eigenegene, yellow, which was within module eigengene cluster 3 (Figure 3). Enrichment analysis identified GO terms within yellow that included those related to metallopeptidase activity, metabolism, adhesion, the cytoskeleton, and the immune system (Tables 4, S4). This observation was in agreement with our earlier work (Gaitán-Espitia and Hofmann 2017), in which genes related to these processes and structures were up-regulated in *M. franciscanus* pluteus larvae relative to gastrula stage embryos. The yellow module also included GO terms related to ATP binding, oxidation-reduction process, calcium ion binding, acetylcholine-gated cation-selective channel activity, and ion transmembrane transport (Tables 4, S4). This expression pattern likely reflects the energy production and biomineralization processes necessary to support gut and skeletal formation in the developing pluteus larvae.

GO ID	GO term name	GO category	FDR value	No. transcripts (% of ref)
tan: GA (r ² =	-0.86)			(,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,
GO:0016021	integral component of membrane	Cellular Component	6.67E-06	26 (0.6)
GO:0055114	oxidation-reduction process	Biological Process	2.27E-05	12 (1.2)
GO:0016491	oxidoreductase activity	Molecular Function	2.82E-04	11 (1.1)
GO:0034220	ion transmembrane transport	Biological Process	3.13E-03	6 (2)
GO:0015267	channel activity	Molecular Function	5.97E-03	6 (1.7)
GO:0042623	ATPase activity, coupled	Molecular Function	5.97E-03	5 (2.5)
brown: CL (r	$r^2 = 0.6$), MO ($r^2 = 0.56$), PL ($r^2 = -0.56$))		
GO:0016021	integral component of membrane	Cellular Component	4.81E-12	207 (4.6)
GO:0005524	ATP binding	Molecular Function	1.63E-10	79 (6.5)
GO:0055085	transmembrane transport	Biological Process	1.12E-05	57 (5.7)
GO:0007049	cell cycle	Biological Process	5.60E-04	20 (8.5)
GO:0035556	signal transduction	Biological Process	6.36E-04	24 (7.4)
GO:0140098	catalytic activity, acting on RNA	Molecular Function	3.75E-03	20 (7.2)
red: MO (r ² =	= 0.53), PL (r^2 = -0.54)			
GO:0016021	integral component of membrane	Cellular Component	9.33E-14	172 (3.8)
GO:0005524	ATP binding	Molecular Function	1.18E-11	68 (5.6)
GO:0022402	cell cycle process	Biological Process	2.01E-05	16 (10.1)
GO:0007165	signal transduction	Biological Process	3.78E-05	80 (3.5)
GO:0055114	oxidation-reduction process	Biological Process	8.93E-04	39 (4.1)
GO:0055085	transmembrane transport	Biological Process	2.53E-02	36 (3.5)
green: EG (r ²	2 = -0.6), CL (r ² = 0.55), MO (r ² = 0.51	1)		
GO:0005524	ATP binding	Molecular Function	2.79E-34	117 (10)
GO:0035556	intracellular signal transduction	Biological Process	2.35E-21	48 (16.1)
GO:0140098	catalytic activity, acting on RNA	Molecular Function	1.48E-10	31 (11.7)
GO:0016021	integral component of membrane	Cellular Component	4.84E-09	177 (3.9)
GO:0007049	cell cycle	Biological Process	1.24E-08	26 (11.4)
GO:0055114	oxidation-reduction process	Biological Process	5.06E-07	53 (5.7)
salmon: EG ($r^2 = -0.68$)			
GO:0003824	catalytic activity	Molecular Function	1.81E-07	34 (0.4)
GO:0005515	protein binding	Molecular Function	9.29E-04	20 (0.4)
GO:0008152	metabolic process	Biological Process	5.40E-03	26 (0.3)
GO:0008168	methyltransferase activity	Molecular Function	5.40E-03	6 (1.7)
GO:0005543	phospholipid binding	Molecular Function	5.40E-03	4 (4.7)
GO:0016020	membrane	Cellular Component	9.21E-03	21 (0.3)
yellow: PL ($r^2 = 0.8$)				
GO:0055114	oxidation-reduction process	Biological Process	8.55E-23	87 (9.7)
GO:0005509	calcium ion binding	Molecular Function	1.44E-16	77 (8.3)
GO:0022848	acetylcholine-gated cation-selective channel activity	Molecular Function	1.78E-07	9 (60)
GO:0034220	ion transmembrane transport	Biological Process	4.70E-07	27 (9.8)
GO:0005524	ATP binding	Molecular Function	3.95E-04	57 (4.6)
GO:0002376	immune system process	Biological Process	6.06E-04	18 (8.4)
black: EG ($r^2 = -0.85$)				
GO:0005515	protein binding	Molecular Function	1.18E-11	111 (2.4)

Table 4. Select GO term results from functional enrichment analyses of WGCNA module eigengenes.

GO:0003677	DNA binding	Molecular Function	8.07E-07	39 (3.3)		
GO:0006464	cellular protein modification process	Biological Process	3.49E-05	38 (2.8)		
GO:0046872	metal ion binding	Molecular Function	4.01E-05	69 (2.1)		
GO:0006396	RNA processing	Biological Process	1.46E-04	16 (4.9)		
GO:0016021	integral component of membrane	Cellular Component	1.59E-04	86 (1.8)		
turquoise: EC	turquoise: EG ($r^2 = -0.61$)					
GO:0005524	ATP binding	Molecular Function	1.50E-92	499 (63.2)		
GO:0015074	DNA integration	Biological Process	5.19E-40	271 (53.3)		
GO:0005509	calcium ion binding	Molecular Function	3.64E-36	315 (45.5)		
GO:0003964	RNA-directed DNA polymerase activity	Molecular Function	3.09E-33	415 (38)		
GO:0006278	RNA-dependent DNA biosynthetic process	Biological Process	4.22E-33	415 (37.9)		
GO:0005525	GTP binding	Molecular Function	2.54E-19	136 (51.7)		
blue: BL $(r^2 = 0.79)$						
GO:0016021	integral component of membrane	Cellular Component	7.53E-28	296 (6.7)		
GO:0003964	RNA-directed DNA polymerase activity	Molecular Function	5.84E-24	132 (9.6)		
GO:0005515	protein binding	Molecular Function	5.01E-21	277 (6.1)		
GO:0015074	DNA integration	Biological Process	1.28E-10	65 (9.1)		
GO:0004672	protein kinase activity	Molecular Function	2.26E-09	48 (10.3)		
GO:0055085	transmembrane transport	Biological Process	4.85E-06	67 (6.7)		

The maternal-to-zygotic transition

To examine the timing of the MZT, we assessed: 1) the decline of maternally-derived transcripts, and 2) the increase of zygotic transcription. Upon targeting genes that play a role in the degradation of maternal RNAs, one *DGCR8*-like gene (*dgcr8*), one *dicer* gene (*dicer*), one *smaug* homolog (*smaug1*) and three putative *smg* genes (*smg7*, *smg8*, and *smg9*) were identified within the *M. franciscanus* developmental transcriptome (Table 1). The expression levels of *dgcr8*, *dicer*, *smg7*, *smg8*, and *smg9* all peaked during the 8- to 16-cell (CL) and morula (MO) stages (Figure 4A). The *dgcr8* gene plays a role in processing microRNAs that are required for degrading mRNAs in mammals (Marlow 2010; Wang et al. 2007). The Mediterranean sea urchin, *P. lividus*, exhibited a similar pattern of expression of *dgcr8* as reported here, in which there was a peak in expression within 8- and 16-cell embryos (Gildor et al. 2016). *Dicer* is involved in clearing maternal messages in zebrafish and mice (Giraldez et al. 2005; Marlow 2010), and mutations in the *dicer* gene are known to alter and arrest embryonic development in some species (Murchison et al. 2007).

The *smg* genes code for proteins that function in nonsense-mediated mRNA decay (NMD) in a variety of organisms (Okada-Katsuhata et al. 2012; Pulak and Anderson 1993; Yamashita et al. 2009). The NMD pathway detects and degrades mRNAs, and is often described as a surveillance pathway that serves as a quality-control mechanism to remove mRNAs with premature termination codons (Chang et al. 2007; Hentze and Kulozik 1999). However, the NMD pathway also serves functional roles that shape gene expression and are important for differentiation and development (Lykke-Andersen and Jensen 2015). Additionally, the NMD pathway has been shown to selectively degrade mRNA transcripts

with longer 3' UTRs, causing a relative enrichment of shorter 3' UTR transcripts (Bao et al. 2016). In zebrafish embryos, 3' UTR length affects the stability of maternal mRNAs because longer 3' UTRs confer resistance to codon-mediated deadenylation, the first step required for mRNA decay (Mishima and Tomari 2016). Therefore, the removal of long 3' UTR transcripts via the NMD pathway may increase the relative proportion of short 3' UTR transcripts available for deadenylation and decay during the CL and MO stages. Overall, the peak in expression of *dgcr8, dicer, smg7, smg8*, and *smg9* during the CL and MO stages supports that maternal mRNAs are degraded during this period of embryonic development.

In contrast to the expression of *dgcr8*, *dicer*, and *smg* genes, *smaug1* was not expressed until the blastula stage (Figure 4A). The *smaug* gene is a transcriptional regulator known to bind to and target maternal RNAs for degradation in *Drosophila melanogaster* and is highly conserved across taxa (Tadros et al. 2007). It is therefore possible that degradation of maternal mRNAs is still ongoing at the blastula stage. This differs from observations in *S. purpuratus*, in which maternal degradation appears to end prior to the blastula stage (Tadros and Lipshitz 2009; Wei et al. 2006). With the exception of *smaug1* expression, the degradation of maternal transcripts appears to primarily occur during the 8- to 16-cell (CL) and morula (MO) stages. This is additionally supported by the WGCNA, which revealed genes related to catalytic activity acting on RNA in module eigengenes brown and green, both of which share significant, positive correlations with the CL and MO stages (Table 4).

Evidence of maternal transcript degradation was also reflected by a decrease in levels of maternal transcripts, which were represented by those expressed in unfertilized eggs (EG). A heatmap of the top 500 transcripts expressed in eggs revealed that expression of these transcripts began to decline at the 8- to 16-cell and morula stages (Figure 5). By the blastula stage, the overall patterns of the maternal transcript levels had completely changed, with moderate retention of some maternal transcripts, although the majority had dramatically decreased. Most of these maternal transcripts continued to show low levels relative to the eggs during the remaining stages of development (i.e., gastrula through pluteus stages). Taken together, the degradation of maternal RNAs and the resulting reduction in expression of maternal transcripts began as early as the 8-cell stage, although it is possible that the process begins even sooner after fertilization at a stage prior to what was examined in this study (e.g., at the 2-cell or 4-cell stage). This result is similar to the timing of maternal mRNA degradation in *S. purpuratus*, in which maternal transcripts are destabilized by early cleavage stages (Tadros and Lipshitz 2009; Tu et al. 2014; Wei et al. 2006).



Figure 4. The expression of putative genes that play a functional role during the MZT. These genes **A.** regulate the removal of mRNA, and **B.** regulate zygotic development. The data are in log₂ counts per million reads (log₂ CPM) expressed at each stage of development: egg (EG), 8- to 16-cell (CL), morula (MO), blastula (BL), gastrula (GA), prism (PR), and pluteus (PL).


Figure 5. Heatmaps of relative expression profiles for transcripts that are or are not maternally expressed. The rows are transcripts and the columns are in order of developmental stage: egg (EG), 8- to 16-cell (CL), morula (MO), blastula (BL), gastrula (GA), prism (PR), and pluteus (PL). Transcript expression data are in log₂ counts per million reads (log₂ CPM), and the data are scaled by row. The top heatmap contains the top 500 maternal transcripts expressed at EG (i.e., transcripts that are maternally expressed). The bottom heatmap contains 19,044 transcripts with a negative expression value of log₂ CPM (log₂ CPM < 0) at EG (i.e., transcripts that are not maternally expressed).

To examine the timing of zygotic genome activation, nine putative genes important for zygotic development were identified within the *M. franciscanus* transcriptome (Table 1). Of these, hox11/13b, lefty2, nodal, and wnt8 increased in expression between egg and the earliest measured developmental stage, the 8- to 16-cell stage (Figure 4B). The expression levels of wnt8, nodal, and lefty2 increased further during the morula stage before they plateaued and maintained relatively consistent levels of expression from the blastula stage through the remainder of development. This is somewhat similar to the expression patterns observed in S. purpuratus, in which many of the zygotic genes increased during cleavage stages and reached peak expression levels at the blastula stage (Tadros and Lipshitz 2009; Tu et al. 2014; Wei et al. 2006). The homeobox 11/13b (hox11/13b) gene is one of the earliest transcription factors necessary for endoderm cell specification in echinoderms (Peter and Davidson 2010). Similar transcriptional mechanisms may underlie both *left-right determination factor-2 (lefty2)* and *nodal* expression, which function together to establish the oral-aboral embryonic axis (Adachi et al. 1999; Duboc et al. 2008; Duboc et al. 2004). Lastly, *wnt8* is required for endomesoderm development in sea urchins, including cell differentiation and gastrulation processes (Minokawa et al. 2005; Wikramanayake et al. 2004). In agreement with our results, in S. purpuratus expression of a wnt8 homolog has been observed beginning at the 16-cell stage (Wikramanayake et al. 2004). The expression of these transcripts during the CL and MO stages support that the activation of zygotic transcription in *M. franciscanus* may occur as early as third cleavage.

The remaining five zygotic transcripts, *alx*, *bra*, *dri*, *gcm*, and *gsc* remained at low levels of expression until the blastula stage (BL), at which time most reached their peak levels of expression (Figure 4B). The expression of these transcripts remained fairly

consistent for the remainder of development. *Aristaless-like homeobox (alx)* expression has a role in primary mesenchyme cell formation, and acts as an early regulatory gene for skeletogenesis (Ettensohn 2009; Ettensohn et al. 2003). *Brachyury (bra)* functions in gastrulation and endoderm development (Peterson et al. 1999; Rast et al. 2002). The *dead ringer (dri)* gene is required for normal embryological development and is highly conserved across taxa (Shandala et al. 1999), functioning in skeletogenesis and oral ectoderm formation in sea urchins (Amore et al. 2003). The *glial cells missing (gcm)* gene functions in endomesoderm specification, particularly those of pigment cells (Ransick and Davidson 2006; Ransick et al. 2002). Lastly, in sea urchin embryos, *goosecoid (gsc)* plays a role in regulating cell specification along the animal-vegetal and oral-aboral axes (Angerer et al. 2001).

The expression patterns of *hox11/13b*, *lefty2*, *nodal*, and *wnt8* may represent a first wave of zygotic activation during CL and MO stages, while the expression patterns of *alx*, *bra*, *dri*, *gcm*, and *gsc* may represent a second wave of zygotic genome activation that occurs at the BL stage. This pattern of zygotic genome activation is very similar to that of *S*. *purpuratus*, in which there is a minor wave of zygotic transcription during early cell divisions of the embryo, followed by a major wave of zygotic transcription at the blastula stage (Tadros and Lipshitz 2009; Wei et al. 2006). Further evidence of the timing of zygotic genome activation was supported by the appearance of transcripts not associated with the maternal transcriptome. A heatmap of transcripts that were not expressed in unfertilized eggs (i.e., transcripts that were not maternally-derived) showed that a moderate number of these transcripts began to be expressed by the 8- to 16-cell and morula stages (Figure 5). This event may represent the first, minor wave of zygotic activation. The majority of the

transcripts that were not present in eggs, however, were expressed by the blastula, gastrula, prism, and pluteus stages. Thus, the appearance of these transcripts at the blastula stage appear to represent the major wave of zygotic activation in *M. franciscanus* development.

Overall, the timing of the MZT in *M. franciscanus* appears to span from early cleavage through the blastula stage, in which 1) maternal degradation begins at or before the 8- to 16-cell stage and persists to the blastula stage, and 2) zygotic activation occurs as a minor wave at the 8- to 16-cell and morula stages and manifests as a major wave by the blastula stage. The occurrence of the MZT may partially explain the clear separation between egg/early embryonic stages (i.e., EG, CL, and MO) and later developmental stages (i.e., BL, GA, PR, and PL) evident in Figure 2.

Conclusions

The transcriptome presented here is a useful molecular resource for studying *M*. *franciscanus*, a non-model organism and an important fishery species. We observed distinct patterns of gene expression across the eggs and early development of this sea urchin species, and identified periods of maternal RNA degradation and zygotic transcription. This genomic resource will support future investigations into the early development of *M*. *franciscanus*, and its response to environmental stress. In terms of developmental studies, the examination of the timing of the MZT will inform future gene expression studies that aim to target stages in which the zygotic transcriptome is fully activated. Lastly, these studies will facilitate our understanding of a marine species that has a significant ecological role in kelp forest ecosystems as a grazer, and is an economically valuable fishery species.

Data deposition

The raw sequence data and the *M. franciscanus* developmental transcriptome are available under NCBI Bioproject PRJNA531463 and Sequence Read Archive accession numbers SRR8866315 – SRR8866335. The assembled transcriptome can be found in the NCBI Transcriptome Shotgun Assembly (TSA) database under accession GHJZ00000000. Additional data files including the transcriptome annotation can be found at http://doi.org/10.5281/zenodo.2649269.

Acknowledgments

This work was conducted in collaboration with my advisor, Dr. Gretchen Hofmann, and a collaborating researcher at the University of Hong Kong, Dr. Juan Diego Gaitán-Espitia. Thank you to Clint Nelson, Dr. Umihiko Hoshijima, Shannon Harrer, and Jordan Gallagher for their assistance in boating and diving operations while conducting sea urchin collections. I would also like to thank Cailan Sugano and Margarita McInnis for their assistance during urchin spawning and culturing. Lastly, I would like to thank Sheri Sanders at the National Center for Genome Analysis and Support (NCGAS) at Indiana University for her assistance with bioinformatics associated with this project.

Supplementary material

Table S1 BLAST results for the developmental transcriptome assembly.Table S2 List of GO terms identified in the developmental transcriptome assembly.Table S3 KEGG results for the developmental transcriptome assembly.

Table S4 Gene ontology annotation following functional enrichment of genes within module
 eigengenes generated by WGCNA.

III. The effects of temperature and pCO_2 on the size, thermal tolerance and metabolic rate of the red sea urchin (*Mesocentrotus franciscanus*) during early development

Abstract

Abiotic stressors associated with ocean warming and ocean acidification can adversely impact marine organisms, particularly during their early development. Unfortunately, little is known about how the red sea urchin, *Mesocentrotus franciscanus*, responds to temperature or pCO_2 stress during its early development. Here, embryos of *M*. *franciscanus* were raised under combinations of two temperatures (13 °C and 17 °C) and two pCO_2 levels (475 µatm and 1050 µatm). Elevated pCO_2 levels led to a decrease in body size of gastrula stage embryos while temperature had no effect. At the prism stage, both temperature and pCO_2 affected body size. The warmer temperature increased the body size of prism stage embryos, counteracting the stunting effect of elevated pCO_2 on growth. Warmer temperature during development also increased thermal tolerance at the prism stage, although this effect was small. Neither temperature nor pCO_2 affected embryo metabolic rate. This study provides important insight into a species of high ecological and economic value and will facilitate our predictive capacity of how climate change will impact future populations.

Introduction

Carbon dioxide (CO₂) concentrations in Earth's atmosphere have been on the rise since the Industrial Revolution, and this upward trajectory is predicted to continue (Godbold and Calosi 2013; IPCC 2013). Ocean warming and ocean acidification are major consequences of the increase in atmospheric CO₂, and produce considerable alterations in oceanic conditions worldwide. By the end of the 21^{st} century, surface ocean temperatures are predicted to rise by 0.6 - 2.0 °C, while pH levels are expected to drop by 0.1 - 0.4 units (IPCC 2013). Many studies have focused on how a single environmental stressor impacts marine organisms. However, because factors such as ocean temperature and pH are predicted to change, often simultaneously, this approach may not be adequate to accurately predict organismal responses to continuing ocean warming and acidification (Bockmon et al. 2013; Byrne and Przesławski 2013). It is therefore highly valuable to incorporate multiple stressors into experiments that reflect realistic and ecologically relevant current and future ocean conditions (Frieder et al. 2014; Przesławski et al. 2015). Such studies are also critical for determining optimal or detrimental conditions for economically valuable species (Munari et al. 2011).

Early developmental stages may be the most vulnerable times during the life history of many marine organisms (Byrne 2011; Dupont and Thorndyke 2009; Gosselin and Qian 1997; Kurihara 2008), and with continuing alterations in the marine environment due to climate change, these stages may act as a bottleneck that determines if a species will be successful in the future (Byrne 2012; Byrne and Przeslawski 2013; Kurihara 2008). Thermal stress and elevated pCO_2 levels are expected to affect different life stages to varying degrees, and negative impacts have the potential to carry over into later stages, altering population structure and distribution (Beckerman et al. 2002). In this chapter, I have focused on the early developmental stages of the red sea urchin, *Mesocentrotus franciscanus*, and assessed how they responded to stressors associated with ocean warming and acidification.

Given the large ecological role of *M. franciscanus* within kelp forest ecosystems (Leighton et al. 1966; Rogers-Bennett 2007) and the economic value of the *M. franciscanus* fishery (Kalvass 2000; Rogers-Bennett 2013), surprisingly few studies have been conducted to assess how this species responds to environmental stressors. Elevated pCO_2 levels have been shown to increase sperm limitation and the potential for polyspermy, and decrease fertilization success in *M. franciscanus* (Frieder 2014; Reuter et al. 2011). While multistressor studies have focused on some sea urchin species, examination of M. *franciscanus* development under combined pCO_2 and temperature stressors has remained almost entirely absent from climate change biology. In one study, O'Donnell et al. (2009) found that *M. franciscanus* larvae raised under elevated pCO_2 levels exhibited a decreased ability to respond to acute elevated temperatures, measured by a decrease in expression levels of *hsp70*. Gaps of knowledge remain regarding how this species responds to elevated temperatures and pCO_2 levels, both as singular and as combined stressors. These gaps limit our understanding of how current populations are responding to stress, and restrict our predictive capacity of how future populations will fare under continued ocean warming and acidification.

Here, I investigated the response of *M. franciscanus*, a species that has been overlooked in climate change biology despite its sizeable ecological and economic importance (Pearse 2006; Quinn et al. 1993; Rogers-Bennett 2013), to different temperature and pCO_2 conditions during its early development. Embryos of *M. franciscanus* were raised under different combinations of temperature (13 °C and 17 °C) and pCO_2 level (475 µatm and 1050 µatm) that represented ecologically relevant present and future ocean conditions. I examined how these stressors affected embryo body size at both the gastrula and prism stages

of early development. I also measured thermal tolerance and metabolic rate at the prism stage to examine how developmental temperature and pCO_2 conditions affected embryo physiology.

Materials and methods

Animal collection and culturing

Adult *M. franciscanus* were hand-collected by SCUBA on February 21, 2018 from a site in the Santa Barbara Channel near Ellwood Mesa, Goleta, CA (34° 25.065'N, 119° 54.092'W) at a depth of 14 meters under CA Scientific Collection permit SC-1223. The sea urchins were immediately transported to the Marine Science Institute at the University of California Santa Barbara (UCSB), where they were maintained in flow-through seawater tanks for approximately one week prior to spawning. Adults were spawned via an intracoelomic injection of 0.53 M KCl (Strathmann 1987). Sperm from a single adult male was collected dry, and was activated by dilution in 0.35 µm filtered, UV-sterilized seawater (FSW) immediately prior to performing crosses. Eggs were collected in FSW from five adult females. Eggs were visually inspected for quality and maturity (i.e., approximately symmetrical in shape and lack large, visible germinal vesicles). Subsamples of eggs were fertilized to ensure high male-female compatibility within each cross. An approximately equal number of eggs from each of the five females were gently pooled together. Dilute, activated sperm from the single male was added to the pooled eggs until approximately 98% fertilization success was reached.

The culture vessels and CO_2 system used were as previously described in Chapter II, with minor modifications to reach the desired temperature and pCO_2 conditions of each

treatment. The temperature was modified using two Delta Star \circledast heat pumps with Nema 4x digital temperature controllers (AquaLogic, San Diego, CA, USA) to maintain the culturing temperatures at either ~13 °C or ~17 °C. A flow-through CO₂-mixing system modified from (Fangue et al. 2010) was used to establish *p*CO₂ levels of either ~475 µatm or ~1050 µatm. Four 5-gallon reservoir tanks were used to establish the target *p*CO₂ levels for each temperature, resulting in four total treatments. These temperature and *p*CO₂ conditions were selected as representative of conditions currently measured in the Santa Barbara Channel and projected conditions given continuing ocean warming and acidification (Chan et al. 2017; IPCC 2013; Kapsenberg and Hofmann 2016; Rivest et al. 2016). Treated water was transported to each culture vessel at a rate of 6 L/hr. Three replicate cultures were used for each experimental condition for a total of 12 culture vessels. Approximately 120,000 embryos were placed into each culture vessels at a concentration of no more than 10 embryos per mL of FSW.

Temperature, pH, salinity, and total alkalinity (TA) were recorded daily throughout embryo development. Temperature was measured using a wire thermocouple (Thermolyne PM 20700 / Series 1218). Salinity was measured using a conductivity meter (YSI 3100). The pH was measured following the standard operating procedure (SOP) 6b (Dickson et al. 2007b), using a *m*-cresol purple (Sigma-Aldrich) indicator dye and a spectrophotometer (Bio Spec-1601, Shimadzu). Water samples for measuring TA were preserved by poisoning FSW with saturated 0.02% mercuric chloride and storing the samples at 4 °C until analyzed. The TA was estimated using SOP 3b (Dickson et al. 2007a). Using the measured temperature, spectrophotometric pH, salinity, and TA, parameters of pCO_2 and aragonite saturation state (Ω_{ara}) were calculated using the carbonic acid dissociation constants from Mehrbach et al. (1973) refit by Dickson and Millero (1987) using CO₂calc software (Robbins et al. 2010).

Sampling

The early gastrula stage (~23.5 hours post-fertilization (hpf) at ~17 °C and ~32.5 hpf at ~13 °C) and the prism stage (~44 hpf at 17 °C and ~55.5 hpf at 13 °C) were sampled from each culture bucket. The early gastrula stage was identified by the extension of the archenteron to approximately one-half the body length of the embryo and by the formation of secondary mesenchyme cells. The prism stage was designated by the archenteron becoming tripartite, the development of skeletal rods, and the formation of a pyramid-like body shape. Sampling was accomplished by gently siphoning embryos from the culture vessels onto a submerged, mesh filter (35 μ m). Embryos were carefully concentrated onto the mesh filter and transferred to a 15 mL falcon tube using a plastic transfer pipette. The total number of embryos collected from each culture vessel at each stage was estimated by counting three small aliquots of embryos so that a coefficient of variance (CV) of less than 10% was reached. The average of the counts was used to calculate the average number of embryos per mL of FSW.

Morphometrics

Gastrula-stage embryos were preserved for body size analyses using 4% formalin in FSW. The fixative for the prism stage was 4% formalin in 0.01 M phosphate buffered saline (PBS) that was buffered with 100 mM sodium perborate to a pH of 8.7. This buffered formalin was used for the prism stage to prevent dissolution of the skeletal rods. The 4%

fixatives were added to an equal volume of seawater with embryos, fixing the samples in a final concentration of 2% formalin in seawater. These samples were stored at 4 °C for no longer than three weeks prior to imaging.

At both the gastrula and prism stages, individual embryos (n = 35) from each of the 12 culture vessels (i.e., 4 treatments with 3 replicate vessels each) were photographed. Embryos were digitally photographed under bright field DIC illumination using a compound microscope (Olympus BX50) with an attached digital camera (Infinity Lite) and Motic Images Plus software (version 3.0). The gastrula embryos were oriented so that the side profile of their archenteron was visible and aligned with the center of the vegetal plate. For the gastrula stage, the length (i.e., the linear distance from the anterior to posterior end when measured across the center of the archenteron) and 2-dimensional area were measured (Figure 6). The prism stage was oriented in a ventral view and each individual was measured by the length of the skeletal rod, from the tip of the body rod to the tip of the post-oral rod (Figure 6). The digital images were calibrated for the 20X objective using ImageJ (National Institutes of Health, USA). Differences in body size measured at the gastrula and prism stages were tested using a two-way ANOVA with temperature and pCO_2 set as fixed factors and culture vessel identity set as a random factor. These statistical analyses were performed using JMP Pro software (version 11.2.0).

Thermal tolerance

Thermal tolerance was only measured for the prism stage. For each treatment, embryos across replicate culture vessels were pooled together to obtain approximately 7,000 embryos per treatment. For each treatment, the embryos were divided equally among seven 20-mL vials so that each vial contained approximately 1,000 embryos in 5 mL of FSW (200 embryos/mL). Using two water baths to create a temperature gradient across an aluminum heat block, the embryos were exposed to a range of temperatures spanning from 16.1 to 32.2 °C for one hour. Temperatures were recorded using a wire thermocouple (Thermolyne PM 20700 / Series 1218). All vials were placed randomly within the heat block while ensuring that each temperature contained a vial from each treatment. Following the 1-hour exposure, the vials were removed and 100 embryos from each vial were scored as either alive or dead based on the presence or absence of ciliary movement viewed under a light microscope. Hammond and Hofmann (2010) tested the effects of recovery periods of different lengths following a 1-hour temperature treatment of urchin larvae, and found that recovery periods did not significantly affect mortality. Therefore, it was not deemed necessary to incorporate a recovery period into this experiment. Due to the differences in timing of developmental progression, this procedure was performed separately for embryos raised under the 13 °C treatment and embryos raised under the 17 °C.

Using the binary mortality data (alive or dead) for prism embryos exposed to each temperature, a generalized linear mixed-effects model was used to test for differences in thermal tolerance across treatments. The model included temperature treatment and pCO_2 treatment as fixed factors and vial identity as a random factor. Lethal temperature (LT) values were calculated via a logistic regression for each treatment. While LT₅₀ values are the standard metric used when assessing temperature sensitivity (de Vries et al. 2008), LT₁₀ and LT₂₅ values were also calculated because these smaller reductions in survival may still have biologically meaningful consequences (Collin and Chan 2016). The statistical analyses for

thermal tolerance were performed using the lme4 (Bates et al. 2015), MASS (Venables and Ripley 2002), and base packages in R (version 3.4.4).

Respirometry

To examine metabolic differences in embryos raised under different temperature and pCO_2 conditions, oxygen consumption rates were measured in embryos from each treatment according to Marsh and Manahan (1999), with some modifications. Metabolic rate was only measured for the prism stage. Oxygen concentrations were measured following a 5- to 6-hour incubation of different densities of embryos (n = 34 to 534) placed in glass respirometry chamber vials (684 to 795 µL). Embryos were placed in FSW that matched their respective pCO_2 treatment, and all vials were incubated at a single, intermediate temperature, 15° C. A single incubation temperature was chosen in an attempt to mediate differences in development and growth that would occur across treatments during the incubation period if two different incubation temperatures were used. One vial for each of the three culture replicates per treatment was filled with only FSW and used as a control to account for any possible background respiration. At the end of each incubation, the seawater was transferred using a gas-tight syringe (Hamilton Company, USA) to an optode containing a fiber-optic oxygen meter (Micro TX3; PreSens, Germany) that had been calibrated using sodium sulfite (Na₃SO₃) and FSW. A standard curve was generated from which the rate of oxygen consumption per individual (in pmol O₂/hr/individual) was estimated. Differences in respiration rates across treatments were tested using a two-way ANOVA using JMP Pro software (version 11.2.0), with temperature and pCO_2 set as fixed factors and culture vessel identity set as a random factor.

Results

Culturing of embryos

The early development of the *M. franciscanus* was normal, with few observed morphological abnormalities and low mortality rates. In addition, seawater conditions remained largely stable throughout the culturing period; here, target temperatures of ~13 °C or ~17 °C were maintained via chillers, and pCO_2 levels (~475 µatm or ~1050 µatm) were maintained by a CO₂ mixing system described previously in Chapter II (Table 5). The average salinity was 33.3 ± 0.05 and the average TA was 2222 ± 3 µmol kgSW⁻¹.

Body size

All morphometric data were tested to verify that they met the assumption of an ANOVA (i.e., approximate normality and homogeneity of variance). For the gastrula stage, there was no significant effect of the temperature treatment on either gastrula length ($F_{1,9} = 4.7359$, p = 0.0575) or 2D area ($F_{1,9} = 2.3969$, p = 0.1560) (Figure 6A, B). There was, however, a significant effect of the *p*CO₂ treatment on both gastrula length ($F_{1,9} = 44.6841$, p < 0.0001) and 2D area ($F_{1,9} = 43.6387$, p < 0.0001). Gastrula raised under low *p*CO₂ conditions (475 µatm) were on average 4.83% longer and 8.62% greater in area than those raised under high *p*CO₂ conditions (1050 µatm). There was no significant interaction between temperature and *p*CO₂ treatment conditions for the gastrula stage (p > 0.05).

Treatment	Temperature (°C)	pН	pCO_2	$\Omega_{ m ara}$
17 °C, 1050 µatm	17.2 ± 0.14	7.67 ± 0.004	1047 ± 11	1.15 ± 0.01
17 °C, 475 µatm	17.2 ± 0.13	7.96 ± 0.006	491 ± 6	2.10 ± 0.03
13 °C, 1050 µatm	13.1 ± 0.10	7.66 ± 0.005	1039 ± 13	0.97 ± 0.01
13 °C, 475 µatm	13.2 ± 0.04	7.98 ± 0.003	465 ± 4	1.88 ± 0.01

Table 5. Seawater conditions throughout embryological development. All values are given asmean \pm standard deviation.



Figure 6. Body size measurements of embryos under different temperature and pCO_2 treatment conditions, including **A.** the length of the gastrula stage, **B.** the 2D area of the gastrula stage, and **C.** the length of the prism stage. Bars show standard error.

Unlike the gastrula stage, at the prism stage there were treatment effects for both temperature and pCO_2 . There was a significant effect of temperature treatment on prism length ($F_{1,9} = 160.5712$, p < 0.0001), in which embryos raised under high temperature conditions (17 °C) were on average 20.81% greater in length than those raised under low temperature conditions (13 °C) (Figure 6C). There was also a significant effect of pCO_2 treatment on prism length ($F_{1,9} = 7.2205$, p = 0.0249), in which embryos raised under low pCO_2 conditions (475 µatm) were on average 4.08% greater in length than those raised under low time procession (1050 µatm). There was no significant interaction between temperature and pCO_2 treatment conditions for the prism stage (p > 0.05).

Thermal tolerance

Unfortunately, due to the loss of embryos during the sampling process, I was unable to include embryos from two culture vessels (one replicate of 17 °C, 1050 µatm and one replicate of 17 °C, 475 µatm). Therefore, for these two treatments, only representatives from two of the three replicate culture vessels were pooled together for the thermal tolerance assay. The survivorship of prism stage embryos was assessed across a range of temperatures (16.1 to 32.2 °C) to generate performance curves for each treatment (Figure 7). A generalized linear mixed-effects model found that there was an effect of temperature treatment on the survivorship of embryos in response to temperature (p = 0.0389). However, pCO_2 treatment had no such effect (p = 0.8431). The calculated LT₁₀, LT₂₅, and LT₅₀ values of embryos raised under the high temperature treatment (13 °C) (Table 6). Although the effect of temperature treatment on thermal tolerance was statistically significant, the difference in

 LT_{50} values was relatively small. Specifically, the average LT_{50} of embryos raised at 17 °C was only 0.3 °C higher than the average LT_{50} of embryos raised at 13 °C.



Figure 7. Thermal tolerance of prism stage embryos following 1-hour temperature exposures. Points are plotted as percent survivorship with the lines showing the logistic regression for each treatment.

Treatment	LT_{10}	LT ₂₅	LT ₅₀
17 °C, 1050 µatm	28.3 ± 0.1	28.8 ± 0.1	29.3 ± 0.1
17 °C, 475 µatm	28.6 ± 0.1	29.0 ± 0.1	29.4 ± 0.1
13 °C, 1050 µatm	28.1 ± 0.1	28.6 ± 0.1	29.1 ± 0.1
13 °C, 475 µatm	27.7 ± 0.2	28.4 ± 0.1	29.1 ± 0.1

Table 6. LT_{10} , LT_{25} , and LT_{50} values for each treatment. All values are given as mean \pm standard error.

Respiration rate

The respirometry data was tested to verify it met the assumption of an ANOVA (i.e., approximate normality and homogeneity of variance). There was no effect of temperature treatment ($F_{1,9} = 1.9819$, p = 0.1927) or pCO_2 treatment ($F_{1,9} = 0.9042$, p = 0.3665) on the respiration rate of prism embryos (Figure 8). Additionally, there was no evident relationship between the rate of oxygen consumption and embryo body size (i.e., the average length of prism embryos from each culture vessel) (p > 0.056).



Figure 8. Respiration rates (expressed as pmol O_2 per hour per individual) for prism embryos raised under different temperature and pCO_2 treatment conditions. Error bars show standard error.

Discussion

Increasing temperatures and pCO₂ levels are anticipated to impact the early developmental stages of many marine organisms (Byrne 2011; Byrne and Przesławski 2013; Kroeker et al. 2013). However, there remains limited knowledge regarding how *M. franciscanus* will be impacted by these environmental stressors despite its considerable economic and ecological value as a fisheries species that inhabits kelp forest ecosystems. In this study, I investigated how elevated temperature and pCO₂ conditions affected the morphometry and physiology of developing *M. franciscanus* embryos. There were four salient findings: 1) at the gastrula stage, only pCO₂ had an effect on embryo body size, 2) at the prism stage, temperature and pCO₂ had an antagonistic effect on body size, although temperature appeared to be the dominant factor, 3) temperature had a modest effect on thermal tolerance of the prism stage, and 4) neither pCO₂ or temperature affected prism metabolic rate.

Only pCO₂ *impacts* gastrula size

The effects of temperature and pCO_2 on embryo body size differed by developmental stage. Temperature had no effect on body size of gastrula embryos, while elevated pCO_2 conditions decreased both gastrula length and 2D area. Some studies have shown that elevated pCO_2 levels can decrease gastrulation success and survival in some echinoderm species (Ericson et al. 2010; Foo et al. 2014; Martin et al. 2011; Nguyen et al. 2012). In the sea urchins *Strongylocentrotus purpuratus* and *Heliocidaris erythrogramma*, however, high pCO_2 was found to have no effect on developmental progression or morphological abnormality in gastrula embryos (Byrne et al. 2009; Padilla-Gamiño et al. 2013). In this

study, while abnormality and mortality was not directly measured, visual inspections of the cultures supported largely normal gastrula development, with less than 5% abnormality estimated across all culture replicates. Thus, while an effect of pCO_2 on mortality or abnormality was not observed, there was an effect on morphometry.

Most ocean acidification studies have not examined the effects of *p*CO₂ on embryo size, instead focusing primarily on the body size of later, calcifying stages (e.g., pluteus larvae). However, elevated *p*CO₂ levels can impact processes other than calcification via alterations in acid-base regulation physiology (Fabry et al. 2008). Similar to what was observed in this study, low pH levels have been shown to decrease gastrula embryo length in the Antarctic urchin, *Sterechinus neumayeri* (Ericson et al. 2010). This decrease in size may have significant biological consequences, as larger body sizes during early development have often been linked to higher fitness (Smith and Fretwell 1974). Organisms that are larger during early development may exhibit greater performance (i.e. greater growth, survivorship, and reproductive output) at later life stages (Marshall et al. 2003; Moran and Emlet 2001). Thus, a decrease in body size, even at a single stage during early development, may have adverse long-term effects on an organism's fitness, particularly when the stressor occurs during an essential developmental process such as gastrulation.

Temperature and pCO₂ *impact prism size*

Unlike at the gastrula stage, there were effects of both temperature and pCO_2 on body size at the prism stage. Prism development is immediately prior to the formation of the early pluteus larval stage and includes initial calcification processes for skeletal rod formation. Here, temperature appears to be the dominant factor, though an effect of pCO_2 is still evident. Although a statistically significant interaction between stressors was not detected, temperature and pCO_2 appear to have an antagonistic effect on prism body size, in which elevated temperature appears to increase and offset the decrease in body size due to elevated pCO_2 levels. Similar patterns have been observed in sea urchins species from tropical, temperate, and polar regions in which temperature can mitigate the negative effects of low pH on early developmental stages undergoing calcification (Byrne et al. 2013a; Byrne et al. 2013b; Byrne et al. 2013c; Sheppard Brennand et al. 2010). Therefore, as ocean warming and ocean acidification progress, moderate warming may provide a compensatory effect as ocean pH levels continue to decline.

In the absence of increased temperatures, elevated pCO_2 levels stunt prism growth. This was observed in prism embryos raised under the 13 °C, 1050 µatm pCO_2 treatment (Figure 6). The temperature and pCO_2 level of this treatment are characteristic of water conditions that occur during upwelling events in the Santa Barbara Channel (Kapsenberg and Hofmann 2016; Rivest et al. 2016). Upwelling events off the West Coast of North America are caused by a strengthening of northwesterly winds that typically begin in the early spring season (Fabry et al. 2008; Pennington and Chavez 2000). The timing of these events are highly variable, but they can coincide with the peak spawning period of *M. franciscanus*, which typically occurs in the spring and early summer (Bennett and Giese 1995; Kato and Schroeter 1985; Strathmann 1987). It is therefore possible that *M. franciscanus* embryos experience these combined low temperature and low pH conditions in nature when spawning occurs during or immediately prior to an upwelling event. Additionally, the intensity and duration of upwelling events are expected to increase in the future (Diffenbaugh et al. 2004). Lastly, lower temperatures decrease the rate of development. Here, embryos reached the prism stage after ~55.5 hours post-fertilization (hpf) when raised at 13 °C in comparison to ~44 hpf at 17 °C. Therefore, lower temperatures may also increase the duration this vulnerable developmental stage is exposed to stressful pH conditions.

Temperature impacts thermal tolerance

In addition to body size, I also investigated how temperature and pCO_2 impacted the physiological performance of *M. franciscanus* during the prism stage. Temperature, but not pCO_2 , affected thermal tolerance. These results do not agree with observations by O'Donnell et al. (2009), in which elevated pCO_2 conditions appeared to affect the thermal stress response of M. franciscanus larvae raised at 15 °C. Specifically, M. franciscanus raised under elevated pCO_2 levels exhibited lower levels of expression of the molecular chaperone hsp70, a gene affiliated with thermal defense, which the authors suggested meant larvae exposed to low pH conditions were more vulnerable to heat stress. Additionally, O'Donnell et al. (2009) found that following a 1-hour temperature exposure to 31 °C, cultures displayed over 90% survivorship regardless of pCO_2 treatment. In contrast, during this study, less than 16% survivorship was observed across all cultures following a 1-hour temperature exposure to 30 °C, and the calculated LT₅₀ values (i.e., the temperature at which 50% mortality occurs (de Vries et al. 2008)) across all treatments were around 29.1 to 29.4 °C. The observed disparities between this study and O'Donnell et al. (2009) could be due to the slight difference in developmental stage (i.e., prism versus pluteus larvae), alterations in culturing temperatures (i.e. 15 °C versus 13 or 17 °C), genetic variance, or transgenerational effects caused by dissimilarities in adult environmental history and quality.

The effect of temperature on thermal tolerance was relatively modest. Nonetheless, LT₁₀, LT₂₅, and LT₅₀ values were consistently higher for embryos raised under the higher temperature of 17 °C. Even small differences in temperature can have biologically meaningful consequences. The results of this study differs from observations made in S. purpuratus, in which embryos were raised under different temperatures that matched sites where the adults were collected (i.e., sites that varied across the species biogeographic range) were found not to differ in their thermotolerance (Hammond and Hofmann 2010). Other sea urchin species have exhibited a potential for thermal acclimation and adaptation, with offspring of adults from warmer regions displaying increased thermal tolerance during early development (Byrne et al. 2011; Pecorino et al. 2013). In this study, all of the embryos across treatments were from the same parents collected together from the same site. Therefore, I do not anticipate that variation in parental experience affected the differences in thermal tolerance observed here (i.e., transgenerational effects). Rather, the difference in thermal tolerance, while relatively small, is likely due to rapid acclimation and developmental plasticity within embryos raised under the warmer temperature.

Metabolic rate is unaffected by experiment treatments

I also examined the influence of temperature and pCO_2 conditions on the metabolic rate of *M. franciscanus* embryos. In general, metabolic rates have been shown to increase with temperature (Arnberg et al. 2013; McElroy et al. 2012; Pimentel et al. 2012). Low pH levels, however, can have varying effects on metabolism. For instance, low pH may decrease metabolism via extracellular acid-base imbalances and direct hypercapnic suppression, or it may increase metabolism due to higher costs associated with maintaining calcification and cellular homeostasis (Hoshijima et al. 2017; Pörtner 2008; Stumpp et al. 2011b; Widdicombe and Spicer 2008). In this study, I found no effect of either stressor on the rate of oxygen consumption at the prism stage. This differs from observations by Padilla-Gamiño et al. (2013), in which simultaneous exposure to a warmer temperature and higher pCO_2 level depressed respiration rates of *S. purpuratus* pluteus larvae.

These discordant results between studies could be due to species-level variances or differences in respirometry methods. Here, I measured respiration rates at a single, intermediate temperature (15 °C) for the purpose of removing the confounding factor of increased developmental rate under warmer temperatures. However, if the temperature treatment was maintained throughout respiration measurements, I may have detected a similar effect of simultaneous high temperature and pCO_2 exposure on metabolic rate that was observed in *S. purpuratus* (Padilla-Gamiño et al. 2013). The lack of metabolic differences in this study could also be due to the developmental stage that was examined. For instance, Stumpp et al. (2011b) found that there was an effect of pCO_2 on metabolic rate only once pluteus larvae began feeding. At earlier embryonic stages, metabolic rate did not vary by pCO_2 treatment. Therefore, the effects of temperature and pCO_2 on metabolic rates in *M. franciscanus* may only be visible later in development.

Conclusions

The goal of this study was to provide much needed information regarding a species of significant ecological and economic value by examining its capacity to respond to stressors related to climate change under an ecologically relevant context. Here, I did not observe a decline in successful gastrulation as has been recorded in other urchin species but did observe

a decrease in body size due to high pCO_2 levels. This leads to two points for consideration regarding studies of this nature. First, even though they may not be actively undergoing calcification, earlier embryological stages should not be overlooked in ocean acidification studies. Low pH can influence important processes other than calcification, and negative impacts during early embryological development can have carry-over effects and/or act as a major bottleneck for populations (Byrne 2011). Second, while most studies report the percent success of gastrulation, few report how stressors impact gastrula body size. Sublethal effects, however, may still have significant biological consequences (Przeslawski et al. 2015).

Moderate ocean warming may be beneficial to *M. franciscanus* during early development, helping to offset the negative effects of ocean acidification or acute warming events. This will not occur, however, during periods of upwelling, in which organisms will experience elevated pCO_2 levels without simultaneous exposure to elevated temperatures. It is also important to note that while elevated temperatures can increase embryo growth and thermal tolerance, there may be unanticipated biological consequences to ocean warming. Future studies would benefit from examining the effects of prolonged exposure to high temperatures, particularly as *M. franciscanus* begin feeding as pluteus larvae and metamorphose into juveniles. There may be negative carry-over effects of elevated temperatures, and what may be beneficial at the prism stage could be detrimental at other life history stages. For instance, warming can decrease gonad quality and increase disease susceptibility in adult sea urchins (Tajima et al. 1997; Uthicke et al. 2014). Additionally, quicker development rates under elevated temperatures may shorten the planktonic larval duration (i.e., the length of time embryos and larvae are in the plankton prior to metamorphosis and settlement), which can affect dispersal, recruitment and gene flow

dynamics (Byrne et al. 2011). Overall, more work is required to understand how positive or negative effects of ocean warming will interact with ocean acidification, and to accurately predict how they will impact populations of *M. franciscanus*.

Acknowledgements

I would like to thank Christoph Pierre, Director of Marine Operations at UC Santa Barbara, for assistance with boating and kelp collections. I also wish to thank Logan Kozal, Terence Leach, Maddie Housh, Jannine Chamorro, Dr. Marie Strader, and Dr. Umihiko Hoshijima for their assistance during the experiment. This research was supported by funds from the UC Climate Champion award from the University of California to Dr. Gretchen Hofmann. This work was also supported by resources from Santa Barbara Coastal Long Term Ecological Research program (NSF award OCE-1232779). Analytical and writing phases of the project were supported by NSF award IOS-1656262 to Dr. Gretchen Hofmann. Specimens were collected in the Santa Barbara Channel under a California Scientific Collecting Permit to Dr. Gretchen Hofmann (SC-1223).

IV. Gene expression patterns of red sea urchins (*Mesocentrotus* franciscanus) exposed to different combinations of temperature and pCO₂ during early development

Abstract

Gene expression analyses allow for a molecular-level examination of how organisms respond to their environment. Here, differences in gene expression patterns were observed in embryos of the red sea urchin, *Mesocentrotus franciscanus*, raised under combinations of two temperatures (13 °C and 17 °C) and two pCO_2 levels (475 µatm and 1050 µatm).

Transcriptomic patterns primarily varied by developmental stage (gastrula versus prism), but there were also differences in gene expression as a result of the temperature treatment. Under the warmer temperature, genes related to the cellular stress response were up-regulated in gastrula and prism embryos. Both stages also displayed an up-regulation of epigenetic genes related to histone modifications in embryos raised under the 13 °C temperature. At the prism stage, warmer temperatures also led to an up-regulation of genes related to ciliary activity and cellular metabolic processes. Conversely, pCO_2 had a comparatively minimal impact on gene expression, with neither stage exhibiting a robust transcriptomic response to elevated pCO_2 conditions.

Overview

This chapter utilizes samples generated from the same experiment detailed in Chapter III. While Chapter III focused on *M. franciscanus* physiology (e.g., body size, thermal tolerance, and metabolic rate), this chapter examines the molecular response of *M*.

franciscanus embryos raised under different temperature and pCO_2 conditions. This work uses the *M. franscianus* developmental transcriptome that was assembled and described in Chapter II to examine differences in gene expression patterns across experiment treatment conditions at two stages of development, gastrula and prism.

Introduction

Transcriptomics is a powerful tool that enables molecular-level examinations of how organisms are affected by environmental change. As next-generation sequencing technologies have advanced and become increasingly affordable, so has the ability to use transcriptomics to answer important ecological questions in non-model organisms (Ekblom and Galindo 2011; Stapley et al. 2010). When used in combination with phenotypic observations, gene expression analyses may illuminate the mechanistic underpinnings of how organisms are responding to stress or an environmental stimulus. In this chapter, I investigated the transcriptomic responses of the red sea urchin, *Mesocentrotus franciscanus*, to different temperature and pCO_2 conditions during their early development.

In Chapter III, elevated temperature and pCO_2 were found to have different effects at different developmental stages (i.e., gastrula versus prism). For instance, there was no effect of temperature at the gastrula stage while warmer temperatures increased body size at the prism stage. Development at the warmer temperature also slightly increased thermal tolerance in prism embryos. Elevated pCO_2 levels had a negative effect on body size at both the gastrula and prism stages. Using samples collected during the same experiment as detailed in Chapter III, here, I examined the embryological transcriptome as a trait, and analyzed how the gene expression patterns of gastrula and prism embryos varied as a result

of their laboratory exposure conditions during development. I used both differential expression (DE) analysis as well as a weighted gene co-expression network analysis (WGCNA) to examine how temperature and pCO_2 influenced the expression of genes in *M*. *franciscanus* embryos. I then paired my observations of gene expression patterns with the morphometric and physiological observations made in Chapter III to probe the means by which *M. franciscanus* responds to stressors associated with ocean warming and acidification.

Materials and methods

Sample generation

Embryo cultures of *M. franciscanus* were generated following the materials and methods described in Chapter III. Briefly, embryos were raised under a combination of two temperatures (17 °C or 13 °C) and two pCO_2 levels (1,050 µatm or 475 µatm) within triplicate culture vessels for each treatment combination (12 culture vessels total). The early gastrula stage (~23.5 hours post-fertilization (hpf) at ~17 °C and ~32.5 hpf at ~13 °C) and the prism stage (~44 hpf at 17 °C and ~55.5 hpf at 13 °C) were sampled from each culture bucket by gently concentrating embryos onto a 35 µm mesh filter. The concentration of embryos/mL of seawater was calculated by counting three aliquots of embryos so that a coefficient of variance (CV) of less than 10% was reached. At both the gastrula and prism stages, 5,000 embryos from each culture vessel were transferred into a 1.5 mL microcentrifuge tube. Embryos were quickly pelleted by centrifugation, excess seawater was removed, and the samples were flash frozen in liquid nitrogen. The samples were stored at -80 °C until RNA extractions were performed.

Extractions and sequencing

RNA extractions were performed using the same methods described in Chapter II. Extractions were performed on samples from each culture vessel at both the gastrula and prism stages for a total of 24 RNA extractions. RNA purity, quantity, and quality were verified using a NanoDrop[®] ND100, a Qubit[®] fluorometer, and a TapeStation 2200 system (Agilent Technologies). The RNA samples were submitted to the Genome Center at the University of California, Davis where 24 libraries were generated using poly(A) enrichment. The 24 libraries were pooled and sequenced across two lanes on an Illumina HiSeq 4000 with 100 base-pair (bp) single reads.

Data processing and DE analyses

Adapter sequence contamination and base pairs with quality scores below 30 were removed from the raw sequence data using Trim Galore! (version 0.4.1) (Krueger 2015). FastQC (version 0.11.5) (Andrews 2010) was used to verify sequence quality. The trimmed sequence data were mapped onto the *de novo* developmental transcriptome for *M*. *franciscanus* that was assembled in Chapter II and expression values were calculated using RSEM (version 1.3.0) (Li and Dewey 2011) and bowtie2 (version 2.3.2) (Langmead and Salzberg 2012). The LIMMA package (Ritchie et al. 2015) in R (version 3.4.4) was used to filter the sequence data to those that had at least 0.5 counts per million mapped reads across at least six of the samples. A scale normalization was applied to the read counts using a trimmed mean of M-values (TMM) normalization method (Robinson and Oshlack 2010). LIMMA was used to voom-transform the data, converting the read counts to log-counts per

million while accounting for sample-specific quality weights and the blocking design of the experiment (i.e., biological replicates). A principal component analysis (PCA) was performed on the filtered, normalized, and voom-transformed data to examine distances between all samples using the prcomp function in R. Additional separate PCAs were performed for each stage (i.e., gastrula and prism).

Differential expression (DE) analyses were performed in LIMMA by making pairwise comparisons between temperature treatment (17 °C versus 13 °C) and pCO_2 treatment (1,050 µatm versus 475 µatm) for both the gastrula and prism stages. This resulted in four comparisons of interest: (1) gastrula embryos raised under 17 °C versus gastrula embryos raised under 13 °C, (2) gastrula embryos raised under 1,050 µatm versus gastrula embryos raised under 475 µatm, (3) prism embryos raised under 17 °C versus prism embryos raised under 13 °C, and (4) prism embryos raised under 1,050 µatm versus prism embryos raised under 475 µatm. Moderated *t*-statistics and *p*-values adjusted by the Benjamini and Hochberg's method were used to control the false discovery rate (Benjamini and Hochberg 1995). Differentially expressed genes (genes relatively down- or up-regulated) were determined for each pairwise comparison of interest (adjusted *p*-value < 0.05).

A Weighted Gene Co-Expression Network Analysis (WGCNA) (Langfelder and Horvath 2008) was performed in R to identify clusters of similarly expressed genes which were sorted into modules (minimum of 30 genes per module). Modules with highly correlated eigengenes were merged using a threshold of 0.26. Eigengene expression was correlated with each trait. Because I was interested in examining the effects of temperature and pCO_2 at different developmental stages, and not in comparing the two stages, the traits were defined as gastrula temperature, gastrula pCO_2 , prism temperature, and prism pCO_2 . A

heatmap was generated to visualize significant correlations (*p*-value ≤ 0.05) between each trait and module eigengene.

Using Blast2GO (version 5.2.5) and the annotated developmental transcriptome from Chapter II, functional enrichment analyses were performed on lists of differentially expressed genes (relatively down- or up-regulated) and on lists of genes within each WGCNA module eigengene that was significantly correlated to at least one trait. Enrichment analyses were performed using a Fisher's Exact Test with an FDR filter value of 0.05 to identify gene ontology (GO) terms within three GO categories: biological process, molecular function, and cellular component.

Results

Summary statistics and overview of RNA-seq

Sequencing of the 24 libraries yielded a total of 728,782,735 100-bp single reads. After quality trimming, an average of 30.3 ± 1.3 million reads per library remained. FASTQC reports of trimmed sequences showed high sequence quality (>30) with limited adapter contamination or presence of overrepresented sequences. Per-library mapping efficiency to the developmental transcriptome using RSEM was at an average of 52.6%. After filtering the data to those with more than 0.5 counts per million mapped reads across at least six samples, 34,190 sequences remained.

Expression differences driven primarily by developmental stage

A PCA of sample-to-sample distances showed that differences in gene expression profiles were primarily between the two developmental stages, gastrula and prism (Figure 9).
Principal Component 1 (PC1) captured the majority of the variance (64.2%) and revealed a clear separation between gastrula and prism stage embryos. Samples that represented the gastrula stage were somewhat separated along the axis of Principal Component 2 (PC2), although PC2 only captured 4.5% of the variance. Samples that represented the prism stage were grouped relatively close to one another.

Differences in gene expression patterns across *M. franciscanus* early development were previously explored in Chapter II, in which a clear a separation between gastrula and prism transcriptomes was evident. Therefore, to more closely examine the effects of temperature and pCO_2 rearing conditions on the embryos, the samples were analyzed separately by stage. A PCA of only the gastrula stage showed that replicate samples grouped together (Figure 10A). PC1 captured 26.6% of the variance, while PC2 captured 11.1% of the variance. There was a modest separation of samples by experiment treatment, both by temperature and pCO_2 . In contrast, the PCA of only the prism stage had a much clearer separation of samples by experiment treatment (Figure 10B). Along the PC1 axis, which captured 27.1% of the variance, there was a clear separation of samples by treatment temperature (17 °C versus 13 °C). Along the PC2 axis, which only captured 10.3% of the variance, there appeared to be a separation of samples by treatment pCO_2 level (1,050 versus 475 µatm).



Figure 9. Principal component analysis (PCA) plot showing distances between all samples.



Figure 10. Principal component analysis (PCA) plots showing sample-to-sample distances at the A. gastrula and B. prism stages.

Differential expression and WGCNA results

Pairwise differential expression analyses conducted in LIMMA identified differentially expressed genes (relatively down- and up-regulated) between different experiment treatments. For each developmental stage, there were many more differential expressed genes between different temperature treatments than there were between different pCO_2 treatments (Figure 11). The WGCNA identified genes that were similarly expressed and their correlation to each trait of interest (i.e., gastrula temperature, gastrula pCO_2 , prism temperature, and prism pCO_2). The filtered, normalized and voom-transformed data consisting of 34,190 genes were assigned into seven module eigengenes (Figure 12). There were 124 genes that remained unclustered and unassigned. These were grouped together into the gray module. Each module eigengene was related to the traits of interest to generate eigengene networks with positive or negative correlation values ranging from 1 to -1 (Figure 12). All seven module eigengenes were significantly correlated to at least one trait of interest (Figure 12). Enrichment analyses were used to identify GO terms within all possible lists of differentially expressed genes from pairwise comparisons, and within lists of genes within modules eigengenes.



Figure 11. Histogram displaying the number of differentially expressed genes (gene counts) for each pairwise comparison of interest determined using LIMMA (FDR = 0.05).



Figure 12. The WGCNA identified significant correlations between module eigengenes (rows) and traits (columns). The traits of interest included temperature and pCO_2 treatments for each of the two developmental stages. The red-blue color scale represents the strength of the correlation (1 to -1). Each correlation value (r²) is followed by a *p*-value in parentheses. For the temperature traits, correlations >0 are positively correlated to 17 °C and negatively correlated to 13 °C (and vice versa for correlations <0). For the *p*CO₂ traits, correlations >0 are positively correlated to 475 µatm (and vice versa for correlations <0). The number of genes within each module eigengene is noted in parentheses following each color name.

Temperature affected gastrula gene expression patterns

Temperature significantly affected gene expression patterns at the gastrula stage. Although the WGCNA did not identify any module eigengenes negatively correlated to 17 °C conditions (i.e., positively correlated to 13 °C conditions) at the gastrula stage (Figure 12), there were 2,032 genes down-regulated in gastrula raised under 17 °C compared to gastrula raised under 13 °C (Figure 11). Functional enrichment analyses revealed that these genes included those related to protein folding, histone binding, histone acetyltransferase activity, and Swr1 complex (Tables 7, S5).

A total of 4,976 genes were up-regulated in gastrula raised under 17 °C compared to gastrula raised under 13 °C (Figure 11). Also, module eigengenes turquoise (28,127 genes), blue (2,695 genes), pink (767 genes), black (314), and brown (1,818 genes) were positively correlated to 17 °C conditions (i.e., negatively correlated to 13 °C conditions) at the gastrula stage (Figure 12). Functional enrichment analyses of the genes up-regulated in 17 °C gastrula embryos relative to 13 °C gastrula embryos revealed those related to nucleic acid binding, catalytic activity, ATP binding, and DNA metabolic processes (Tables 7, S5). Additionally, genes related to DNA polymerase activity and response to oxidative stress were observed to be relatively up-regulated in gastrula embryos raised under 17 °C.

Temperature affected prism gene expression patterns

Temperature also significantly affected gene expression patterns at the prism stage. A total of 3,954 genes were down-regulated in prism raised under 17 °C compared to gastrula raised under 13 °C (Figure 11), 814 of which were the same genes that were down-regulated at the gastrula stage. Additionally, module eigengenes turquoise (28,127 genes) and brown

(1,818 genes) were negatively correlated to 17 °C conditions (i.e., positively correlated to 13 °C conditions) at the prism stage (Figure 12). Functional enrichment analyses of these genes identified those related to anion binding, ATP binding, and cell cycle process (Tables 7, S5). Genes related to histone acetylation, methylation and modification were also observed to be relatively down-regulated in prism embryos raised under 17 °C.

A total of 3,809 genes were up-regulated in prism raised under 17 °C compared to gastrula raised under 13 °C (Figure 11), 830 of which were the same genes that were up-regulated at the gastrula stage. Also, module eigengenes pink (767 genes), magenta (177 genes), and purple (168 genes) were positively correlated to 17 °C conditions (i.e., negatively correlated to 13 °C conditions) at the prism stage (Figure 12). Functional enrichment analyses of the genes up-regulated in 17 °C prism embryos relative to 13 °C prism embryos revealed those related to catalytic activity, protein binding, ion binding, and Hsp70 protein binding (Tables 7, S5). Genes related to cilium formation and movement, as well as cellular metabolic processes were also observed to be relatively up-regulated in gastrula embryos raised under 17 °C.

pCO₂ had limited effects on gene expression patterns

Unlike the temperature treatment, there were limited effects of the pCO_2 treatment on gene expression patterns of the gastrula embryos. Differential expression analysis only found 120 genes that were down-regulated and 5 genes that were up-regulated in gastrula embryos raised under pCO_2 conditions of 1,050 µatm relative to those raised under 475 µatm (Figure 11). Unfortunately, a functional enrichment analysis was not able to identify any enriched GO terms across these genes. Furthermore, there were no WGCNA module eigengenes negatively correlated to 1,050 µatm conditions (i.e., positively correlated to 475 µatm conditions) at the gastrula stage (Figure 12). Only module eigengene turquoise (28,127 genes) was positively correlated to 1,050 µatm conditions (i.e., negatively correlated to 475 µatm conditions) at the gastrula stage (Figure 12). Functional enrichment analysis identified genes within module eigengene turquoise that were related to ATP binding, histone modification, anion binding, and transmembrane transport (Tables 7, S5).

The gene expression patterns of prism embryos also appeared to be minimally impacted by differential pCO₂ conditions. Differential expression analysis found no downregulated genes and only 1 up-regulated gene in prism embryos raised under pCO₂ conditions of 1,050 µatm relative to those raised under 475 µatm (Figure 11). The WGCNA analysis only identified two module eigengenes with a significant correlation to prism pCO₂ conditions, turquoise (28,127 genes) and black (314), which were negatively correlated to 1,050 µatm conditions (i.e., positively correlated to 475 µatm conditions) at the prism stage (Figure 12). Unfortunately, functional enrichment analyses were unable to identify significant GO terms within module eigengene black. Interestingly, while module eigengene turquoise was positively correlated with 1,050 µatm conditions at the gastrula stage, it was negatively correlated to 1,050 µatm conditions at the prism stage, and included genes related to ATP binding, histone modification, anion binding, and transmembrane transport (Tables 7, S5).

eigengene.	CO ID	<u> </u>	60	EDD	27
Gene list	GOID	GO term name	GO	FDR	No.
			category	value	transcripts
					(% of ref)
gastrula 17C vs. 13C (Down)	GO:0042393	histone binding	Molecular	7.85E-07	7 (53.8)
			Function		
gastrula 17C vs. 13C (Down)	GO:0006457	protein folding	Biological	3.37E-06	12 (14.1)
c , ,		1 0	Process		× /
gastrula 17C vs. 13C (Down)	GO:0004402	histone	Molecular	1.83E-05	6 (42.9)
8		acetyltransferase	Function		
		activity	1 4110 11 011		
gastrula 17C vs. 13C (Down)	GO:0000812	Swr1 complex	Cellular	9 34F-05	3(NA)
gustitula 170 vs. 150 (Down)	00.0000012	Swill complex	Component).JHL 05	5 (111)
aastrulo 17C va 12C (Up)	CO:0002824	antalytia antivity	Mologular	6 00E	1020
gastruia 17C vs. 15C (Op)	00.0003824	catalytic activity	Function	0.00E-	(12.6)
	CO.0002(7(runcuon Mala sala a	207	(13.0)
gastrula 17C vs. 13C (Up)	GO:0003676	nucleic acid binding	Molecular	8.35E-//	438 (13.1)
			Function		
gastrula 17C vs. 13C (Up)	GO:0006259	DNA metabolic	Biological	5.34E-69	337 (14.7)
		process	Process		
gastrula 17C vs. 13C (Up)	GO:0005524	ATP binding	Molecular	7.02E-35	168 (15)
			Function		
gastrula 17C vs. 13C (Up)	GO:0034061	DNA polymerase	Molecular	6.90E-34	189 (13.5)
		activity	Function		
gastrula 17C vs. 13C (Up)	GO:0005509	calcium ion binding	Molecular	2.15E-09	91 (9.9)
		Ũ	Function		
prism 17C vs. 13C (Down)	GO:0043168	anion binding	Molecular	4.92E-73	261 (14.7)
r · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·			Function		
prism 17C vs. 13C (Down)	GO:0005524	ATP hinding	Molecular	4 44E-61	188 (17 1)
	00.0003521	in only only	Function	1.112.01	100 (17.1)
prism 17C vs. 13C (Down)	GO:0016570	histone modification	Biological	1 37E-19	29 (50.9)
prisin 17C vs. 15C (Down)	00.0010370	mstone mouneation	Drocess	1.5712-17	2) (30.))
prism 17C vs. 13C (Down)	CO:0016573	histone acetulation	Biological	3 74E 07	10 (55 6)
prisin 17C vs. 15C (Down)	00.0010373		Diological	3./4E-0/	10 (33.0)
· 170 120 (D)	00000000	11 1	Process	1.045.05	(12.7)
prism 1/C vs. 13C (Down)	GO:0022402	cell cycle process	Biological	1.24E-05	21 (13.7)
			Process		
prism 17C vs. 13C (Down)	GO:0016571	histone methylation	Biological	4.16E-05	8 (42.1)
			Process		
prism 17C vs. 13C (Up)	GO:0003824	catalytic activity	Molecular	0.00E+00	1039
			Function		(13.6)
prism 17C vs. 13C (Up)	GO:0005515	protein binding	Molecular	2.15E-	629 (15.1)
			Function	197	
prism 17C vs. 13C (Up)	GO:0043167	ion binding	Molecular	8.19E-	609 (13.1)
		C	Function	163	
prism 17C vs. 13C (Up)	GO:0044237	cellular metabolic	Biological	7.73E-44	465 (7)
F		process	Process		
prism $17C$ vs $13C$ (Up)	GO:0005929	cilium	Cellular	2 64F-30	44(512)
prisiii 170 vs. 150 (0p)	00.0003727	Cintain	Component	2.04L 50	HH (31.2)
rigm 17C vg 12C (Up)	GO:0002241	ailium movement	Riological	A 45E 14	14 (156)
prisin(1/C) vs. (Op)	00.0003341	cinum movement	Drogozz	4.43E-14	14 (130)
4	CO.0002024	antolation - timite	riocess Malassia		1695
lurquoise	GO:0003824	catalytic activity	Niolecular	0.00E+00	4083
			Function		(117.7)
turquoise	GO:0043168	anion binding	Molecular	2.//E-	1214
			Function	253	(147.2)

Table 7. Select GO term results from functional enrichment analyses of genes that were differentially expressed in each pairwise comparison of interest and in each WGCNA module eigengene.

turquoise	GO:0005524	ATP binding	Molecular Function	2.16E-	768 (147-4)
turquoise	GO:0055085	transmembrane	Biological	4.44E-	645
		transport	Process	139	(154.3)
turquoise	GO:0006259	DNA metabolic	Biological	4.47E-46	970 (58.3)
turquoigo	CO:0022402	process	Process	2 205 20	112
turquoise	60.0022402	cen cycle process	Process	J.20E-20	(185.2)
turquoise	GO:0034061	DNA polymerase	Molecular	7.59E-13	518 (48.3)
-		activity	Function		
turquoise	GO:0006979	response to	Biological	1.20E-05	27 (135)
1.1	CO.000(2 50	oxidative stress	Process	0.105.27	1(7(0))
blue	GO:0006259	DINA metabolic	Process	9.18E-27	107 (0.8)
blue	GO:0003824	catalytic activity	Molecular	8.95E-21	349 (4.2)
		5	Function		
blue	GO:0034061	DNA polymerase	Molecular	8.37E-14	95 (6.4)
11	00 0002070	activity	Function	1 (05 07	140 (4 1)
blue	GO:0003676	nucleic acid binding	Molecular	1.60E-07	149 (4.1)
blue	GO:0005524	ATP hinding	Molecular	8 33E-04	57 (4.6)
orac	00.0003321	in ondering	Function	0.5512 01	57 (1.0)
pink	GO:0003824	catalytic activity	Molecular	1.14E-21	145 (1.7)
			Function		
pink	GO:0044237	cellular metabolic	Biological	7.89E-15	113 (1.6)
nink	GO:0005515	process protein binding	Molecular	8 11E-12	82(17)
plik	00.0005515	protein binding	Function	0.1112-12	02 (1.7)
pink	GO:0043167	ion binding	Molecular	5.02E-11	85 (1.6)
-		-	Function		
pink	GO:0003676	nucleic acid binding	Molecular	6.43E-06	56 (1.5)
nink	CO:0005524	ATD hinding	Function	2 16E 04	25(2)
pink	00.0003324	ATFolialing	Function	5.10E-04	23 (2)
pink	GO:0006259	DNA metabolic	Biological	7.51E-03	35 (1.3)
-		process	Process		
pink	GO:0005509	calcium ion binding	Molecular	1.19E-02	18 (1.8)
1	CO.0002824		Function	2 5 (F 12	(2, 0, 0)
brown	GO:0003824	catalytic activity	Function	3.30E-13	237 (2.8)
brown	GO:0043168	anion binding	Molecular	1.54E-07	72 (3.7)
		U	Function		
brown	GO:0005524	ATP binding	Molecular	6.30E-05	46 (3.7)
	GO 000(25 0		Function	2 5 (E 02	
brown	GO:0006259	DNA metabolic	Biological	2.56E-03	70 (2.7)
brown	GO:0003676	nucleic acid binding	Molecular	2 59E-03	93 (2.5)
orown	30.0002070	nacicie acia cinaing	Function	2.072.05	<i>y</i> (2 . <i>v</i>)
brown	GO:0022402	cell cycle process	Biological	1.10E-02	11 (6.7)
			Process		
magenta	GO:0005515	protein binding	Molecular	3.42E-10	34 (0.7)
magenta	$GO \cdot 0005929$	cilium	runction Cellular	1 01F-03	5 (4)
magentu	30.0003729	VIIIUIII	Component	1.01L-03	J (T)
magenta	GO:0044237	cellular metabolic	Biological	1.75E-03	28 (0.4)
		process	Process		

magenta	GO:0003824	catalytic activity	Molecular Function	1.26E-02	29 (0.3)
magenta	GO:0030544	Hsp70 protein	Molecular	1.40E-02	2 (33.3)
magenta	GO:0043167	ion binding	Molecular Function	2.90E-02	20 (0.4)
purple	GO:0005929	cilium	Cellular Component	3.24E-15	12 (10.2)
purple	GO:0060271	cilium assembly	Biological Process	6.09E-12	9 (12.5)
purple	GO:0005515	protein binding	Molecular Function	1.49E-09	31 (0.7)
purple	GO:0003341	cilium movement	Biological Process	5.72E-08	5 (27.8)
purple	GO:0043167	ion binding	Molecular Function	2.98E-06	27 (0.5)
purple	GO:0003824	catalytic activity	Molecular Function	6.21E-03	28 (0.3)

Discussion

In Chapter III, I investigated how elevated temperature and pCO_2 conditions affected developing *M. franciscanus* embryo morphometry and physiology. Here, I examined how the gene expression patterns of gastrula and prism embryos varied by the developmental temperature and pCO_2 conditions under which they were raised. Additionally, I assessed whether the transcriptomic results reported here align with the morphometric and physiological results observed in Chapter III.

Transcriptomic patterns varied by developmental stage

Developmental stage (gastrula vs prism) appeared to be the primary factor driving differences in gene expression patterns across samples (Figure 1). This was an expected result as transcriptomic differences between these stages were observed and detailed in Chapter II. Because comparing and contrasting gastrula versus prism gene expression patterns was not a goal of this chapter, no direct comparative transcriptomic analyses were performed between these stages.

Interestingly, embryos at different developmental stages also had different transcriptomic responses to temperature and pCO_2 treatments. For instance, at the gastrula stage, many more genes were up-regulated than down-regulated in 17 °C relative to 13 °C, whereas at the prism stage, a similar number of genes were relatively up- and down regulated between the two temperature treatments. This difference in response by developmental stage was also evident in the WGCNA, in which the gastrula and prism stages were significantly correlated to different module eigengenes for the temperature and pCO_2 treatments. Similarly, in Chapter III the morphometric response to different temperature and pCO_2

treatments varied by stage, in which only pCO_2 affected gastrula body size, while both temperature and pCO_2 affected body size at the prism stage.

Different life stages are predicted to have different sensitivities to stress (Byrne 2011). The observed variability between gastrula and prism responses to temperature and/or pCO_2 stress may be explained by a difference in stage-specific vulnerability. The observed variability could also be due to the timing and duration of exposure. The effects of a stressor may become increasingly deleterious as the length of exposure continues. Organisms not permitted time to recover may exhibit increasingly poor performance. Furthermore, during development there may be negative carry-over effects that persist into later life stages (Beckerman et al. 2002; Hettinger et al. 2012). Alternatively, organisms may acclimate to stressful conditions over time, and are therefore less adversely affected by a stressor following the initial exposure. For example, in the coral Acropora hyacinthus the immediate transcriptomic response to heat stress was much higher than the transcriptomic response following 20 hours of exposure to warmed conditions (Seneca and Palumbi 2015). Thus, it remains important to acknowledge that organisms may responds differently to various environmental stressors depending on when during their life history they are exposed as well as the timing and duration of the exposure.

Temperature influences cellular stress response

Examining the cellular stress response can be a useful metric in climate change biology (Evans and Hofmann 2012). This response includes the removal of damaged macromolecules as well as nucleic acid and chromatin stabilization and repair (Kültz 2003). Here, temperature, but not pCO_2 , appeared to be the dominant factor affecting differences in gastrula and prism transcriptomic patterns. Elevated temperatures led to an up-regulation of genes associated with a cellular stress response in gastrula and prism embryos. Genes associated with the 17 °C compared to the 13 °C treatment included those related to catalytic activity. A similar overexpression of catalytic gene ontologies was observed in the intertidal copepod, *Tigriopus californicus*, exposed to heat stress (Kelly et al. 2017). The authors suggested that the increase in expression of catalytic genes was indicative of the removal of misfolded proteins caused by heat shock (Kelly et al. 2017). Thus, an increase in catalytic activity in *M. franciscanus* embryos may be a means of removing macromolecules damaged from the high temperature treatment.

In the gastrula stage embryos, the warmer treatment also elicited a relative upregulation of genes related to DNA replication and repair (i.e., nucleic acid binding, DNA metabolic processes and DNA polymerase activity). Similarly, observations of heat stress in *Acropora* corals have reported an up-regulation of DNA replication and repair genes (DeSalvo et al. 2010; Seneca and Palumbi 2015). Furthermore, there was a relative upregulation of genes related to an oxidative stress response in gastrula raised at 17 °C. Heat stress increases the expression of oxidative stress genes in other marine organisms including coral and blue mussels (DeSalvo et al. 2008; Lockwood et al. 2010; Voolstra et al. 2009). As detailed in Chapter III, temperature had no visible effect on gastrula abnormality, mortality, or body size. Thus the considerable transcriptomic alterations due to temperature suggests that the transcriptomic response observed was sufficient to buffer gastrula embryos from high temperature stress.

The cellular stress response is also associated with the increased synthesis of molecular chaperones (Kültz 2003), including heat shock proteins (HSPs) that facilitate

protein folding and repair (Lindquist 1986). In this study, genes associated with Hsp70 protein binding were relatively up-regulated in prism embryos raised under the higher temperature conditions. 70-kDa heat shock proteins (Hsp70s), the most extensively studied and highly conserved HSP family, are associated with the development of thermotolerance (Lindquist 1986; Whitley et al. 1999). The up-regulation of genes related to Hsp70 in prism embryos raised at 17 °C may have contributed to the slight increase in thermotolerance that was described in Chapter III. In other studies of sea urchin early development, Hsp70 was generally not observed under moderate warming scenarios. An examination of Hsp70 expression in *M. franciscanus* found that Hsp70 was not transcriptionally up-regulated until larvae were exposed to temperatures at or above 20 °C (O'Donnell et al. 2009). Similarly, induction of Hsp70 in the purple sea urchin Strongylocentrotus purpuratus was only found to occur at temperatures above 21 °C (Bédard and Brandhorst 1986; Hammond and Hofmann 2010). However, these studies implemented sudden temperature shocks on embryos raised under control temperature conditions. Runcie et al. (2012) demonstrated that more subtle increases in temperature could elicit increased expression of Hsp70 given chronic exposure to warmer conditions. Here, embryos were exposed to an ecologically relevant temperature of 17 °C immediately following fertilization. It is possible that, given the moderate warming treatment used in this study, genes related to Hsp70 were only up-regulated later in development at the prism stage as a result of a longer period of exposure.

Temperature influences epigenetic processes

In both gastrula and prism embryos, genes associated with the 13 °C compared to the 17 °C treatment included those related to epigenetic processes connected with histone

modifications (e.g., histone binding, histone methylation, histone acetyltransferase activity, and Swr1 complex). This is consistent with observations made in *S. purpuratus* larvae exposed to simultaneous elevated temperatures and pCO_2 conditions, in which there was a downregulation of histone encoding genes (Padilla-Gamiño et al. 2013). Epigenetic modifications, primarily consisting of DNA methylation, histone modifications, and small RNAs, are a mechanisms of nongenetic variation by which the phenotypes of organisms can be altered faster than, and without the need of, changes in genotype (Bondurianski and Day 2009; Deans and Maggert 2015). The dynamic changes in different epigenetic marks can act to regulate gene function without altering the DNA sequence, promoting phenotypic plasticity and potentially modulating the response to different environmental conditions (Eirin-Lopez and Putnam 2019; Hofmann 2017; Verhoeven et al. 2016).

One epigenetic regulatory mechanism of gene expression is the availability of different chromatin regions for transcription. Histone variants and post-translational modifications of histones may activate or repress transcription processes by modifying chromatin structures (Berger 2007). Histone modifications have been shown to mediate responses to changing environmental conditions in marine organisms (Gonzalez-Romero et al. 2017; Rodriguez-Casariego et al. 2018). Therefore, a relative up-regulation of genes related to histone modifications in embryos raised under conditions 13 °C compared to those raised under 17 °C, suggests greater epigenetic regulation of transcription in the cooler temperature. This suggests that there is a greater amount of potential plasticity in embryos raised under 13 °C, whereas embryos in the 17 °C treatment have a lower capacity for epigenetic regulation in response to changing environmental conditions. Comparative epigenetic analyses between treatments, including differences in DNA methylation, histone

variants, and small RNAs, would help elucidate the role of epigenetic processes in the response of *M. franciscanus* to different environmental stressors.

Temperature influences prism metabolism and motility

Prism stage embryos raised under the warmer temperature exhibited a relative upregulation of genes associated with cilium formation and movement as well as cellular metabolic processes. This may indicate that under elevated temperatures, prism embryos increase energy expenditure towards locomotion for the purposes of feeding and/or swimming. As was observed in this study, temperature has a direct effect on sea urchin species' rates of embryonic development, with embryos developing faster at warmer temperatures (Strathmann 1987). Generally, this negative relationship between temperature and development rate has been attributed to increased metabolic rates at higher temperatures. This conflicts with the observed down-regulation of genes related to cell cycle processes in embryos raised under 17 °C. Although genes cell cycle processes were underrepresented, there was nevertheless an increase in metabolic genes and a faster rate of development at warmer temperatures.

Given the quicker development in embryos raised under 17 °C, these embryos may have been faster to expend their finite amount of maternally-derived provisions, and have concentrated their energy towards developing feeding structures. At the prism stage, embryos have developed a tripartite archenteron and are nearly at their first larval feeding stage (i.e., pluteus larvae) (Strathmann 1987). The observed up-regulation of genes related to cilium assembly may indicate preparation for increased feeding requirements at higher

temperatures. Indeed, warmer temperatures have been observed to increase feeding activity in a variety of marine invertebrates (Newell and Branch 1980).

Due to the effects of temperature on development rate, the planktonic larval duration (PLD), the period of time at which larvae remain in the plankton prior to metamorphosis, is predicted to decrease with increasing temperatures, affecting the potential dispersal distance of many marine species (O'Connor et al. 2007). However, given the observed increase in genes related to metabolism and ciliary movement, it is possible that embryos in warmer temperatures are also capable of swimming faster. In larvae of the sand dollar *Dendraster excentricus*, there is a positive relationship between swimming speed and temperature (Chan and Grünbaum 2010), and although *M. franciscanus* embryos and larvae are planktonic, they are not entirely passive drifters. Therefore, it is possible that *M. franciscanus* embryos and larvae in warmer temperature conditions are able to swim greater horizontal distances in a shorter period of time, thereby helping to offset a reduction in PLD.

Limited transcriptomic response to pCO₂ conditions

In other studies, echinoderms raised under elevated pCO_2 conditions exhibited altered expression of genes related to skeletogenic pathways, spicule matrix proteins, cellular stress response, ion regulation and transport, apoptosis, metabolism and ATP production (Evans et al. 2013; Evans and Watson-Wynn 2014; Padilla-Gamiño et al. 2013; Stumpp et al. 2012; Todgham and Hofmann 2009; Wong et al. 2018). Here, the pCO_2 treatment had a relatively small effect on gene expression patterns at both the gastrula and prism stage. This conflicts with observations made at the organism level, in which elevated pCO_2 resulted in decreased gastrula and prism body size. One possible explanation for this is that the *M. franciscanus* developmental transcriptome used to map the sequencing reads failed to capture genes that are important in the response of the embryos to elevated pCO_2 levels. However, this seems unlikely as the developmental transcriptome was assembled using sequence data from *M*. *franciscanus* embryos and larvae that had been raised under low and high pH levels (Gaitán-Espitia and Hofmann 2017).

It is also possible that while there is a clear phenotypic difference in embryos raised under high versus low pCO_2 conditions, the transcriptomic changes underlying this difference are too subtle to be identified statistically. Alternatively, the embryos may simply lack a robust transcriptional response to the 1,050 μ atm pCO₂ treatment. Evans et al. (2013) found that S. purpuratus gastrulae had different transcriptomic responses depending on the magnitude of the pH stress exposure. The transcriptomic response of gastrulae raised under a high pCO_2 treatment designed to reflect near-future levels was relatively muted relative to those raised under a more moderate pCO₂ treatment designed to reflect present-day low pH conditions (Evans et al. 2013). Evans et al. (2013) speculated that the transcriptional response required for acclimating to a more extreme pCO_2 level might have been too metabolically expensive, and instead, gastrulae conserved their limited maternally-derived provisions to successfully survive the lecithotrophic phase of their embryological development. While a failure of embryos to respond at the transcriptomic level may allow for continued successful development under high pCO_2 conditions, there may be important physiological consequences such as the reduction in growth (i.e., body size) that was observed in Chapter III. Thus, the lack of a transcriptomic response to high pCO_2 may have important fitness consequences for *M. franciscanus*.

Additionally, the parental generation can influence the transcriptomic response of their offspring to environmental stressors. In the green sea urchin *Strongylocentrotus droebachiensis*, a quantitative genetic breeding design implemented by Runcie and colleagues demonstrated that changes in gene expression as a result of differences in pH exposure were minor relative to gene expression differences as a result of parentage (Runcie et al. 2016). Thus, minimal changes in gene expression as a result of the pCO_2 treatment may be due to the genetic variation within *M. franciscanus*. While all embryo cultures for this experiment were composed of the same mixture of progeny from a cross between one male and five females, it is possible that the sea urchins collected for this experiment may be from a population with a relatively muted transcriptomic response to high pCO_2 conditions.

The genetic structure of the sea urchins used in this experiment may have contributed to the lack of an expected response to the pCO_2 treatment. It has been proposed that selection and local adaptation acts on populations that are regularly exposed to high pCO_2 conditions, such as populations that often experience upwelling conditions within the California Current System (CCS) (Chan et al. 2017), and that these populations may harbor genotypes that are resistant to low pH conditions (Evans et al. 2017; Kapsenberg et al. 2017; Kelly et al. 2013; Padilla-Gamiño et al. 2013; Pespeni et al. 2013a; Pespeni et al. 2013b). In *S. purpuratus*, transcriptomic responses to high pCO_2 levels can vary by the frequency in which the sea urchin populations are exposed to upwelling conditions (Evans et al. 2017). In particular, urchins from populations frequently exposed to low pH have greater transcriptomic responses to high pCO_2 than those that experience low pH less often, up-regulating genes related to ATP production. The adult sea urchins used in this study were collected from a site in the Santa Barbara Channel near Ellwood Mesa, Goleta, CA (34° 25.065'N, 119°

54.092'W). While this area does experience periods of low pH due to upwelling (Kapsenberg and Hofmann 2016; Rivest et al. 2016), it experiences low pH less often than more northern sites within the CCS (Chan et al. 2017; Hofmann et al. 2014; Kroeker et al. 2016). Therefore, the urchins used in this study may be comparatively less adapted towards mounting a transcriptomic response to high pCO_2 .

Additionally, the high pCO₂ treatment used in this experiment was designed to represent an ecologically-relevant pCO₂ level. *In situ* measurements have recorded pCO₂ levels at or around 1,050 µatm within the Santa Barbara Channel during the spring season, particularly between the months of March to May (Hofmann and Washburn 2018; Hoshijima and Hofmann 2019). Furthermore, this period of time coincides with the spawning season of *M. franciscanus* (Bernard 1977). Thus, it is likely that sea urchin populations within the Santa Barbara Channel already experience these pCO₂ conditions in nature, as adults and as developing embryos and larvae. It is therefore possible that the pCO₂ level of 1,050 µatm used in this experiment was not stressful enough to elicit a transcriptomic response in *M. franciscanus*. Differential expression under high pCO₂ conditions may have been observed given a more extreme pCO₂ treatment that represented future ocean conditions.

In addition to genetic contributions, transgenerational plasticity may have also influenced the lack of a transcriptomic response to high pCO_2 . In Chapter VI (Wong et al. 2018), I observed that transcriptomic responses to elevated pCO_2 levels can vary greatly by the environmental exposure history of the adults. For instance, in adult female *S. purpuratus* that experienced simulated non-upwelling conditions (400 µatm pCO_2 and 17 °C) during gametogenesis produced progeny that had a relatively minimal transcriptomic response to high pCO_2 when compared to the progeny of females that experience simulated upwelling

conditions (1,100 µatm pCO₂ and 14 °C) (Wong et al. 2018). Here, adult *M. franciscanus* were not acclimated to any particular conditions and were spawned shortly after being collected from the field. While details of the conditions that the adults used in this study experienced during gametogenesis is unknown, it is possible that they led to the production of progeny with relatively low transcriptomic responses to high pCO₂ levels.

Acknowledgements

Thank you to thank Christoph Pierre, Director of Marine Operations at UC Santa Barbara, for assistance with boating and kelp collections. I also would like to thank Logan Kozal, Terence Leach, Maddie Housh, Jannine Chamorro, Dr. Marie Strader, and Dr. Umihiko Hoshijima for their assistance during the experiment. This research was supported by funds from the UC Climate Champion award from the University of California to my advisor, Dr. Hofmann. This work was also supported by resources from Santa Barbara Coastal Long Term Ecological Research program (NSF award OCE-1232779). Analytical and writing phases of the project were supported by NSF award IOS-1656262 to Dr. Gretchen Hofmann. Specimens were collected in the Santa Barbara Channel under a California Scientific Collecting Permit to Dr. Gretchen Hofmann (SC-1223).

Supplementary material

Table S5 GO term results from functional enrichment analyses of differentially expressed genes from each pairwise comparison of interest and in each WGCNA module eigengene.

V. Transgenerational effects in an ecological context: Conditioning of adult sea urchins to upwelling conditions alters maternal provisioning and progeny phenotype

Abstract

Transgenerational plasticity occurs when the conditions experienced by the parental generation influences the phenotype of their progeny. This may in turn affect progeny performance and physiological tolerance, providing a means by which organisms cope with rapid environmental change. We conditioned adult purple sea urchins, *Strongylocentrotus purpuratus*, to combined pCO_2 and temperature conditions reflective of *in situ* conditions of their natural habitat, the benthos in kelp forests of nearshore California, and then assessed the performance of their progeny raised under different pCO_2 levels. Adults were conditioned during gametogenesis to treatments that reflected static non-upwelling (~650 μ atm pCO₂, ~17 °C) and upwelling (~1,300 μ atm pCO₂, ~13 °C) conditions. Following approximately 4 months of conditioning, the adults were spawned and embryos were raised under low pCO_2 (~450 μ atm pCO₂) or high pCO₂ (~1,050 μ atm pCO₂) treatments to determine if differential maternal conditioning impacted the progeny response to a single abiotic stressor: pCO_2 . We examined the size, protein content, and lipid content of eggs from both sets of conditioned female urchins. Offspring were sampled at four stages of early development: hatched blastula, gastrula, prism, and echinopluteus. This resulted in four sets of offspring: (1) progeny from non-upwelling-conditioned mothers raised under low pCO_2 , (2) progeny from non-upwelling-conditioned mothers raised under high pCO_2 , (3) progeny from upwellingconditioned mothers raised under low pCO_2 , and (4) progeny from upwelling-conditioned

mothers raised under high pCO₂. We then assessed the effects of maternal conditioning along with the effects of developmental pCO₂ levels on body size of the progeny. Our results showed that differential maternal conditioning had no impact on average egg size, although non-upwelling females produced eggs that were more variable in size. Maternal conditioning did not affect protein content but did have a modest impact on egg lipid content. Developing embryos whose mothers were conditioned to simulated upwelling conditions (~1,300 µatm pCO₂, ~13 °C) were greater in body size, although this effect was no longer evident at the echinopluteus larval stage. Although maternal conditioning affected offspring body size, the pCO₂ levels under which the embryos were raised did not. Overall, this laboratory study provides insight into how transgenerational effects may function in nature. The impacts of parental environmental history on progeny phenotype during early development have important implications regarding recruitment success and population-level effects.

Overview

This chapter describes the results of experiments in which I acclimated adult purple sea urchins to combined temperature and pCO_2 conditions to examine differences in maternal provisioning and offspring phenotype. This work was supported by funds from the UC Climate Champion award from the University of California to my advisor, Dr. Gretchen Hofmann, as well as by resources from Santa Barbara Coastal Long Term Ecological Research program (NSF award OCE-1232779). The research presented in this chapter was conducted in collaboration with my advisor, Dr. Gretchen Hofmann, EEMB doctoral students in the Hofmann Lab, Ms. Logan Kozal and Mr. Terence Leach, and a former member of the

Hofmann Lab, Dr. Umihiko Hoshijima. This chapter is currently in published in the *Journal* of *Experimental Marine Biology and Ecology*.

Introduction

Mechanisms that alter phenotypic plasticity are recognized as potential biological responses to climate change (Buckley and Kingsolver 2012; Hoffmann and Sgro 2011; Munday et al. 2013b; Reusch 2014; Somero 2012), and importantly, can drive a rapid shift in physiological performance and the capacity to resist abiotic stress, a shift that occurs on ecological rather than evolutionary timescales. Recently, mechanisms involved in transgenerational plasticity (TGP) in marine metazoans have attracted interest within the research community (Chirgwin et al. 2018; De Wit et al. 2016; Hofmann 2017; Marshall et al. 2016; Munday 2014; Putnam and Gates 2015; Ross et al. 2016). Here, the research goal has been to explore how and whether the environmental history of the parents, driven by maternal provisioning or epigenetic mechanisms, has a role in bolstering the resistance of progeny to future anthropogenic changes in marine ecosystems. Alternatively, TGP may be disadvantageous if environmental stress causes a reduction in offspring quality (Putnam and Gates 2015; Shama and Wegner 2014), or if a significant mismatch between parental and offspring environments leads to progeny that are poorly prepared for their environment (Bondurianski et al. 2012; Putnam and Gates 2015; Reed et al. 2010). Numerous recent studies indicate that conditioning of the parental generation does alter characteristics of the progeny, and in some cases, confers resistance and tolerance to abiotic stress in a global change context (Munday 2014; Ross et al. 2016; Shama et al. 2014). Investigating TGP in a global change context has expanded our understanding of the role of phenotypic plasticity as

a first response to anthropogenic global change, and importantly, the potential of application in conservation efforts (Chakravarti et al. 2016). The goal of this study was to examine TGP, in the form of maternal effects, in early stage purple sea urchins, *Strongylocentrotus purpuratus* (Stimpson, 1857), and to contribute to insights on the 'plasticity first' hypothesis (Levis and Pfennig 2016; Schwander and Leimar 2011) in marine organisms.

Examples of TGP in marine metazoans have been described in the literature, with most studies conducted in the laboratory (Donelson et al. 2017; Munday 2014; Ross et al. 2016). Examples of environmental conditioning of adults *in situ* have also been reported. Murray and colleagues demonstrated TGP in a wild population of Atlantic silverside, Menidia menidia, whose natural habitat was characterized by an annual pH decline throughout their spawning season (Murray et al. 2014). Offspring produced later in the spawning season exhibited greater tolerance to high CO₂, suggesting an effect of *in situ* parental exposure to seasonal acidification. Similarly, in the European squid, *Loligo vulgaris*, the phenology of egg laying (i.e., summer versus winter) influenced the response of early developmental stages to ocean acidification and warming (Rosa et al. 2014). Overall, TGP may fulfill the role of a fast-acting response mechanism to rapid environmental change, providing time for and potentially assisting adaptive evolution processes. Here, the basic concept is that the variant forms of early life stages have differential performance in a dynamic environment and, if that phenotype is heritable, it could create the grist for future adaptation, and possible evolutionary rescue (Levis and Pfennig 2016; Marshall et al. 2016). In an eco-evolutionary context, evolution of traits is a process that occurs in response to environmental change, and thus, shifts in progeny traits via TGP is a likely mechanism of rapid response to climate change (Hendry 2016).

An inherent challenge in understanding the significance of TGP in a global change context is that, in many cases, we often know relatively little about what early stages experience *in situ*. Increasingly, investigators are realizing that natural variability in the marine environment is selecting for tolerant genotypes, and that local adaptation likely plays a key role on a biogeographic scale (Hofmann et al. 2014; Kelly et al. 2017; Pereira et al. 2017; Sanford and Kelly 2011; Vargas et al. 2017). Such observations have been made for tropical corals (Barshis et al. 2013), sea urchins (Evans et al. 2017; Kelly et al. 2013), abalone (De Wit and Palumbi 2013) and other marine snails (Calosi et al. 2017; Gleason and Burton 2013), and intertidal copepods (Kelly et al. 2017). Recent research has indicated that local adaptation will likely influence organismal responses to future ocean change (Calosi et al. 2017; Pereira et al. 2017; Pereira et al. 2017).

Importantly, field observations of pH and temperature conditions are increasingly available, an advance that supports studies aimed at coupling natural conditions with experimental approaches. For example, in the California Current System (CCS), episodic upwelling dominates the region (Feely et al. 2008), and the progression of ocean acidification is expected to result in dramatic changes to ocean chemistry in this nearshore region (Gruber et al. 2012). Recently, Chan and colleagues reported that waters corrosive to aragonite, a more soluble form of calcium carbonate, currently cover large coastal areas of the CCS, and that upwelled waters already display the effects of increased anthropogenic CO₂ contributions following the Industrial Revolution (Chan et al. 2017). Oceanographic observations from the kelp forest show that pH and temperature conditions are highly variable, likely driven by biological processes such as photosynthesis and respiration, interacting with episodic upwelling (Frieder et al. 2012; Hoshijima 2018; Hoshijima and

Hofmann 2019; Kapsenberg and Hofmann 2016; Koweek et al. 2017). Overall, the presentday physicochemical environment of the kelp forest creates a highly variable mosaic of pH and temperature conditions that likely influences the history of adults, with gradients existing in relation to the proximity to kelp (e.g., inside versus outside kelp bed differences) (Hoshijima and Hofmann 2019). Here, we used a simplified set of conditions as a representation of two distinct conditions that can be observed in kelp forest environments *in situ*. We did not incorporate the full extent of variability that is observed, but instead focused on the question: does differential conditioning of the parents result in progeny with different properties? Thus, this study represents the first steps to examine whether adult conditioning of a benthic marine invertebrate in the natural physicochemical environment of a kelp forest might induce variable performance in the progeny.

Here, we conditioned adult *S. purpuratus* to two divergent temperatures and pCO_2 levels during gametogenesis that represent end-member conditions in the kelp forest during upwelling and non-upwelling (i.e., relaxed) conditions (Kapsenberg and Hofmann 2016; Koweek et al. 2017). To examine if maternal conditioning to different pCO_2 levels and temperatures elicited a transgenerational effect, the offspring of differentially conditioned mothers were tested using two pCO_2 levels at one temperature representative of conditions at the time of year the embryos and larvae would be in the water column, in this case, 15 °C. Thus, offspring of the females conditioned under the upwelling and non-upwelling treatments were raised at the same temperature, but under either a low or high pCO_2 level. Sea urchins are vulnerable to high pCO_2 (i.e., low pH) conditions, particularly during their early development (Byrne 2011; Byrne et al. 2013c; Byrne and Przeslawski 2013; Clark et al. 2009). Exposure to high pCO_2 levels can affect body size (Byrne et al. 2013b; Kurihara and

Shirayama 2004; O'Donnell et al. 2009; Sheppard Brennand et al. 2010), internal acid-base balance (Miles et al. 2007), metabolic processes (Padilla-Gamiño et al. 2013; Stumpp et al. 2011b), and gene expression (Evans et al. 2013; Pespeni et al. 2013b; Stumpp et al. 2011a; Wong et al. 2018). Therefore, investigating how maternal conditioning influences the response of the progeny to high pCO_2 conditions represents a valuable and ecologically relevant opportunity to explore TGP in *S. purpuratus*.

In a previous study using a similar experimental design and laboratory conditions, we found maternal conditioning affected the transcriptome of the progeny, and gene expression patterns suggested that the offspring of upwelling-conditioned mothers may be primed to respond to high pCO_2 levels (Wong et al. 2018). In this study, we report the size, protein content, and lipid content of the eggs from differently conditioned females to evaluate maternal provisioning and egg quality. We also report a response variable in the form of body size that was assessed across four stages of early development to evaluate changes in performance of the progeny relative to the conditioning of the adults. In a companion study, DNA methylation was examined as an epigenetic mechanism that potentially mediates transgenerational and intragenerational plasticity in *S. purpuratus* (Strader et al. 2019). Although transgenerational effects can be maternal, paternal, or a combination of both, only maternal contributions to TGP were examined. Specifically, we examined an average maternal effect across a pool of genotypes, using an experimental approach that mimics female mass spawning events that occur in nature. Our results indicated that there is a transgenerational effect that links environmental conditioning of the mothers to changes in phenotype of the early life stages. In nature, such an outcome could drive differences in progeny dispersal and fitness.

Material and methods

Animal collection and conditioning

Approximately 90 adult purple sea urchins, *S. purpuratus*, were hand-collected on SCUBA on October 5, 2016 from a site in the Santa Barbara Channel near Goleta Beach, Goleta, CA (34° 24.840' N, 119° 49.742' W). Urchins were transported to the Hofmann Lab at UC Santa Barbara, where they were held in flow-through seawater tanks for approximately 2.5 weeks prior to adult conditioning. To begin the adult conditioning trial, urchins were randomly sorted into 20-gallon glass treatment tanks (8-13 urchins per tank). There were three replicate tanks for each of two conditioning treatments, for a total of 6 treatment tanks. Adults were held under two combined pCO_2 and temperature experimental conditions: (1) a non-upwelling treatment (N: ~650 µatm pCO_2 , ~17 °C) and an upwelling treatment (U: ~1,300 µatm pCO_2 , ~13 °C). These two static conditions represent ecologically relevant values observed using ocean sensors deployed in the Santa Barbara Channel (Kapsenberg and Hofmann 2016; Rivest et al. 2016). Adult urchins were maintained at these two conditioning treatments for approximately four months and were fed an excess of kelp blades (*Macrocystis pyrifera*) three days per week.

Conditioning treatments were maintained using a flow-through CO₂ mixing system modified from Fangue et al. (2010) to reach the target pCO₂ levels, and two Delta Star[®] heat pumps with Nema 4x digital temperature controllers (AquaLogic, San Diego, CA, USA) to control the temperature. Treated seawater flowed to each adult conditioning tank at a rate of 20 L/hr. Aquaria were fitted with a small fountain pump (Total Pond, 70gph) to aid in water mixing. Every one to two days, temperature (Omega HH81A), salinity (YSI-3100) and

spectrophotometric pH (Shimadzu UV-1800 and m-cresol dye) were analyzed according to best-practice procedures outlined by Dickson et al. (2007b). Total alkalinity was measured every three to five days (Mettler-Toledo T50) according to best-practice procedures outlined by Dickson et al. (2007a).

Measured spectrophotometric pH, total alkalinity, salinity, and temperature were used to calculate *in-situ* carbonate chemistry parameters using CO₂calc (Robbins et al. 2010) with equilibrium constants from Mehrbach and colleagues (Mehrbach et al. 1973) refit by Dickson and Millero (1987). As total alkalinity was taken less periodically than the other parameters, calculations were conducted using the last recorded alkalinity sample.

Spawning and egg assessment

At the conclusion of adult conditioning, spawning was induced via injection of 0.53 M KCl into the coelom. Sperm was collected dry and stored on ice until activation. Eggs from each female were collected in filtered seawater (FSW) (i.e., UV-sterilized seawater filtered to 0.35 μ m). A subset of eggs (n >100) from each individual female were visually inspected for maturity (i.e., ova that lack large, visible germinal vesicles) and tested for male-female compatibility to ensure the use of only high quality, viable eggs. Nine females from each maternal treatment were selected to contribute eggs for egg analyses and subsequent embryo culturing. Prior to conducting fertilizations, eggs from each individual female were sampled, resulting in eggs from 18 separate females for analysis (i.e., n = 9 females per maternal treatment). Size, total protein, and lipid content were measured for the eggs.

Egg morphometric analyses

Samples for morphometric analyses were preserved by adding 4% formalin in 0.01 M phosphate buffered saline (PBS) to an equal volume of seawater with eggs, fixing the samples in a final concentration of 2% formalin in seawater. Formalin preservation has been shown to cause eggs to shrink slightly in some echinoderm species (Lessios 1987). However, all eggs were preserved using the same formalin and methods, so any formalin effects should have affected all eggs equally. Samples were stored at 4 °C until imaged, for no longer than two months. Eggs were digitally photographed under bright field DIC illumination on a compound microscope (Olympus BX50) with an attached digital camera (Infinity Lite) using Infinity Capture software (version 6.2.0). Digital images were calibrated using a stage micrometer for the 20X objective using ImageJ (National Institutes of Health, USA). Eggs (n \geq 20) from each of 18 separate females (i.e., eggs from n = 9 females from each maternal treatment) were photographed for morphometric analyses. All digital images were analyzed using ImageJ. Eggs were measured by their average diameter and total 2-dimensional (2D) area (Figure 13 A,B). The average diameter of the eggs was determined by taking the average of three independent diameter measurements for each egg.



Figure 13. Body size was measured using ImageJ (National Institutes of Health, USA). Eggs size was determined by **A.** taking the average of three independent diameter measurements, and **B.** measuring the 2-dimentional (2D) area. The average diameter was subsequently used to calculate egg volume by assuming the eggs were spherical in shape. Body size of the hatched blastula stage was determined by **C.** measuring the maximum length, from the animal to vegetal end, and **D.** measuring the 2D area. Body size of the gastrula stage was determined by **E.** measuring the maximum length, from the anterior to posterior end, when measured across the center of the archenteron, and **F.** measuring the 2D area. Body size of the postoral rod. Body size of the echinopluteus stage was determined by **H.** measuring the length of the left postoral arm, from the spicule tip of the postoral arm to the spicule tip of the aboral point.

Protein quantification

Egg quantities were estimated by counting small aliquots of eggs and calculating their concentration. To preserve samples for protein quantification, approximately 5,000 eggs were placed in a 1.5 mL Eppendorf tube. The samples were pelleted by centrifugation, excess seawater was carefully removed using a pipette, and the tube was immediately frozen in liquid nitrogen and stored at -80 °C. Three tubes of eggs from each of the 18 separate females (i.e., eggs from n = 9 females from each maternal treatment) were used to quantify protein content. Protein samples were extracted using methods modified from (Byrne et al. 2008) and Prowse et al. (2008). Samples were sonicated on ice for 20 seconds in 100 µL

homogenization buffer (20 mM Tris-HCl (pH 7.6); 130 mM NaCl, 5 mM EDTA) containing 1% Triton-X and 1% Protease Inhibitor Cocktail (Sigma-Aldrich) using a Sonic Dismembrator 550 (Fisher Scientific). Samples were shaken on ice for 15 minutes and centrifuged for 20 minutes at 14,000 rpm. The retained supernatant was diluted 1:2 to 1:4 in deionized water and total soluble protein was quantified at 562 nm on a microplate reader (Bio-Rad) using a BCA protein assay kit following manufacturer's instructions (Catalog number 23225, Pierce Biotechnology, Rockford, IL, USA).). Following quantification of total protein (ng) content per egg, protein density (ng/nl) was calculated using the average volume of the eggs produced by each adult female urchin. Equivalents of energy content (mJ) and density (mJ/nl) from protein were estimated using the combustion enthalpy coefficient (24.0 kJ/g protein) from Gnaiger (1983).

Lipid content

Eggs for lipid extractions were preserved using the same methods described for protein quantification (5,000 eggs per tube). Three tubes of eggs from each of the 18 separate females (i.e., eggs from n = 9 females from each maternal treatment) were analyzed for lipid content. Lipids were extracted from frozen egg samples following the methods described by Sewell (2005), with some modifications. Each sample was sonicated on ice for three 25second bursts. Samples were transferred to 1 mL glass V-vials (Wheaton) and combined with 250 µl of methanol, 75 µl of chloroform, and 50 µl of ketone internal standard (1 µg/µl in chloroform) (Parrish 1987). After vigorous shaking, V-vials were centrifuged for 5 minutes at 4 °C. Using a pulled Pasteur pipette, both the aqueous and chloroform layers were transferred to a clean V-vial; chloroform and water were added to a final volume ratio of

4:3:2 (water:chloroform:methanol). After centrifuging under the same conditions, only the bottom chloroform layer was transferred and stored under nitrogen at -20 °C.

Immediately prior to loading the samples, the extract was dried down using nitrogen gas and re-suspended in 50 µl of chloroform. The lipid classes were separated and quantified using an Iatroscan MK-6/6s thin layer chromatography/flame ionization system and silica gel S-4 Chromarods (Parrish 1987; Parrish 1999). For the chromatographic separation, 10 µl of sample was added to each of two duplicate rods. The rods were developed under a double development system modified from Parrish (1999). Following sample application, the rods were first developed in hexane:diethyl ether:acetic acid (98.95:1.0:0.05 by volume) for 25 minutes, dried for 5 minutes at 60 °C in a drying oven, and partially scanned through the ketone peak. The rods were then developed in hexane:diethyl ether:acetic acid (79:20:1 by volume) for 40 minutes, dried in the same manner, and fully scanned. Chromatographs were calibrated using a multilevel calibration curve as outlined by (Matson et al. 2012). Free fatty acid (palmitic acid) was excluded from our calibration solutions as it is not detected in unfed larvae and eggs of *S. purpuratus* (Meyer et al. 2007).

Although ketone (KET; 3-hexadecanone) was included as an internal standard as a means of calculating percent yield, it was ultimately not used to adjust the final lipid concentrations because we found that the concentration of ketone in our lipid extractions was not a reliable indicator of total yield. Specifically, there was a weak relationship between the amount of ketone and the unstandardized amount of total lipid in each sample ($r^2 = 0.0001$) and coefficients of variation (CVs) between technical replicate samples were routinely higher after standardizing the lipid concentrations to the ketone standard (unstandardized CVs =

2.16 to 18.42; standardized CVs = 2.64 to 41.52). We processed both sets of eggs (nonupwelling and upwelling) simultaneously, so we do not anticipate a treatment bias occurred during the extraction process. Therefore, we have assumed that any minor differences in percent yield are randomly distributed between the two maternal treatments. Furthermore, we are only interested in the relative concentration of lipids between the eggs of the two treatments (non-upwelling versus upwelling), and not the absolute quantity of lipids.

Aliphatic hydrocarbon (Nonadecane) was consistently at or below the level of detection for this method (Matson et al. 2012), and was not used in our quantification of lipids. Therefore, total lipid content was represented by one energy storage lipid class: triacylglycerols (TAG; Tripalmitin), and two structural lipid classes: sterol (ST; cholesterol) and phospholipids (PL; L- α -phosphatidylcholine). Lipid density (ng/nl) was subsequently calculated using the average egg volume of the eggs produced by each adult female urchin. Equivalents of energy content (mJ) and density (mJ/nl) from lipids were estimated using the combustion enthalpy coefficient (39.5 kJ/g lipid) from Gnaiger (1983).

Principal component analysis

A principal component analysis (PCA) biplot was used to visualize the data from all three analyses in tandem to provide an overall assessment of the eggs. The PCA biplot was created in R (version 3.3.3) using a combination of data from eggs of each female urchin. The data used to generate the biplot included: 1) morphometric data (i.e., average egg diameter), 2) protein data (ng of protein per egg), and 3) lipid data (ng of total lipid per egg). The average of each data set was combined by individual female identity (n = 9 females from
each maternal treatment). Groupings (i.e., eggs from either non-upwelling (N) or upwelling (U) females) were tested using a PERMANOVA technique.

Embryo and larval culturing

An equal number of eggs from each female were collected and gently pooled together by treatment. This was meant to simulate the mixture of genotypes that occurs during mass spawning events in nature, while also ensuring that each female contributed equally to the pools of eggs. This resulted in two pools of eggs, in which one pool was composed of eggs from 9 females acclimated to non-upwelling conditions and one pool was composed of eggs from 9 females acclimated to upwelling conditions. Because this study is focused on only the maternal contributions to TGP, and to somewhat limit genotypic diversity that would otherwise confound analyses, only a single male conditioned to non-upwelling conditions was crossed with both groups of females, resulting in only half- and full-sibling progeny (Figure 14). Sperm was collected dry and activated with FSW. Dilute, activated sperm was added to each pool of eggs until at least 95% fertilization success was reached.



Figure 14. Cross design of adult urchins conditioned under treatments that mimic nonupwelling (N: ~650 µatm pCO_2 , ~17 °C) or upwelling (U: ~1,300 µatm pCO_2 , ~13 °C) conditions observed in the kelp forest ecosystem (Kapsenberg and Hofmann 2016; Rivest et al. 2016). Embryos were raised at the same temperature (~15 °C) under low pCO_2 (L: ~450 µatm) or high pCO_2 (H: ~1,050 µatm) conditions. This resulted in four embryo treatments: 1) progeny of females that experienced non-upwelling conditions raised under low pCO_2 levels (NL), (2) progeny of females that experienced non-upwelling conditions raised under high pCO_2 levels (NH), (3) progeny of females that experienced upwelling conditions raised under low pCO_2 levels (UL), and (4) progeny of females that experienced upwelling conditions raised under high pCO_2 levels (UH).

Embryos from each cross were divided and transplanted into either low pCO2 (L: ~450 μ atm) or high pCO2 (H: ~1,050 μ atm) conditions. All embryos were raised at the same temperature, ~ 15 °C, to isolate the observed response to one factor (i.e., different pCO2 levels) as well as to ensure synchronous development and consistent sampling across all stages. This experimental design resulted in four sets of treatments: (1) progeny of nonupwelling mothers raised in low pCO2 conditions (NL), (2) progeny of non-upwelling mothers raised in high pCO2 conditions (NH), (3) progeny of upwelling mothers raised in low pCO2 conditions (UL), and (4) progeny of upwelling mothers raised in high pCO2 conditions (UH) (Figure 14). Approximately 150,000 embryos were added to each culture vessel immediately after verification that fertilization success was \geq 95%. The embryos cultures for each treatment (i.e., NL, NH, UL and UH) were cultured in triplicate (i.e., 12 total culture vessels). Each culture vessel was composed of two, nested 5-gallon buckets with a flow-through rate of 6 L/hr. Each vessel was fitted with a small paddle attached to a 12-V motor to aid in gentle mixing of the cultures. Temperature, salinity, and pH measurements were taken daily for the cultures, following the same procedure implemented during adult conditioning.

Once culturing commenced, embryos and larvae were sampled from each culture vessel at four discrete stages of early development: hatched blastula, gastrula, prism, and early echinopluteus. To maintain consistent pCO_2 and temperature conditions, seawater was filtered for embryos or larvae and immediately replenished to the culture vessels during sampling. Additionally, due to the flow-through nature of our culturing system, treated seawater was continuously added to the culture vessels at 6 L/hr during all sampling processes. As a result, it was not feasible to accurately determine the concentration of

embryos and larvae within each culture vessel at each developmental stage, and therefore, mortality rates could not be accurately assessed throughout development.

Generally, the developmental schedule adhered to what might be expected for *S. purpuratus* (Strathmann 1987). At 15 °C, blastulae were sampled at ~18 hours post-fertilization (hpf). The blastula stage was designated by the development of cilia and the occurrence of hatching and swimming. At ~30 hpf, the gastrula stage was characterized by the formation and extension of the archenteron to 1/2 of the total body length. At ~45 hpf, the archenteron had grown towards one side of the body and become tripartite. At this time, the prism stage was designated by the first development of skeletal rods and the formation of a pyramid-like body shape. Finally, at ~70 hpf, the early echinopluteus stage was sampled, by which time the larvae had developed defined internal structures, including the mouth, esophagus, stomach, anus, anterolateral and postoral skeletal body rods, as well as the early formation of feeding arms. While echinopluteus larvae are capable of feeding, larvae were sampled immediately upon reaching this stage. As such, it was not necessary to feed the larvae and potential starvation did not impact the findings of this study.

Morphometric analyses of embryos and larvae

Samples for morphometric analyses were preserved by the same methods used to preserve eggs. Digital images were calibrated using a stage micrometer for the 10X objective using ImageJ (National Institutes of Health, USA). Embryos and larvae from each treatment replicate were photographed for morphometric analyses ($n \ge 30$ per culture vessel) at each developmental stage.

All digital images were analyzed using ImageJ to determine various size metrics for each developmental stage (Figure 13C-F). The hatched blastula stage was oriented such that a full lateral view was visible, evident by uneven thickness of walls on the animal versus vegetal poles of the embryo. The maximum length of each hatched blastula, measured from the animal to vegetal end, was determined as well as the 2D area. When photographing the gastrula stage, larvae were oriented such that the full side profile of the archenteron was visible and aligned with the center of the vegetal plate. The gastrula stage was measured by length (i.e., the maximum distance from the anterior to posterior end, when measured across the center of the archenteron) and by 2D area. Prism stage larvae were photographed in a lateral view, and length was determined by measuring the tip of the body rod to the tip of the dorsal side was down against the microscope slide, with the postoral arms facing upwards. The length of the left postoral arm of each echinoplutei was measured, from the spicule tip of the postoral arm to the spicule tip of the aboral point (following Yu et al. 2011).

Statistical analyses

Statistical analyses were performed using JMP Pro (version 11.2.0) and R (v. 3.4.1). The morphometric, protein, and lipid data were tested to verify approximately normal distributions. A Levene test was used to test for unequal variance between treatments. A oneway analysis of variance (one-way ANOVA) was used to compare the means between egg samples with experimental treatment (i.e., non-upwelling or upwelling) set as a fixed factor and female identity set as a random effect. A Best Linear Unbiased Predictor (BLUP) (Robinson 1991) was used to evaluate the random factor effect. A two-way analysis of variance (two-way ANOVA) was used to examine body size in embryos and larvae by setting maternal treatment (i.e., non-upwelling or upwelling) and offspring treatment (i.e., low or high pCO_2) as fixed factors and testing for an interaction between maternal and offspring treatment. For all developmental stages (i.e., blastula, gastrula, prism, pluteus), culture vessel replicate identity was set as a random effect in the model.

Results

Outcome of the adult conditioning phase and raising cultures of offspring

Adult urchins were successfully conditioned to the two experimental treatments (i.e., either simulated non-upwelling or upwelling treatment conditions) for a 4-month acclimation period. During this period, under controlled pCO_2 and temperature conditions (Table 8), there was no mortality and adults remained healthy and fecund. Although the seawater chemistry was somewhat variable due to respiration processes by the adults, a clear separation between the non-upwelling and upwelling treatment remained throughout the conditioning period (Figure 15). In addition, the embryo culturing experiment was successful with pCO_2 conditions remaining stable throughout the 3-day culturing period (Table 8, Figure 15). All culture buckets displayed synchronous development with each batch of embryos reaching key stages on the appropriate development schedule for *S. purpuratus* raised at 15 °C (Strathmann 1987).

Table 8. Average (\pm standard deviation) carbonate chemistry parameters and temperatures for adult conditioning (N or U) and offspring culturing (L or H). The *p*CO₂ and Ω_{Arag} were calculated from measured pH, salinity (33.1 ± 0.1), and total alkalinity values (2211.25 ± 7.10 µmol kg⁻¹).

	pH_{total}	pCO ₂ (µatm)	$\Omega_{ m Arag}$	Temperature (°C)
Non-upwelling (N)	7.87 ± 0.11	651 ± 242	1.74 ± 0.34	17.0 ± 0.1
Upwelling (U)	7.57 ± 0.08	1330 ± 300	0.79 ± 0.14	12.9 ± 0.2
Low $pCO_2(L)$	7.99 ± 0.01	446 ± 12.4	2.03 ± 0.05	15.0 ± 0.11
High pCO_2 (H)	7.66 ± 0.01	1050 ± 37.7	1.02 ± 0.03	14.9 ± 0.05



Figure 15. Temperature and pCO_2 conditions for the duration of the adult and embryo/larval conditioning periods. The arrow denotes an anomaly due to an unexpected campus-wide seawater pump failure during system maintenance, in which all conditions experienced >3,000 µatm pCO_2 for less than 24 hours. Error bars represent +/- the standard deviation across the three replicate tanks (maternal conditioning) or cultures (larval conditioning).

Assessment of the eggs

Egg morphometric analyses

There was no significant effect of parental history on the average egg size. Here, average egg diameter and 2D area were highly correlated ($r^2 = 0.924$). The average diameters of the eggs produced by the 9 non-upwelling females differed by which female produced them ($F_8 = 58.5399$, p < 0.0001). The 9 upwelling females also produced eggs that differed in size between females ($F_8 = 8.1425$, p < 0.0001). After accounting for size differences between the eggs of different females by treating female identity as a random effect, there was no apparent effect of maternal treatment (i.e., conditioning to non-upwelling versus upwelling) on average egg diameter ($F_{1,16} = 0.1658$, p = 0.6892) (Figure 16A). On average, eggs from non-upwelling females (N) were 0.09103 ± 0.002535 mm in diameter while eggs from upwelling females (U) were 0.09138 ± 0.002196 mm in diameter (Table 9). In examining variance across all eggs produced by both sets of females, the eggs produced by non-upwelling females exhibited more variance in size ($F_{1,651} = 7.9524$, p = 0.0049).

The 2D areas of the eggs produced by the 9 non-upwelling females differed by which female produced them ($F_8 = 56.2295$, p < 0.0001). The 9 upwelling females also produced eggs that differed in 2D area between females ($F_8 = 11.5792$, p < 0.0001) (Figure 17A). When examining variance of all eggs cumulatively across both maternal treatments, the eggs produced by non-upwelling females exhibited more variance in size ($F_{1,651} = 6.6736$, p =0.0100). There was no significant maternal treatment effect on average egg 2D area ($F_{1,16} =$ 0.0563, p = 0.8155) (Figure 17A) when incorporating individual female identity as a random effect into our model. Eggs from females that experienced non-upwelling conditions (N) during gametogenesis had an average area of 0.006673 ± 0.000363 mm² and eggs from females that experienced upwelling conditions (U) during gametogenesis had an average area of $0.006705 \pm 0.000316 \text{ mm}^2$ (Table 9).

As expected, because average egg diameter was used to calculate egg volume, there was also no significant maternal treatment effect on egg volume ($F_{1,16} = 0.1555$, p = 0.6985) when incorporating female identity as a random effect into our model. On average, eggs from non-upwelling females (N) were 0.396 ± 0.033 nl in volume while eggs from upwelling females (U) were 0.400 ± 0.029 nl in volume (Table 9).



Figure 16. Size differences across developmental stages of offspring, with error bars showing standard error. **A.** The average diameter of eggs from female urchins conditioned under either non-upwelling (N) or upwelling (U) treatments. The average length of developmental stages, including **B.** hatched blastula, **C.** gastrula, **D.** prism, and **E.** echinopluteus larvae stages of each of the four treatment types (i.e., NL, NH, UL, and UH).

Table 9. Average (\pm standard deviation) sizes, protein contents and densities, lipid contents and densities, and energy equivalents and densities of eggs produced by females conditioned to the Non-upwelling treatment (N) and females conditioned to the Upwelling treatment (U).

	Non-upwelling (N)	Upwelling (U)
Diameter (mm)	0.09103 ± 0.002535	$\begin{array}{c} 0.09138 \pm \\ 0.002196 \end{array}$
Volume (nl)	0.396 ± 0.033	0.400 ± 0.029
Total protein (ng/egg)	36.10 ± 10.95	42.88 ± 8.79
Protein density (ng/nl)	91.05 ± 26.44	107.66 ± 23.86
Total energy from protein (mJ/egg)	0.87 ± 0.26	1.03 ± 0.21
Energy density from protein (mJ/nl)	2.19 ± 0.63	2.58 ± 0.57
Total lipid (ng/egg)	17.01 ± 5.90	20.69 ± 4.08
Lipid density (ng/nl)	43.10 ± 14.50	51.82 ± 10.91
Total energy from lipid (mJ/egg)	0.67 ± 0.23	0.82 ± 0.16
Energy density from lipid (mJ/nl)	1.70 ± 0.57	2.05 ± 0.43



Figure 17. Size differences across eggs and developmental stages of offspring, with error bars showing standard error. **A.** The average 2D area of eggs from female urchins conditioned under either non-upwelling (N) or upwelling (U) treatments, and the average 2D area of **B.** hatched blastula and **C.** gastrula stages of each of the four treatment types (i.e., NL, NH, UL, and UH).

Protein quantification

There was no significant effect of maternal treatment on total protein content in the eggs ($F_{1,16} = 2.2991$, p = 0.1490), although on average, eggs from upwelling-conditioned females had more total protein (average of 42.88 ± 8.79 ng/egg) than eggs from non-upwelling-conditioned females (average of 36.10 ± 10.95 ng/egg) (Table 9). The variability of protein content did not differ between eggs from non-upwelling females and eggs from non-upwelling females ($F_{1,52} = 1.2793$, p = 0.2632).

When examining egg protein content, female identity was incorporated into all models as a random effect. There was no significant difference in egg protein density (ng/nl) between maternal treatments ($F_{1.16} = 2.1320$, p = 0.1636) (Table 9). The total energy available from protein (mJ) per egg also did not significantly differ by maternal treatment ($F_{1,16} = 2.2991$, p = 0.1490). Additionally, there was no significant difference in energy density (mJ/nl) from protein between the maternal treatments ($F_{1,16} = 2.1320$, p = 0.1636). Lastly, there was no difference in variance of protein density, energy available from protein, and energy density from protein between the eggs produced by non-upwelling and upwelling females (p > 0.05).

Lipid content

The lipid content (ng per egg) was determined by measuring the concentration of three lipid classes: triacylglycerols (TAG), sterol (ST), and phospholipids (PL), in which the total lipid content was the combination of the three classes measured. After accounting for variability between eggs from different females of the same conditioning treatment, there were modest differences in lipid content between the eggs from urchins conditioned to different maternal treatments. Specifically, there was a significant difference in the concentration of phospholipids (PL), in which eggs from females conditioned to the upwelling treatment had on average a higher concentration of PL (7.89 \pm 1.58 ng/egg) than those from females conditioned to the non-upwelling treatment (6.41 \pm 1.96 ng/egg) ($F_{1,16}$ = 4.6935, p = 0.0454) (Figure 18). There was no significant treatment effect on triacylglycerol content (TAG) ($F_{1,17}$ = 2.3072, p = 0.1474), sterol content (ST) ($F_{1,16}$ = 3.0881, p = 0.0978), or total lipid content (TAG + PL + ST) ($F_{1,16}$ = 0.0762). However, there was a clear trend overall in which eggs from females that experienced upwelling conditions had a higher lipid content of all lipid classes (Figure 18). On average, eggs produced by upwelling-conditioned females had a total lipid content of 20.69 \pm 4.08 ng/egg, while eggs produced by non-upwelling-conditioned females had a total lipid content of 17.01 \pm 5.90 ng/egg (Table 9). There was equal variance of total lipid content between the eggs from the two sets of females for every lipid class (p > 0.05).

When examining egg lipid density, female identity was incorporated into all models as a random effect. There was no significant maternal treatment effect on triacylglycerol density (TAG) (ng/nl) ($F_{1,17} = 2.1372$, p = 0.1624), sterol density (ST) (ng/nl) ($F_{1,16} = 2.8707$, p = 0.1095), phospholipid density (PL) (ng/nl) ($F_{1,16} = 4.0213$, p = 0.0619), or total lipid density (TAG + ST + PL) (ng/nl) ($F_{1,16} = 3.2333$, p = 0.0908). These results for lipid densities (ng/nl) differed slightly from the results for lipid content (ng/egg). Specifically, whereas total phospholipid content (ng/egg) was significantly different between maternal treatments, phospholipid density (ng/nl) was not, although it was nearly significant (p =0.0619). Nonetheless, the pattern of lipid densities was highly alike to the pattern observed

when examining lipid content, in which eggs from upwelling-conditioned females consistently possessed a higher density of lipids across all lipid classes (Figure 19).

The total energy available from lipids (mJ) per egg also did not significantly differ by maternal treatment ($F_{1,16} = 3.5886$, p = 0.0761). There was also no significant maternal treatment effect on energy density (mJ/nl) from lipids ($F_{1,16} = 3.2333$, p = 0.0908). Finally, there was no difference in variance of lipid density, energy available from lipids, and energy density from lipids between the eggs produced by non-upwelling and upwelling females (p > 0.05).



Figure 18. Lipid content (ng/egg) of eggs from females conditioned to the non-upwelling treatment (N) and females conditioned to the upwelling treatment (U), with error bars showing standard error. Three lipid classes were measured including triacylglyerols (TAG; Tripalmitin), sterol (ST; cholesterol) and phospholipids (PL; L- α -phosphatidylcholine). Total is the total of all three lipid classes. Any significant difference between treatments is marked with an asterisk (*).



Figure 19. Per egg lipid density (ng/nl) of eggs produced by females conditioned to the nonupwelling treatment (N) and females conditioned to the upwelling treatment (U), with error bars showing standard error. Three lipid classes were measured including triacylglyerols (TAG; Tripalmitin), sterol (ST; cholesterol) and phospholipids (PL; L- α phosphatidylcholine). Total is the total of all three lipid classes (TAG + ST + PL).

Principal component analysis

A PCA biplot of the combined size (average diameter), protein (ng/egg of total protein), and lipid data (ng/egg of total lipid) for the eggs showed that Principal Components 1 and 2 (PC1 and PC2) cumulatively explain a majority of the variance in the data (96.5%) (Figure 20). A PERMANOVA showed that the grouping identity of the eggs (i.e., eggs from females conditioned to non-upwelling versus upwelling) were not significantly associated with PC1 ($F_{1,16} = 4.11$, p = 0.05962) or PC2 ($F_{1,16} = 0.04294$, p = 0.8385). However, the eggs from the females conditioned to upwelling are generally clustered more closely to one another than are the eggs from females conditioned to non-upwelling (Figure 20). As noted earlier, only morphometric analyses showed a significant difference in variance between the two groups of eggs, in which eggs from non-upwelling females were significantly more variable in size.

In terms of our egg metrics, total protein content had a high positive correlation with total lipid content (r = 0.9151). Additionally, protein content and lipid content both have a positive correlation with PC1 (r = 0.7073 and 0.7027, respectively), which represents the most variability in the data (63.1%). Protein and lipid content show nearly no relationship to the size of the eggs (r = 0.08445 and 0.004050, respectively). Size has a high, positive correlation with PC2 (r = 0.9935), which represents 33.4% of the variability in the data. In general, eggs from females conditioned to upwelling (U) appeared to have more protein and lipids per egg (Figure 20). In contrast, egg size does not appear to differ between the upwelling and non-upwelling eggs, other than by tighter clustering of the upwelling eggs.



Figure 20. A PCA biplot of the eggs from females conditioned to the non-upwelling treatment (N) and from females conditioned to upwelling treatment (U), using a combination of the egg data, including: 1) size (average egg diameter), 2) protein (the average ng of protein per egg), and 3) lipid (the average ng of total lipid per egg).

Morphometric analyses of embryos and larvae

Although the average size of the eggs was not significantly affected by maternal conditioning, treatment effects became evident during early development upon examining average maternal effects across a pool of embryo genotypes. There was a significant maternal treatment effect on the lengths of hatched blastulae ($F_{1,8} = 53.7797$, p < 0.0001) (Figure 16B). The progeny of upwelling-conditioned mothers (UL and UH) were, on average, 6.5% longer than the progeny of non-upwelling-conditioned mothers (NL and NH) at the hatched blastula stage. While there was an effect of maternal treatment, there was no significant effect of offspring treatment (i.e., raised under high versus low pCO_2 at ~15 °C) on blastula body size ($F_{1,8} = 0.3008$, p = 0.5987). There was also no significant interaction between maternal and offspring treatment at the blastula stage ($F_{1,8} = 0.6219$, p = 0.4536).

There was also a significant maternal treatment effect on the 2D area of the hatched blastulae ($F_{1,8} = 20.3612$, p = 0.0020) (Figure 17B). Specifically, the progeny of upwellingconditioned mothers was, on average, 9.7% greater in area than the progeny of nonupwelling- conditioned mothers. There was no significant effect of offspring pCO_2 treatment ($F_{1,8} = 0.0972$, p = 0.7632) or a significant interaction between maternal and larval treatment ($F_{1,8} = 0.3235$, p = 0.5853) on blastula area. This pattern is highly similar to that observed for blastula length, in which the progeny of upwelling-conditioned mothers was larger than the progeny of non-upwelling-conditioned mothers.

The effect of differential maternal conditioning on embryo size was also evident at the gastrula stage (Figure 16C). We found a significant effect of maternal treatment (non-upwelling versus upwelling) on the length of the gastrulae ($F_{1,8} = 18.0220$, p = 0.0025). Like the hatched blastula stage, progeny at the gastrula stage were greater in length if their

mothers experienced upwelling conditions (U: ~1,300 µatm pCO₂, ~13 °C) during gametogenesis (i.e., UL and UH), and were, on average, 3.9% longer than the progeny of mothers that experienced non-upwelling conditions (N: ~650 µatm pCO₂, ~17 °C) (i.e., NL and NH). There was no effect of offspring treatment (i.e., raised under high versus low pCO₂ at ~15 °C) on gastrula length ($F_{1,8} = 0.1064$, p = 0.7522). There was not a significant interaction between maternal and offspring treatment (i.e., an interaction between maternal conditioning and the response of the offspring to their environment) ($F_{1,8} = 4.6172$, p =0.0621).

There was also a significant maternal treatment effect on the 2D area at the gastrula stage ($F_{1,8} = 52.5014$, p < 0.0001) (Figure 17C). The progeny of upwelling-conditioned mothers (UL and UH) were, on average, 9.9% greater in area than the progeny of non-upwelling-conditioned mothers (NL and NH). There was no significant effect of offspring pCO_2 treatment ($F_{1,8} = 0.3670$, p = 0.5604) or a significant interaction between maternal and larval treatment ($F_{1,8} = 0.7796$, p = 0.4015).

The same morphometric patterns observed at the gastrula stage remained evident at the prism stage (Figure 16D). There was a significant maternal treatment effect on prism skeletal rod length ($F_{1,8} = 44.6129$, p = 0.0002). The skeletal rods in offspring of upwelling-conditioned mothers were, on average, 11.6% longer than the progeny of non-upwelling-conditioned mothers. There was no effect of offspring treatment (i.e., raised under high versus low pCO_2 at 15 °C) on prism rod length ($F_{1,8} = 0.06152$, p = 0.4563). Lastly there was no significant interaction between maternal and offspring treatment ($F_{1,8} = 0.7419$, p = 0.4152).

While maternal conditioning to upwelling versus non-upwelling conditions during gametogenesis impacted body size at the hatched blastula, gastrula, and prism stages, this effect was no longer evident later in development. There was no significant effect of maternal treatment ($F_{1,8} = 1.2122$, p = 0.3023), offspring treatment ($F_{1,8} = 0.0363$, p = 0.8535), or significant interaction between maternal and offspring treatment ($F_{1,8} = 1.0591$, p = 0.3329) on the arm length of the echinopluteus stage larvae (Figure 16E).

Discussion

Transgenerational effects have been demonstrated to influence the performance of marine invertebrate embryos and larvae in an environmental change context (Donelson et al. 2017; Ross et al. 2016). In this study, we investigated whether adult sea urchins that experience different conditions during gametogenesis might produce offspring with varying responses to different pCO_2 conditions during development. One working hypothesis here is that in kelp forest ecosystems, adult urchins likely perform gametogenesis across a range of seawater conditions (see Chan et al. 2017; Hoshijima 2018; Hoshijima and Hofmann 2019), and this could point to the role of kelp, upwelling, and altered physicochemical conditions influencing ecological and evolutionary dynamics via TGP. In a previous study, differential gene expression in gastrula-stage embryos of S. purpuratus was shown to vary significantly with the conditioning treatment of the adults (Wong et al. 2018). In the present laboratory experiment, we investigated whether conditioning of the adults to combined pCO_2 and temperatures that are simple representations of upwelling versus non-upwelling conditions in a coastal kelp forest would lead to a change in phenotype of the early life history stages exposed to elevated pCO_2 levels. Here, we were able to detect a maternal effect on offspring

phenotype. However, we were unable to measure a maternal effect on offspring response to stress because the offspring pCO_2 treatment alone failed to elicit an observable change in phenotype. Nonetheless, TGP may provide rapid resilience to environmental stress in the early life stages of echinoderms.

Because the timing of adult conditioning is likely an important factor in TGP (Ross et al. 2016; Uthicke et al. 2013), we conditioned adult *S. purpuratus* at the onset of seasonal gonadal development as a means of capturing the entirety of gametogenesis. The adult conditioning period reported here appears to have been of sufficient duration to elicit observable differences in offspring phenotype. Here, we report four salient findings: 1) maternal conditioning did not affect average egg size, though there was a difference in the variability of egg sizes produced, 2) maternal conditioning affected egg lipid content, 3) there an effect of maternal conditioning on body size during the early development of the embryos (transgenerational effect), but no detectable effect of offspring pCO_2 treatment on body size (intragenerational effect).

Impact of differential maternal conditioning on eggs

In this study, we found that differential maternal conditioning to combined pCO_2 and temperatures representative of upwelling or non-upwelling conditions in the kelp forest environment affected some, but not all, of the response variables used to measure the females' eggs. Egg size has been associated with a variety of important developmental characteristics, including larval duration (Strathmann 1985; Wray and Raff 1991a) and juvenile success (Emlet and Hoegh-Guldberg 1997). Other studies have found that maternal exposure to either high pCO_2 levels or low temperatures can increase egg sizes. In the

Antarctic sea urchin *Sterechinus neumayeri*, adults conditioned to lowered pH conditions for 17 months produced larger eggs than adults conditioned under average pH levels (Suckling et al. 2015). Regarding temperature TGP effects on oocyte size, females exposed to colder temperatures have been observed to produce larger eggs in a variety of organisms (Atkinson et al. 2001; Baldanzi et al. 2015; Blanckenhorn 2000; Feiner et al. 2016; Shama 2015). In contrast, we found that maternal exposure to the high pCO_2 level and low temperature associated with the upwelling treatment had no significant effect on the average size of the eggs, although this observation may be subject to egg size variability between females. In fact, urchins that experienced non-upwelling conditions produced eggs that were more variable in size than those that experienced upwelling conditions.

Intraspecific variability in egg size occurs within and between populations of sea urchins in nature (George et al. 1990; Hagström and Lönning 1967). It is possible that the natural size variability that exists in *S. purpuratus* egg production was evident under relaxed pCO_2 and temperature conditions (i.e., non-upwelling), but the elevated pCO_2 level, lower temperature, or the combination of both factors decreased the variability of the eggs produced by the upwelling-conditioned females. Variability in egg size can also be affected by differences in genetic factors of the adult females that produced the eggs (Moran and McAlister 2009). Although adult urchins were randomly sorted into their conditioning treatments, we cannot rule out that the non-upwelling treatment may have harbored more genetic variability. Thus, the difference in egg size variability between the maternal treatments could also be caused by genetic variability and/or variability in gene-environment interactions.

Biochemical composition (e.g., amount of protein and lipid) are often used to assess egg quality and maternal provisioning (Falkner et al. 2006; George et al. 1990; Jong-Westman et al. 1995; McAlister and Moran 2012). We did not find that egg size was correlated to egg biochemical composition. Although egg energy content generally scales with size across echinoderm species, at finer intraspecific scales, this relationship can be quite weak (Moran and McAlister 2009). Therefore, egg size does not necessarily provide a reliable indication of energetic content and quality (George et al. 1990; Jong-Westman et al. 1995; McAlister and Moran 2012; McEdward and Morgan 2001; Thompson 1983). In this study, there was no observable effect of maternal conditioning on the total protein content of the eggs. However, there was a maternal treatment effect on the lipid content of the eggs, in which upwelling-conditioned females produced eggs with more lipids. This increase in lipid content could be caused by either the low temperature, the high pCO_2 level, or a combination of both factors. Given our experimental design, however, it is not possible to identify which component(s) of the upwelling maternal treatment contributed to the increase in egg lipid content. Nevertheless, in nature, sea urchins are likely exposed to both factors simultaneously due to the cold, low pH conditions characteristic of upwelled waters.

Our results indicate that females that experience upwelling conditions increase maternal provisioning of lipids to their eggs, particularly in the form of phospholipids, a structural lipid class. Phospholipids regulate membrane morphology, are involved in nuclear envelope formation during mitosis, and modulate the activity level of integral membrane proteins, including ion channels of the plasma membrane (Falkenburger et al. 2010; Larijani et al. 2014). Although not statistically significant, we also observed a trend in which upwelling-conditioned females provisioned more triacylglycerols (Figures 18, 19).

Triacylglycerols are energy storage lipids used by echinoderms to fuel pre-feeding development (Falkner et al. 2006; Meyer et al. 2007; Prowse et al. 2008; Sewell 2005; Villinski et al. 2002). Therefore, an increase in provisioning of lipids to the eggs can impact performance, growth, and cellular morphology during embryonic and larval development.

Comparing our data to other studies on *S. purpuratus*, the average size of the eggs reported here (0.091 mm in diameter) are larger than what has previously been reported from other observations (0.078 – 0.084 mm) (Chase 1935; Levitan 1993; Moore 1943). Additionally, because formalin preservation can cause echinoderm eggs to shrink slightly (Lessios 1987), the actual sizes of the eggs we measured may be even larger than reported. Similarly, the amount of total protein measured here was greater than what has been reported in S. purpuratus (Matson et al. 2012; Meyer et al. 2007; Shilling and Manahan 1990). However, other studies used the Bradford assay (Sapan et al. 1999), which differs from the methods employed in this study. Furthermore, egg protein content can vary by the abundance and protein content of the adult urchins' diet during gametogenesis (George et al. 1990; Hammer et al. 2006; Jong-Westman et al. 1995). The total lipid content per egg reported here is greater than that reported by Matson et al. (2012), but less than what has been reported by Meyer et al. (2007). However, for this study, the lipid concentrations were not adjusted using an internal ketone standard. Additionally, adults were not acclimated to controlled conditions prior to spawning in Matson et al. (2012) or Meyer et al. (2007).

Importantly, much evidence suggests echinoderm egg size and quality is affected by the food quantity and quality available to the adults during gametogenesis (Bertram and Strathmann 1998; George 1996; George et al. 2001; Jong-Westman et al. 1995; Thompson 1983). It is possible that the relatively large egg size and high biochemical content reported in this study were due to the feeding design adopted in this experiment. We chose to feed the adult urchins in excess throughout the conditioning period to minimize any potential effects of feeding differences between the treatments and to ensure we could obtain enough high quality gametic material to create viable embryo cultures. The effect of feeding may have dominated and diminished the visible effect of our experimental treatment on the eggs. Greater differences in egg size and biochemistry may have been observed given a more conservative feeding regime. Nevertheless, there was still an observable effect of maternal conditioning on the eggs, in which maternal provisioning of lipids was higher in females conditioned to simulated upwelling (i.e., high pCO_2 and low temperature).

Impact of differential maternal conditioning on early developmental stages

A fundamental tenet of life-history theory is that increased offspring size is linked to increased fitness (Smith and Fretwell 1974). Organisms with larger body sizes during early development can exhibit greater performance at later life stages (e.g., as juveniles and adults) in terms of growth, development, survivorship and reproductive output (Marshall et al. 2003; Moran and Emlet 2001). In marine organisms with planktonic embryos and larvae, body size can be positively correlated with dispersal time and distance (Marshall and Keough 2003) that in turn affects recruitment and species ranges. Here, we examined average maternal effects across a pool of genotypes to mimic mass spawning events that occur in nature. While we cannot rule out whether there was differential mortality between embryos from different mothers, the two progeny groups (pooled offspring of upwelling-conditioned mothers and pooled offspring of non-upwelling-conditioned mothers) exhibited distinct phenotypic differences when raised under different pCO_2 levels (low or high pCO_2) at the same

temperature. We observed maternal treatment effects (i.e., transgenerational) on offspring body size, which have possible implications for progeny fitness and dispersal, but no offspring treatment effects (i.e., intragenerational) that would have allowed for an indication of differential stress response.

Although there was no significant maternal treatment effect on egg size, at the hatched blastula, gastrula and prism stages, the progeny from females that experienced upwelling conditions (U: ~1,300 μ atm pCO₂, ~13 °C) had larger body sizes. In general, parents that experience lower temperatures produce larger offspring (Atkinson et al. 2001; Burgess and Marshall 2011). The production of larger offspring by mothers that experience colder environments has been attributed to increased maternal provisioning intended to offset the greater energetic costs of developing at lower temperatures (Pettersen et al. 2019). Parental exposure to low pH, however, may have a limited impact on offspring size, although this can vary somewhat depending on the duration of adult exposure (Lamare et al. 2016; Suckling et al. 2014; Suckling et al. 2015). Thus, although we cannot separate the effects of high pCO_2 from low temperature (i.e., the upwelling maternal treatment), it is possible that maternal temperature was the predominant factor eliciting transgenerational effects that facilitated larger embryo body sizes. Eggs produced by upwelling-conditioned females contained more structural lipids, which are used to construct the bodies of the embryo and larva (Prowse et al. 2008; Sewell 2005). Therefore, an increase in maternal provisioning of lipids may have contributed to larger progeny during the blastula through prism stages.

At the echinopluteus larval stage, there was no longer a detectable maternal treatment effect on body size. In general, initial larval size is positively correlated to egg size (McEdward 1986) and here, neither egg nor larval size was significantly different between

the maternal treatments. The loss of an evident maternal effect could be explained by a difference in timing of energy usage and growth. For example, the progeny of mothers conditioned to the upwelling treatment may have spent more energy towards growth during the earlier stages of development (i.e., hatched blastula through prism stages) and slowed their growth as they reached the first larval stage. On the other hand, the progeny of mothers conditioned to the non-upwelling treatment may have grown less during their early development, ultimately catching up in size to the upwelling progeny by the time they reached the echinopluteus stage. Thus, once maternally-provided energy stores were largely exhausted and the offspring had reached their planktotrophic feeding stage, all larvae were approximately equal sizes. A more detailed analysis of how biochemical constituent quantities changed throughout development would be required to verify how progeny differ in their energy use over time. Although there is no significant maternal effect at the larval stage, the success of embryonic stages and processes, particularly gastrulation, are necessary for success in the pelagic zone, dispersal, and eventual recruitment. As such, even transgenerational effects that impact only select stages of development likely play a role in a population's success under rapid environmental change.

Offspring pCO_2 treatment had no effect on offspring body size for any developmental stage. This was an unexpected result because generally, elevated pCO_2 levels have been shown to negatively affect body size and growth during sea urchin early development (Byrne et al. 2013b; Byrne et al. 2013c; Clark et al. 2009; Kurihara and Shirayama 2004; Sheppard Brennand et al. 2010), particularly in developmental stages that undergo calcification processes (e.g., prism and echinopluteus), although the effects of ocean acidification can vary across stages of early development (Byrne 2011; Ericson et al. 2010; Kurihara 2008).

However, there have been exceptions when high pCO_2 does not always cause reduced growth in during the early development of sea urchins, such as in *Pseudechinus huttoni*, in which low pH conditions have no effect on echinopluteus body size (Clark et al. 2009). In some cases, temperature and pCO_2 effects act antagonistically; temperature can offset a reduction in larval body size due to elevated pCO_2 (Byrne and Przeslawski 2013; Przeslawski et al. 2015). Here, all the offspring were raised at the same temperature. It is possible that during this study, developmental temperature rather than developmental pCO_2 level was the dominant factor dictating intragenerational body size.

We found no significant interaction between maternal and offspring treatments for any developmental stage. In other words, adult conditioning did not impact the effect of offspring pCO₂ treatment (i.e., raised under low or high pCO₂ levels at ~15 °C) on progeny body size. Thus, because the offspring pCO_2 treatment did not elicit an observable effect on progeny body size, we were not able to measure how maternal conditioning may have affected the progeny's response to stress. While the response to pCO_2 was not detectable by examining body size, a past study suggested that maternal conditioning can affect offspring response to pCO_2 stress at the transcriptomic level (Wong et al. 2018). Future studies may include more extreme pCO_2 conditions or other abiotic stressors that can induce an observable effect on body size. In this study, only the maternal treatment affected offspring phenotype. Although we were unable to test if this maternal effect altered the offspring response to pCO_2 stress, the production of larger offspring by upwelling-conditioned mothers suggests that the fitness and dispersal potential of progeny can be affected by the environmental conditions experienced by the parental generation, thereby providing evidence of transgenerational plasticity.

Mechanisms of transgenerational plasticity

In this study, we explored mechanisms that could control the variation phenotype of sea urchins during early development. Such mechanisms could include maternal effects, a situation where the phenotype of an individual is influenced by the phenotype or environmental experience of the mother. Provided environmental conditions are reliably predictable, the progeny's phenotype may be adjusted accordingly via maternal effects so that they are better suited to their particular environment (Bondurianski et al. 2012; Mousseau and Fox 1998). Differential maternal provisioning by females in different CO_2 and temperature treatments has been observed in sea urchins (Foo et al. 2012; Suckling et al. 2015; Sunday et al. 2011) and copepods (Vehmaa et al. 2012). Eggs of the copepod Acartia sp. increased in quality over longer exposure times of the adults, which reduced negative effects of changing pH on hatching success, an observation that was attributed to better maternal provisioning (Vehmaa et al. 2012). Increased maternal provisioning, via an additional supply of nutrients and potential energy reserves, can result in larger body sizes and may functionally act to improve an organism's ability to respond to environmental stressors. Here, lipid content was higher in eggs of females conditioned to upwelling conditions (Figure 18), which potentially contributed to the physiological differences that were observed during the early development of the progeny (Figures 16, 17).

Alternatively, transgenerational plasticity may be facilitated by epigenetic mechanisms that operate to alter offspring phenotype, a process that has been proposed for invertebrates (Roberts and Gavery 2012) and marine fish (Metzger and Schulte 2016), although studies on marine metazoans within a global change context are rare (Hofmann 2017). In a companion paper, we found that the maternal environment experienced by adult S. purpuratus, but not the developmental environment experienced by their offspring, affected the DNA methylation patterns of the progeny (Strader et al. 2019). Previous research in our group demonstrated that differential maternal conditioning also influenced the expression of genes related to epigenetic processes, such as methylation, methyltransferase activity, and histone modification (Wong et al. 2018). In many cases, epigenetic mechanisms, such as DNA modifications via methylation, operate to alter gene expression, changing the transcriptome in a manner that creates plasticity in response to new abiotic conditions (Roberts and Gavery 2012). This has been observed in corals, in which lower levels of DNA methylation facilitated flexible gene expression across environments (Dixon et al. 2014). In addition, Putnam and colleagues suggest that environmentally-induced changes in DNA methylation may generate phenotypic plasticity in corals exposed to low pH conditions (Putnam et al. 2016). Epigenetic modifications can provide a rapid response to environmental change (Eirin-Lopez and Putnam 2019; Hofmann 2017), and have the potential to subsist across multiple generations, eventually contributing to long term adaptation in marine systems (Suarez-Ulloa et al. 2015).

Overall, there has been a resurgence of studying TGP and maternal effects in a global change context in marine systems (Donelson et al. 2017; Ross et al. 2016). In predicting how marine systems will be impacted by continuing global change, there are important questions regarding the interactions between TGP and evolution (Chirgwin et al. 2018; Donelson et al. 2017). TGP can alter variation in phenotype at a rate faster than, and without the need of, changes in genotype, influencing the fitness landscape and resulting evolutionary processes (Bondurianski et al. 2012; Bondurianski and Day 2009). There exists the possibility that TGP

confers resistance to progeny that acts on an ecological rather than an evolutionary timescale. This resistance is later the source of adaptation (i.e., 'plasticity first') (Levis and Pfennig 2016; Schwander and Leimar 2011), buying time for these organisms to respond to rapid changes in their environment. Alternatively, TGP may decelerate evolutionary processes by weakening selection on genetic variation or by providing maladaptive phenotypes when mismatches between parental and offspring environments occur (Bondurianski et al. 2012; Reed et al. 2010).

The interplay between TGP and adaptation is important for predicting future changes in marine populations, communities and ecosystems. Furthermore, there is interest in management approaches in which TGP may have a role in conservation efforts (Chakravarti et al. 2016; Evans et al. 2014; van Oppen et al. 2015). TGP has also been examined in the context of fisheries species and aquaculture practices, in which conditioning of adult broodstocks may lead to more resilient offspring (Burt et al. 2011; Gavery and Roberts 2017; Utting and Millican 1997). Regardless of the conceptual framework, there is still much to do to fully understand TGP, how it connects to creating phenotypic plasticity in environmentally-induced variants during development, and whether these new phenotypes bolster the adaptive capacity of marine populations in a changing ocean. Future research should continue to examine the precise mechanisms of TGP (Bondurianski and Day 2009; Eirin-Lopez and Putnam 2019; Jablonka and Raz 2009), paternal contributions to TGP (Crean and Bondurianski 2014; Crean et al. 2013; Guillaume et al. 2016), and TGP in variable and unpredictable environments in nature (Burgess and Marshall 2014; Donelson et al. 2017).

Acknowledgements

This work was conducted in collaboration with my advisor, Dr. Gretchen Hofmann, EEMB doctoral students in the Hofmann Lab, Ms. Logan Kozal and Mr. Terence Leach, and a former member of the Hofmann Lab, Dr. Umihiko Hoshijima. Thank you to Christoph Pierre, Director of Marine Operations at UC Santa Barbara, for assistance with boating and kelp collections. I also wish to thank Dr. Kevin Johnson and Maddie Housh for assistance during the experiment.

Data accessibility

All morphometric, protein, and lipid data are deposited in the Dryad Digital Repository at https://doi.org/10.5061/dryad.4nv0nb8.

VI. Transcriptomics reveal transgenerational effects in purple sea urchins exposed to upwelling conditions, and the response of their progeny to differential pCO_2 levels

Abstract

Understanding the mechanisms with which organisms can respond to a rapidly changing ocean is an important research priority in marine sciences, especially in light of recent predictions regarding the pace of ocean change in the coming decades. Transgenerational effects, in which the experience of the parental generation can shape the phenotype of their offspring, may serve as such a mechanism. In this study, adult purple sea urchins, *Strongylocentrotus purpuratus*, were conditioned to regionally and ecologically relevant pCO_2 levels and temperatures representative of upwelling (low temperature, high pCO_2) and non-upwelling (average temperature, low pCO_2) conditions typical of coastal upwelling regions in the California Current System. Following 4.5 months of conditioning, adults were spawned, and offspring were raised under either high or low pCO_2 levels, to examine the role of maternal effects. Using RNA-seq and comparative transcriptomics, our results indicate that differential conditioning of the adults had an effect on the gene expression patterns of the progeny during the gastrula stage of early development. For example, maternal conditioning under upwelling conditions intensified the transcriptomic response of the progeny when they were raised under high versus low pCO_2 conditions. Additionally, mothers that experienced upwelling conditions produced larger progeny. The overall findings of this study are complex but do suggest that transgenerational plasticity in

situ could act as an important mechanism by which populations might keep pace with rapid environmental change.

Overview

This chapter describes the results of an experiment in which adult purple sea urchins were acclimated to combined temperature and pCO_2 conditions to examine differences in the gene expression patterns of their offspring exposed to different pCO_2 conditions. This work was supported by funds from the UC Climate Champion award from the University of California to my advisor, Dr. Gretchen Hofmann. Additionally, the Santa Barbara Coastal LTER (NSF award OCE-1232779; Director: Dr. Dan Reed) provided boating support and access to longterm datasets. The research presented in this chapter was conducted in collaboration with my advisor, Dr. Gretchen Hofmann, a former member of the Hofmann Lab, Dr. Kevin Johnson, and a collaborating researcher at Louisiana State University, Dr. Morgan Kelly. This chapter has been published in *Molecular Ecology* (Wong et al. 2018).

Introduction

Transgenerational plasticity (TGP), or transgenerational effects, in which the history of the parental generation shapes the phenotype of the offspring (Bondurianski and Day 2009; Marshall 2008), has recently attracted attention in marine systems as a means of rapid response to global climate change (GCC) (Donelson and Munday 2015; Goncalves et al. 2016; Munday 2014; Parker et al. 2015; Ross et al. 2016; Schunter et al. 2018; Schunter et al. 2016; Thor and Dupont 2015). Research in this area has examined how laboratory conditioning of adults (Lane et al. 2015; Parker et al. 2015; Putnam and Gates 2015; Salinas
and Munch 2012; Schunter et al. 2018; Shama et al. 2016; Thor and Dupont 2015) and how adult history *in situ* might alter the tolerances of the progeny to abiotic stressors (Evans et al. 2017; Kelly et al. 2011; Murray et al. 2014). Transgenerational effects do not involve transmission of DNA sequences (Bondurianski and Day 2009), and may be somatic, cytoplasmic, nutritional, or epigenetic (Munday 2014). Epigenetic modulation of the transcriptome has been identified as one mechanism that could operate quickly in a rapidly changing environment. Here, we assess the role of TGP in the transcriptomic response of the progeny and hypothesize that abiotic conditions experienced by adults during gametogenesis may alter the response of the F1 generation to different pCO_2 levels.

Marine organisms face a suite of complex and interacting abiotic factors that will change and intensify in the future (Boyd et al. 2015; Breitburg et al. 2015; Gunderson et al. 2016), and the early developmental stages (EDSs) may be particularly vulnerable (Byrne 2011; Gosselin and Qian 1997; Kurihara 2008). Any means of altering tolerance to abiotic stress may facilitate the continued survival of a species (Somero 2010). TGP may be paramount to conferring such tolerance, buying time for adaptation to take place (Chevin et al. 2013). Here, the 'plasticity first' hypothesis (sensu Schwander and Leimar 2011; West-Eberhard 2005) proposes that phenotypic plasticity initiated by abiotic conditions during development is an important source of tolerance to environmental stress (Levis and Pfennig 2016). Although TGP may allow species to cope with rapid environmental changes (Bossdorf et al. 2008; Salinas and Munch 2012), it may also be disadvantageous if there is a negative parental response (Putnam and Gates 2015), such as a reduction in gamete quality, or if a rapid environmental change causes the offspring to experience conditions very different than what their parents prepared them for (Marshall 2008; Munday 2014).

Regardless, failing to consider the parents' environmental history, particularly during gametogenesis, may lead to inaccurate predictions regarding how EDSs respond to current and future ocean stressors.

The purple sea urchin, *Strongylocentrotus purpuratus*, is an ecologically important keystone species (Pearse 2006) that is frequently used as a model organism in developmental biology (Jasny and Purnell 2006). Populations of S. purpuratus inhabit coastal regions characterized by highly dynamic and variable water conditions, and as such, may be exposed to a range of abiotic stressors. Most notably, seasonal upwelling can dominate areas such as the California Current System (CCS), bringing deep waters characterized by low pH and temperature up to the surface (Feely et al. 2008; Hauri et al. 2009). In coastal areas within the Santa Barbara Channel, low total pH (\sim 7.83) and low temperatures (11.5 – 14 °C) have been observed during upwelling events (Kapsenberg and Hofmann 2016; Rivest et al. 2016). S. *purpuratus* in this area typically spawn annually from January to July, while undergoing gametogenesis in the interim months, primarily during the fall and winter (Strathmann 1987). As a result, adult S. purpuratus may experience upwelling conditions during gametogenesis. This can influence their gametes and the eventual phenotype of their progeny, including how their offspring respond to abiotic stressors such as elevated pCO_2 levels. As calcifying organisms, sea urchins are potentially vulnerable to low pH/high pCO₂ conditions due to the lowered availability of carbonate ions, used in skeletogenesis. Low pH conditions have also been shown to disrupt internal acid-base balance in urchins (Miles et al. 2007). Exposure of EDS echinoderms to elevated pCO_2 levels can lead to a reduction is size (Byrne et al. 2013b; Clark et al. 2009; Dupont et al. 2008; Kurihara and Shirayama 2004; O'Donnell et al. 2009; Sheppard Brennand et al. 2010) and scope for growth (Stumpp et al. 2011a; Stumpp et al.

2012; Stumpp et al. 2011b), alter metabolic rates (Padilla-Gamiño et al. 2013; Stumpp et al. 2011b), and affect gene regulation, including skeletogenic pathways, spicule matrix proteins, and ion regulation and transport (Evans et al. 2013; Evans and Watson-Wynn 2014; Padilla-Gamiño et al. 2013; Stumpp et al. 2012). Due to the highly variable ocean conditions experienced by urchin populations and the potential adult exposure to upwelling conditions, which may subsequently impact offspring response to pCO_2 stress, this species provides a valuable opportunity with which to examine TGP.

Some *S. purpuratus* populations may be relatively tolerant to low pH conditions (Byrne et al. 2013c; Gaitán-Espitia et al. 2014), due to generations of frequent low pH exposure within upwelling regimes (Evans et al. 2017; Kelly et al. 2013; Padilla-Gamiño et al. 2013; Pespeni et al. 2013a; Pespeni et al. 2013b). However, future oceans will possess a greater intensity of abiotic stressors, possibly forcing this species beyond its threshold of tolerance. The continuation of ocean acidification (OA) due to rising levels of atmospheric CO₂ (Doney et al. 2009; Hoegh-Guldberg and Bruno 2010; Orr et al. 2005) will magnify the effects of upwelling (Gruber et al. 2012), further decreasing pH conditions in coastal waters, an occurrence that is already being observed today (Feely et al. 2008). Additionally, the intensity and duration of upwelling is expected to rise with future climate change (Diffenbaugh et al. 2004). Mechanisms such as local adaptation require long time scales across multiple generations and may not be sufficient in the future with the rapid progression of GCC and OA. However, TGP can function on much shorter timescales.

Given the dynamic environment of the CCS, exploring patterns of gene expression is an ideal means of assessing organismal response. Transcriptomics allows for a molecularlevel examination, providing valuable insight into physiological effects and how organisms

respond to their environment (DeBiasse and Kelly 2016; Evans and Hofmann 2012; Gracey 2007). As a phenotypic trait, the transcriptome can be examined and compared between organisms that experience different environmental conditions (DeBiasse and Kelly 2016; Zhou et al. 2012). Previous studies have successfully used transcriptomics to examine how organisms respond to high pCO₂ environments (Evans et al. 2017; Moya et al. 2012; Padilla-Gamiño et al. 2013; Todgham and Hofmann 2009; Walder et al. 1983), and how transgenerational effects may alter the transcriptional response to stress (De Wit et al. 2016; Goncalves et al. 2016; Schunter et al. 2018; Schunter et al. 2016; Shama et al. 2016). To investigate whether differential conditioning of the adults affected the response of their progeny, RNA-seq and comparative transcriptomics were used to examine gene expression patterns during the gastrula stage of early development. In addition, we measured body size as an organismal trait that is a commonly used proxy for performance in early stage invertebrates. The gastrula stage was selected for this study because gastrulation is considered to be perhaps the most vital and fundamental process during metazoan development (Wolpert 1992; Wray and Raff 1991b). Additionally, the maternal-to-zygotic transition (MZT) in S. purpuratus occurs very early in development (Tadros and Lipshitz 2009; Wei et al. 2006), and by the gastrula stage, the zygotic genome is fully activated.

Adult *S. purpuratus* were conditioned to regionally and ecologically relevant pCO_2 levels and temperatures representative of conditions measured during non-upwelling (~400 µatm pCO_2 , ~17 °C) and upwelling (~1,100 µatm pCO_2 , ~14 °C) physical conditions that are typically observed in the CCS (Chan et al. 2017; Kapsenberg and Hofmann 2016). Our goal was to determine if differential adult conditioning could elicit a transgenerational effect, so for this study, we acclimated adult urchins to a simplified set of conditions and did not

incorporate pCO_2 and temperature variability that can be observed *in situ* into the acclimation period. In addition, although the mechanisms of TGP can be maternal and/or paternal, here we chose to focus on only maternal contributions. Following 4.5 months of conditioning, adults were spawned and their offspring were raised at a single, ecologically relevant temperature (15 °C), but at two different pCO₂ levels that represent end-members of what the embryos might experience in situ in coastal waters: a low pCO₂ level (~400 µatm) or a high pCO_2 level (~1,100 µatm), to examine the role of maternal effects on body size and in the transcriptomic response of the progeny to different pCO_2 conditions. While other studies have investigated how genetic variation affects plasticity (Runcie et al. 2016; Runcie et al. 2012), here, we investigated average maternal effects incurred by each of our treatments, as measured across pooled genotypes, in an experimental setup which mimics *in situ* situations in which female urchins mass spawn, to investigate TGP within a population of S. purpuratus. Our goal was to determine if differential abiotic conditioning of females would change the performance of the progeny (Sultan 2017) where the transcriptome itself was the trait to be measured. Using EDS culturing to raise embryos in a "common garden" trial, we found that there were transgenerational (i.e., intergenerational) and within-generational (i.e., intragenerational) differences in gene expression. Lastly, we aimed to characterize the differential response among offspring. This study aims to investigate TGP, a potential mechanism by which populations might keep pace with rapid environmental change, in S. purpuratus.

Materials and methods

Animal collection and conditioning

Adult urchins were collected on September 2, 2015 from Goleta Beach, Goleta, CA (34° 24' 49.38'' N, 119° 49' 19.56'' W) and transported to the Marine Science Institute at the University of California Santa Barbara (UCSB) (Santa Barbara, CA, USA). Two treatments were chosen to reflect conditions recorded in the CCS during periods between and during upwelling events (Kapsenberg and Hofmann 2016; Rivest et al. 2016). The non-upwelling treatment (N) was maintained at ~400 µatm and ~17 °C, while the upwelling treatment (U) was maintained at ~1,100 µatm and ~14 °C. Adult conditioning began prior to the onset of seasonal gonadal development in order to capture the entirety of gametogenesis. Adults were conditioned for ~4.5 months, during which time they were fed kelp (*Macrocystis pyrifera*) once every week and the aquaria were regularly cleaned.

A flow-through CO₂-mixing system modified from Fangue et al. (2010) was used to maintain experimental pCO₂ conditions. Two 20-gallon glass aquaria were established as reservoir tanks for each treatment, which each fed 0.35 µm filtered, UV sterilized seawater (FSW) to three replicate adult tanks per treatment at a rate of 8 L/hr (16 L/hr total). Filtered, CO₂-scrubbed, dry air was mixed with pure CO₂ using SmartTrak® 100L Series Mass Flow Controllers and MicroTrakTM 101 Series Mass Flow Controllers (Sierra Instruments, USA), respectively, and used to establish the target pCO₂ levels within the reservoir tanks. Each adult tank was composed of a 20-gallon glass aquarium fitted with a small fountain pump (Total Pond, 70gph) to aid mixing. Treatment temperatures were controlled using Delta Star[®] heat pumps with Nema 4x digital temperature controllers (AquaLogic, San Diego, CA, USA). Temperature, salinity, and pH measurements were taken every 1 to 2 days during adult conditioning. Temperature was measured using a wire thermocouple (Thermolyne PM 20700 / Series 1218) and salinity was measured using a conductivity meter (YSI 3100). Measurements of pH were conducted following the standard operating procedure (SOP) 6b (Dickson et al. 2007b), using a spectrophotometer (Bio Spec-1601, Shimadzu) and *m*-cresol purple (Sigma-Aldrich) indicator dye. A sample for total alkalinity (TA) was taken every 3 to 5 days, and was estimated using SOP 3b (Dickson et al. 2007a). CO₂calc (Robbins et al. 2010) was used to estimate parameters of pCO_2 and $\Omega_{aragonite}$ using the carbonic acid dissociation constants of Lueker et al. (2000).

Spawning and culturing

Urchin spawning was induced via intracoelomic injection of 1.0 M KCl. Because sea urchins cannot be accurately sexed prior to spawning, a maximum number of urchins were conditioned that could be held within the space constraints of our CO₂ system. Due to uneven sex ratios, eggs of high viability and quality were only obtained from 5 females conditioned to the non-upwelling treatment and 7 females conditioned to the upwelling treatment. Eggs from females of each treatment were pooled together. We prioritized incorporating the maximum number of female contributors because our questions focused on the average maternal effects for each treatment, as measured across a pool of genotypes. Two crosses were performed in which a single male conditioned to the non-upwelling treatment was crossed with each set of females (Figure 21). Because we were not examining paternal effects during this study, only one male was used to ensure all offspring were full or halfsiblings, limiting genotypic diversity that might otherwise confound our results. Dilute, activated sperm and was slowly added to the eggs until at least 95% fertilization success was reached.

Embryos from each cross were divided and raised under either a low pCO_2 (L) level at ~400 µatm or a high pCO_2 (H) level at ~1,100 µatm. We chose to raise the embryos at one temperature to ensure synchronous development and sampling across all cultures. All progeny was raised at ~15 °C, and since we know that low pH conditions can alter the physiology of EDSs (Kelly et al. 2013; Padilla-Gamiño et al. 2013; Yu et al. 2011), pCO₂ was altered to drive the calcification environment (see Byrne 2011; Ross et al. 2016). These pCO_2 levels and temperature combinations would occur in nature when the early stages are developing in situ, as supported by environmental data from field sensors (Hofmann and Washburn 2015; Kapsenberg and Hofmann 2016). The EDS culturing vessels were composed of two, nested 5-gallon buckets (12 L capacity), in which the inner bucket was fitted with 64-micron mesh to prevent the loss of the embryos while allowing for a flowthrough of treated seawater (at a rate of 6 L/hr). Embryos were initially placed in each culture vessel at a density of 10 embryos/mL, although sampling processes decreased larval densities throughout the experiment. Each culture vessel contained a paddle driven by a 12-V motor to allow continuous, gentle mixing. Treatment conditions were designated as follows: offspring of mothers conditioned to non-upwelling raised under low pCO_2 conditions (NL), offspring of mothers conditioned to non-upwelling raised under high pCO_2 conditions (NH), offspring of mothers conditioned to upwelling raised under low pCO_2 conditions (UL), and offspring of mothers conditioned to upwelling raised under high pCO_2 conditions (UH). Three replicate culture vessels were used for each of the four treatments (12 vessels total). The

temperature, salinity, and pH of each reservoir and culture vessel were measured daily, implementing the same methods used during adult conditioning.



Figure 21. Experimental design showing crosses of non-upwelling- and upwellingconditioned females with a single non-upwelling-conditioned male. The embryos from each cross were placed into either low or high pCO_2 culturing vessels (with three replicates each), resulting in four treatment types: NL, NH, UL, and UH.

Sample collections

Eggs were sampled from each female for morphometric analyses. The eggs were fixed in 2% formalin in seawater and stored at 4 °C until imaged, for no longer than two months. At approximately 30 hours post-fertilization, the progeny reached the late gastrula stage, at which time the archenteron was invaginated about one-half to four-fifths the body length of the gastrulae. The gastrulae were concentrated using gentle filtration onto a fine mesh screen (35 μ m). Gastrula morphometric samples were preserved in the same manner used for eggs. The samples for transcriptomic analyses were collected by transferring approximately 5,000 gastrulae into a 1.5 mL Eppendorf tube. The gastrulae were quickly pelleted by centrifugation, and excess seawater was removed. Samples were then flash frozen in liquid nitrogen, and stored at -80 °C.

Morphometrics

Eggs from each female and gastrulae from each treatment were digitally photographed under bright field DIC illumination using a compound microscope (Olympus BX50) with an attached digital camera (Infinity Lite) and Infinity Capture software (version 6.2.0). ImageJ (National Institutes of Health, USA) was used to analyze the digital photographs and obtain morphometric measurements. Eggs from each female and gastrulae from each treatment replicate were measured ($n \ge 30$). The diameter of each egg was measured three times to calculate the average egg diameter. Gastrulae were oriented such that the full side profile of the archenteron was visible and aligned with the center of the vegetal plate. The maximum distance from the anterior to posterior end, down the center of the archenteron, was measured to obtain the length of each gastrula. A one-way analysis of

variance (one-way ANOVA) was used to compare the means between samples with experimental treatment set as a fixed factor, and mother identity (for eggs) or culture vessel (for gastrulae) set as random effects. The data was tested to verify it met the assumptions of an ANOVA, including normality and homogeneity of variance. If a difference in means was detected, pairwise comparison tests were conducted by a test using false discovery rate (FDR). All statistical analyses were performed using JMP Pro (version 11.2.0).

RNA extractions and sequencing

Total RNA was extracted using 500 µL of Trizol[®] reagent, following the manufacturer's instructions (Invitrogen). For each sample, 500 µL of Trizol[®] was added to ~5,000 gastrulae that had been frozen in liquid nitrogen and stored at -80 °C. The sample tissue was homogenized by quickly passing the Trizol/sample mixture three times each through decreasing sizes of sterile needles (21-gauge, followed by 23-gauge, followed by 25-gauge). An addition of chloroform and centrifugation was used to isolate the RNA-containing upper aqueous phase. The RNA was precipitated using isopropyl alcohol. Prior to resuspension, the RNA pellet was washed twice using cold 80% ethanol. The RNA was suspended in DEPC-treated water and kept frozen at -80 °C when not in use. All of the extractions were performed on a single day in two rounds and by the same person, using the same protocol and reagents. RNA purity, quality, and quantity were verified using a NanoDrop[®] ND100 (Thermo Scientific), a TapeStation 220 system (Agilent technologies), and a Qubit[®] fluorometer (Life Technologies) for each sample of total RNA prior to proceeding to library preparation.

Two samples from each culture vessel were used to generate a total of 24 libraries. Libraries were generated from high-quality RNA using the NEBNext[®] Ultra[™] Directional RNA Library Prep Kit for Illumina[®] (New England Biolabs). The quality, size, and quantity of each library was verified using a TapeStation 220 system (Agilent) and a Qubit[®] fluorometer (Life Technologies) at UC Santa Barbara prior to their submission to the Genome Center at the University of California, Davis. The sequencing center at UC Davis also verified library quality and quantity prior to sample pooling and sequencing. Sequencing was performed on an Illumina HiSeq 4000 sequencer, with 150 base-pair paired-end reads on a single lane.

Data processing and DE analyses

Adapter sequences were trimmed from reads using Trim Galore! (version 0.4.1) (Krueger 2015) and base pairs with quality scores below 30 were removed. Sequence quality was verified using FastQC (version 0.11.5) (Andrews 2010). The presence of splice isoforms decreased alignment and mapping efficiency for paired-end reads. Therefore, only single-end reads were mapped to the 21,092 predicted genes of the *S. purpuratus* developmental transcriptome (Tu et al. 2012) and counted to calculate expression values using RSEM (Li and Dewey 2011). Differential gene expression (DE) analyses were performed using the package *limma* (Ritchie et al. 2015) in R (version 3.3.1). The data were filtered to sequences that have more than 0.5 counts per million mapped reads across all 24 samples. Scale normalization was applied to the read counts using a trimmed mean of M-values (TMM) normalization method (Robinson and Oshlack 2010). A voom transformation was applied to the read counts per million while accounting for sample-

specific quality weights and blocking design. Samples were blocked by biological replicate (i.e. the two samples taken from each sample vessel). Principal component analysis (PCA) was used to examine distances between samples. Only the filtered, normalized, and voom transformed data were used for PCA and DE analyses using *limma*.

A contrast matrix was used to make pairwise comparisons between the treatment types, resulting in four comparisons of interest: 1) offspring of upwelling-conditioned mothers versus offspring of non-upwelling-conditioned mothers all raised under low pCO_2 conditions (UL vs. NL), 2) offspring of upwelling-conditioned mothers versus offspring of non-upwelling-conditioned mothers all raised under high pCO_2 conditions (UH vs. NH), 3) offspring of non-upwelling-conditioned mothers raised under high versus low pCO_2 conditions (NH vs. NL), and 4) offspring of upwelling-conditioned mothers raised under high versus low pCO_2 conditions (UH vs. UL). *limma*, which uses moderated *t*-statistics and *p*values adjusted by the Benjamini and Hochberg's method to control the false discovery rate (Benjamini and Hochberg 1995), was used to determine differentially expressed genes (relatively down- or up-regulated) for each comparison (adjusted *p*-value < 0.05).

WGCNA

While *limma* is useful for conducting pairwise comparisons, the Weighted Gene Co-Expression Network Analysis (WGCNA) (Langfelder and Horvath 2008) package in R allows the user to examine patterns of gene expression across all treatments simultaneously. WGCNA was used to generate a correlation network to identify clusters of similarly expressed genes into modules, with a minimum of 30 genes per module. A module's eigengene summarizes the overall module expression profile. Modules with highly correlated

eigengenes were merged using a threshold value calculated based on the number of samples using the dynamicMergeCut WGCNA function in R. Eigengene expression was then correlated with the four experimental treatment types (NL, NH, UL, and UH). A heatmap was used to visualize all significant correlations between modules and treatments.

Functional gene enrichment

Gene ontologies from www.echinobase.org were used to perform functional enrichment analyses in Blast2GO (version 4.0) (Fisher's Exact Test FDR = 0.05). Lists of gene ontology (GO) terms were generated for all differentially expressed genes in each pairwise comparison of interest. GO terms fell within 3 GO categories: (1) Cellular Component, (2) Molecular Function, and (3) Biological Process. These same methods were used to identify GO terms associated with each WGCNA module eigengene.

KEGG analyses

Sequences of interest (i.e. from differential gene expression lists and from module eigengene lists) were paired with their corresponding enzyme codes (downloaded from www.echinobase.org). The Kyoto Encyclopedia of Genes and Genomes (KEGG) Mapper (Kanehisa et al. 2012) was used to search and map pathways using enzyme codes. The enzyme codes were searched against all pathways for *S. purpuratus* in the KEGG database, and matches were returned with the number of enzymes that matched to each pathway for each enzyme code list provided.

Results

Parental conditioning and carbonate chemistry

Adult urchins were conditioned for 4.5 months. Urchins that exhibited any indication of poor health were removed from the experiment prior to spawning, but very low mortality was observed. Little to no observable mortality of EDSs was noted in the cultures prior to sampling. Although water chemistry showed some variability during the experiment, pCO_2 treatments remained divergent throughout the course of both adult conditioning and embryo culturing (Table 10). Variation in pCO_2 was likely attributable to fluctuations caused by respiration. TA, salinity, and temperature remained stable throughout the experiment (Table 10).

	pH _{total}	pCO ₂ (µatm)	$\Omega_{ m aragonite}$	TA (µmol kgSW ⁻¹)	Salinity	Temp (°C)
Adult conditioning						
Non-upwelling (N)	7.98 ± 0.10	485 ± 166	2.18 ± 0.39	2225 ± 5	33.0 ± 0.8	16.8 ± 0.8
Upwelling (U)	7.76 ± 0.10	1208 ± 345	0.91 ± 0.19	2225 ± 5	33.0 ± 0.8	13.6 ± 0.8
Progeny treatment						
low $pCO_2(L)$	8.06 ± 0.01	371 ± 12	2.38 ± 0.05	2220 ± 0.7	33.4 ± 0.1	15.4 ± 0.1
high pCO ₂ (H)	7.68 ± 0.10	1011 ± 235	1.11 ± 0.25	2220 ± 0.7	33.4 ± 0.1	15.3 ± 0.03

Table 10. Seawater conditions during the experiment. Adult conditioning included additional temperature differences to mimic non-upwelling and upwelling conditions. Values are given as mean \pm standard deviation.

Morphometric analyses

Eggs from females that experienced combined high pCO_2 and low temperature upwelling conditions (U) during gametogenesis were on average 3.2% larger in diameter than eggs from females that experienced combined low pCO_2 and average temperature nonupwelling conditions (N), although this difference was not significant when the variability in egg sizes between individual females of both treatments was accounted for in the analysis (Fratio = 4.0104, *p*-value = 0.0731) (Figure 22). There was a maternal treatment effect, but not an offspring treatment effect, on the length of the gastrulae. Specifically, the progeny of mothers that experienced upwelling conditions (~1,100 pCO₂, ~14 °C) were greater in length than those of mothers that experienced non-upwelling conditions (~400 pCO₂, ~17 °C) (Figure 23). UL gastrulae were the greatest in length, averaging 1.4% longer than UH, 6.4% longer than NL, and 8.2% longer than NH. Progeny that were raised under the same conditions, but whose mothers experienced different conditions were significantly different from each other (i.e., UL vs. NL (FDR q-value = 0.0294) and UH vs. NH (FDR q-value = (0.0294)). In contrast, there were no significant differences between offspring treatments in which the parental conditions were shared (i.e., NL vs. NH (FDR q-value = 0.4897) and UL vs. UH (FDR q-value = 0.4897)).



Figure 22. Average diameter of eggs from each female urchin, with error bars showing standard error. Eggs were collected from five females conditioned under the non-upwelling treatment (i.e., N1 - N5) and from seven females conditioned under the upwelling treatment (i.e., U1 - U7).



Figure 23. Average length of gastrulae from each of the four treatment types (i.e., NL, NH, UL, and UH), with error bars showing standard error. Any treatments that do not share assigned letters (i.e., a, b, or c) are significantly different from one another.

Summary statistics and overview of RNA-seq

Trimming the sequence reads resulted in 13 to 18 million reads per sample, with an average of 15.7 million reads per sample. FastQC results of trimmed sequences showed high sequence quality (> 30) without adapter contamination or overrepresented sequences. Perlibrary mapping efficiency using RSEM ranged from 36 to 53%, with an average of 44%. Reads that failed to map to the *S. purpuratus* developmental transcriptome were a combination of mitochondrial rRNA sequences and trace contamination. After using *limma* to filter the data to those with more than 0.5 counts per million mapped reads, 13,967 sequences remained.

Influence of adult conditioning on the gastrula transcriptome

Overall, the transcriptomes of the embryos differed as a function of maternal conditioning, in which one group of adults was conditioned to ~400 μ atm *p*CO₂ and ~17 °C (i.e., the non-upwelling treatment), and one group of adults was conditioned to ~1,100 μ atm *p*CO₂ and ~14 °C (i.e., the upwelling treatment). (Figures 24-26). To examine overall similarities in patterns of gene expression across the experiment treatments, a PCA plot was used to examine sample-to-sample distances following voom transformation of the read counts (Figure 24A). In general, the biological and technical replicates within each treatment clustered together. Gene expression patterns of the progeny grouped together depending on what their parents experienced, which resulted in two major clusters: (1) offspring of mothers who experienced non-upwelling conditions (NL and NH), and (2) offspring of mothers who experienced upwelling conditions (UL and UH). Conversely, grouping of progeny was not necessarily dependent on which conditions the offspring experienced during development.

Therefore, the progeny grouped by maternal conditioning (i.e., non-upwelling vs. upwelling) despite the environment in which they developed (i.e., offspring conditions which differed by pCO_2 level). In summary, the PCA plot showed that parental conditions were more predictive of transcriptomic similarity than were offspring conditions.



Figure 24. Global RNA-seq patterns of the gastrula stage progeny. **A**. Principal Component Analysis (PCA) plot showing distances between samples. The PCA was performed on gene counts that had undergone filtering and voom transformation using *limma*. **B**. Histogram and Venn diagram displaying the amount of differentially expressed genes (FDR = 0.05) for each treatment pairwise comparison of interest determined using *limma*.

Pairwise comparisons of the gastrula transcriptomes

As noted, the combined pCO_2 and temperature acclimation conditions of the adults influenced the gene expression patterns of the gastrulae, when they were raised under the "common garden" conditions of low or high pCO_2 levels at ~15 °C. Below, we describe differential gene expression comparisons between each set of treatments. Complete lists of GO terms and KEGG results associated with each comparison are available as supplementary material.

Comparison I: Different maternal conditions + progeny raised under low $pCO_2 - UL$ vs. NL

When the embryos were raised under the low pCO_2 treatment, they exhibited significant differences in gene expression between those whose mothers experienced upwelling conditions (UL) and those whose mothers experienced non-upwelling conditions (NL). The comparison of UL versus NL had more differentially expressed genes than any other pairwise comparison (Figure 24B).

3,000 genes were down-regulated in offspring from mothers who experienced upwelling conditions (UL) compared to those whose mothers experienced non-upwelling conditions (NL) (Figure 24B). Functional enrichment analyses identified down-regulated GO terms including some related to metabolic and epigenetic processes as well as to gene expression (Tables 11, S6). 2,005 genes were up-regulated in offspring from mothers who experienced upwelling conditions (UL) compared to those whose mothers experienced nonupwelling conditions (NL) (Figure 24B). Up-regulated GO terms were identified, including terms related to oxidative phosphorylation, ion transport, and ATP synthesis (Tables 11, S6).

Down/Up Regulated	GO ID	GO Term Name	GO Category	FDR value	No. Transcripts (% of ref)
UL vs. NL					
Down	GO:0044237	cellular metabolic process	Biological Process	5.84E-37	914 (17.8%)
Down	GO:0010467	gene expression	Biological Process	8.47E-37	455 (23.1%)
Down	GO:0006351	transcription, DNA- templated	Biological Process	1.88E-11	245 (19.5%)
Down	GO:0006417	regulation of translation	Biological Process	4.74E-07	51 (32.1%)
Down	GO:0040029	regulation of gene expression, epigenetic	Biological Process	2.33E-06	22 (61.1%)
Down	GO:0016570	histone modification	Biological Process	4.57E-04	36 (28.6%)
Down	GO:0006304	DNA modification	Biological Process	0.0386	9 (50.0%)
Down	GO:0003676	nucleic acid binding	Molecular Function	5.45E-45	425 (26.4%)
Down	GO:0043167	ion binding	Molecular Function	1.46E-12	590 (15.9%)
Down	GO:0008135	translation factor activity, RNA binding	Molecular Function	1.55E-06	33 (41.8 %)
Down	GO:0042393	histone binding	Molecular Function	1.56E-04	19 (50.0%)
Up	GO:0006119	oxidative phosphorylation	Biological Process	2.40E-04	18 (34.0%)
Up	GO:0034220	ion transmembrane transport	Biological Process	4.60E-04	36 (18.8%)
Up	GO:0050801	ion homeostasis	Biological Process	0.00362	28 (18.7%)
Up	GO:0042773	ATP synthesis coupled electron transport	Biological Process	0.00371	12 (36.4%)
Up	GO:0016491	oxidoreductase activity	Molecular Function	1.67E-07	109 (14.9%)
Up	GO:0046933	proton-transporting ATP synthase activity, rotational mechanism	Molecular Function	0.0112	5 (125%)
UH vs. NH					
Up	GO:0032502	developmental process transcription factor	Biological Process	0.0475	39 (1.6%)
Up	GO:0003705	activity, RNA polymerase II distal enhancer sequence-	Molecular Function	0.0222	5 (21.7%)
Up	GO:0008301	DNA binding, bending	Molecular Function	0.0222	4 (36.4%)
NH vs. NL		<u> </u>			· /
Down	GO:0045862	positive regulation of proteolysis	Biological Process	5.17E-05	14 (12.7%)
Down	GO:0030163	protein catabolic process	Biological Process	4.58E-04	22 (6.3%)
Down	GO:0000502	proteasome complex	Cellular Component	1.67E-11	17 (34.0%)
Down	GO:1905369	endopeptidase complex	Cellular Component	5.08E-11	17 (29.8%)
Down	GO:0004298	threonine-type endopeptidase activity	Molecular Function	6.38E-05	7 (46.7%)

Table 11. Select GO term results from functional enrichment analyses of genes that were differentially expressed in each pairwise comparison of interest.

UH vs. UL

Down	GO:0051603	proteolysis involved in cellular protein catabolic process	Biological Process	1.11E-05	39 (14.4%)
Down	GO:0010498	proteasomal protein catabolic process	Biological Process	0.00190	22 (15.0%)
Down	GO:0006811	ion transport	Biological Process	0.00608	67 (8.3%)
Down	GO:0006119	oxidative phosphorylation	Biological Process	0.00982	12 (20.3%)
Down	GO:0050801	ion homeostasis	Biological Process	0.0214	20 (12.7%)
Down	GO:0070003	threonine-type peptidase activity	Molecular Function	0.03042	6 (37.5%)
Up	GO:0010467	gene expression	Biological Process	1.57E-12	194 (8.7%)
Up	GO:0008152	metabolic process	Biological Process	2.00E-11	460 (6.6%)
Up	GO:0006351	transcription, DNA- templated	Biological Process	6.48E-04	105 (7.5%)
Up	GO:0010608	posttranscriptional regulation of gene expression	Biological Process	0.0128	24 (11.3%)
Up	GO:0006417	regulation of translation	Biological Process	0.0147	22 (11.7%)
Up	GO:0005524	ATP binding	Molecular Function	3.37E-09	119 (9.4%)
Up	GO:0008135	translation factor activity, RNA binding	Molecular Function	0.0107	15 (15.5%)

Comparison II: Different maternal conditions + progeny raised under high $pCO_2 - UH$ vs. NH

In contrast to the previous comparison, there were many fewer genes differentially expressed in embryos raised in a high pCO_2 environment, but who did not share the same parental treatment conditions (Figure 24B). Only 159 genes were down-regulated in gastrulae whose mothers experienced upwelling conditions (UH) compared to those whose mothers experienced non-upwelling conditions (NH). No GO terms were identified for downregulated genes. 238 genes were up-regulated in UH relative to NH. Up-regulated GO terms were related to transcription factor activity and DNA binding (Tables 11, S6).

Comparison III: Mothers conditioned to non-upwelling + different progeny pCO2 conditions – *NH vs. NL*

Embryos exhibited a relatively muted transcriptomic response to high pCO_2 when their mothers were conditioned to non-upwelling conditions (NH vs. NL). In gastrulae whose mothers shared the same non-upwelling conditions, 504 genes were down-regulated in those raised under high pCO_2 (NH) compared to those raised under low pCO_2 (NL) (Figure 24B). Down-regulated GO terms included those related to protein catabolism (Tables 11, S6). Only 231 genes were up-regulated when the offspring were raised under high pCO_2 (NH) compared to those raised under low pCO_2 (NL) (Figure 24B). Functional enrichment analyses of the up-regulated genes did not identify any GO terms. *Comparison IV: Mothers conditioned to upwelling + different progeny pCO2 conditions – UH vs. UL*

Unlike the previous comparison, the transgenerational effect of mothers who experienced upwelling conditions had a large impact on the response of the offspring to different pCO_2 levels (UH vs. UL), and resulted in many more genes that were differentially expressed (Figure 24B). Among the progeny of mothers conditioned under upwelling, 1,355 genes were down-regulated in the offspring raised under high pCO_2 (UH) compared to those raised under low pCO_2 (UL). Down-regulated GO terms included those related to protein catabolism, ion transport, and oxidative phosphorylation (Tables 11, S6). 1,322 genes were up-regulated in those raised under high pCO_2 (UH) compared to those raised under low pCO_2 (UL) (Figure 24B). Within these, GO terms included those related to gene expression, metabolic processes, and ATP binding (Tables 11, S6).

In summary, the transcriptomic response of gastrulae to the culturing conditions was very different depending on the acclimation conditions experienced by their mothers. The offspring of mothers conditioned to upwelling (~1,100 µatm pCO_2 , ~14 °C) differentially expressed many more genes than did the offspring of mothers conditioned to non-upwelling (~400 µatm pCO_2 , ~17 °C) conditions when the progeny was raised under the higher versus lower pCO_2 conditions (UH vs. UL compared to NH vs. NL) (Figures 24B, 25). Additionally, the log-fold change in expression of these differentially expressed genes was generally greater for the offspring of mothers who experienced upwelling conditions (Figure 25). Relatively few differentially expressed genes were shared between the two comparisons (Figure 24B) and their log-fold change in expression was similar (i.e. clustered near the line with a slope equal to 1) (Figure 25). These shared genes (i.e., genes significantly

differentially expressed in both the UH vs. UL and the NH vs. NL comparisons) included 181 that were down-regulated and 58 that were up-regulated. A functional enrichment analysis of the shared down-regulated genes included GO terms related to protein catabolic processes (Table S6). Enrichment analysis of the shared up-regulated genes only found one GO term, which was related to arginine kinase activity.



Figure 25. Log-fold change in expression of differentially expressed genes in response to high versus low pCO_2 treatment of the offspring, separated by maternal treatment. A line with slope = 1 is shown.

WGCNA – data summary and module overview

The WGCNA package was used to highlight groups of genes co-expressed within gastrulae of each experimental treatment. This allowed for a broader examination of gene expression patterns across all four treatments, instead of comparing two treatments at a time. WGCNA was used to generate a gene co-expression matrix with modules that represented similarly expressed genes. All 13,967 genes were assigned into 21 modules, designated by color, which merged modules with highly correlated eigengenes (Figure 26A). These 21 modules were then merged using a threshold of 0.26, which corresponded to a height cut of 0.26 and a correlation of 0.74 for merging. Merging resulted in 10 modules. These modules were related to the experiment treatments to generate eigengene networks with assigned correlation values (-1 to 1) (Figure 26B). Of the 10 module eigengenes, "turquoise" (7,831 genes), "green yellow" (243 genes), and "light cyan" (111 genes) did not have any significant correlations (*p*-value ≤ 0.05) with any of the experiment treatments. Functional enrichment analyses of the module eigengenes, "magenta" (363 genes), "light green" (177 genes), and "grey" (29 genes) did not identify any GO terms. However, the remaining four module eigengenes, "red" (999 genes), "green" (586 genes), "blue" (3,222 genes), and "black" (406 genes) were significantly correlated to at least one treatment, and functional enrichment analyses successfully identified GO terms within each. Analyses of these eigengenes and their significant correlations to each treatment are described below. Complete lists of GO terms and KEGG results associated with each module eigengene are available as supplementary material (Tables S6, S7).



Figure 26. WGCNA, including module generation and their correlation to experiment treatments. **A.** Cluster dendrogram of all 13,967 genes, with dissimilarities based on topological overlap. Modules are assigned below, including modules remaining after merging based on a cut height of 0.26. **B.** Significant relationships between module eigengenes (rows) and treatments (columns) in which the color scale (red-blue) represents the strength of the correlation (1 to -1). Each correlation is represented by a r² value and p-value in parenthesis.

Module eigengene, "red"

The module eigengene, "red" had a significant, negative correlation to offspring of mothers that experienced non-upwelling conditions and were raised under high pCO_2 ($r^2_{NH} = -0.54$, *p*-value_{NH} = 0.006), but a significant, positive correlation to offspring of mothers that experienced upwelling conditions and were raised under low pCO_2 ($r^2_{UL} = 0.69$, *p*-value_{UL} = 0.0002) (Figure 26B). GO terms were identified within "red," which included those related to ion transport and metabolic processes (Tables 12, S6).

Module eigengene, "green"

Module eigengene, "green" had significant correlations to every treatment (Figure 26B). Specifically, "green" had a significant, positive correlation to progeny of nonupwelling mothers raised under low pCO_2 levels ($r^2_{NL} = 0.62$, p-value_{NL} = 0.001) and, to a lesser extent, progeny of non-upwelling mothers raised under high pCO_2 levels ($r^2_{NH} = 0.35$, p-value_{NL} = 0.09). In contrast, "green" had a significant, negative correlation to both treatments in which the mothers experienced upwelling conditions, regardless of the offspring pCO_2 treatment ($r^2_{UL} = -0.53$, p-value_{UL} = 0.007; $r^2_{UH} = -0.43$, p-value_{UH} = 0.03). A functional enrichment analysis of "green" identified GO terms that included those related to metabolic processes, gene expression, and methylation (Tables 12, S6).

Module eigengene, "blue"

The module eigengene, "blue" only had a significant, positive correlation to offspring of mothers that experienced upwelling conditions and were raised under low pCO_2 levels ($r^2_{UL} = 0.43$, *p*-value_{UL} = 0.03) (Figure 26B). Within "blue," GO terms that were identified

included those related to oxidative phosphorylation, ATP metabolic processes, and hydrogen transport (Tables 12, S6).

Module eigengene, "black"

The module eigengene, "black" had a significant, positive correlation to offspring of mothers that experienced non-upwelling conditions and were raised under low pCO_2 levels ($r^2_{NL} = 0.48$, p-value_{NL} = 0.02), but a negative correlation to offspring of mothers that experienced upwelling conditions and were raised under high pCO_2 levels ($r^2_{UH} = -0.49$, p-value_{UH} = 0.01) (Figure 26B). Within "black," GO terms were identified that included those related to gene expression regulation and cellular metabolic processes (Tables 12, S6).

GO ID	GO Term Name	GO Category	FDR value	No. Transcripts (% of ref)		
red: NH ($r^2 = -$	-0.54), UL ($r^2 = +0.69$)					
GO:0006811	ion transport	Biological Process	5.82E-06	65 (8.0%)		
GO:0055085	transmembrane transport	Biological Process	5.82E-06	56 (8.7%)		
GO:0006355	regulation of transcription, DNA- templated	Biological Process	0.00386	74 (5.9%)		
GO:0008152	metabolic process	Biological Process	0.00696	310 (4.3%)		
GO:0005667	transcription factor complex	Cellular Component	0.00386	48 (6.8%)		
GO:0015075	ion transmembrane transporter activity	Molecular Function	8.71E-06	50 (9.1%)		
GO:0005216	ion channel activity	Molecular Function	0.00945	21 (9.4%)		
GO:0009055	electron carrier activity	Molecular Function	0.0218	18 (9.3%)		
green: NL (r ²	= +0.62), NH (r^2 = +0.35), UL (r^2 = -	-0.53), UH ($r^2 = -0.43$)				
GO:0044237	cellular metabolic process	Biological Process	4.73E-08	188 (3.2%)		
GO:0010467	gene expression	Biological Process	3.88E-06	90 (3.9%)		
GO:0006479	protein methylation	Biological Process	0.0101	8 (13.8%)		
GO:0006351	transcription, DNA-templated	Biological Process	0.0102	53 (3.7%)		
GO:0032259	methylation	Biological Process	0.0278	10 (8.9%)		
GO:0008168	methyltransferase activity	Molecular Function	0.0462	13 (6.6%)		
blue: UL ($r^2 =$	+0.43)					
GO:0006119	oxidative phosphorylation	Biological Process	3.25E-06	27 (61.4%)		
GO:0022900	electron transport chain	Biological Process	1.13E-05	26 (57.8%)		
GO:0046034	ATP metabolic process	Biological Process	1.58E-05	49 (33.8%)		
GO:0006091	generation of precursor metabolites and energy	Biological Process	4.30E-05	61 (28.6%)		
GO:0006818	hydrogen transport	Biological Process	0.00105	26 (40.0%)		
GO:0042773	ATP synthesis coupled electron transport	Biological Process	0.00272	16 (55.2%)		
GO:0005746	mitochondrial respiratory chain	Cellular Component	0.00641	14 (56.0%)		
GO:0008137	NADH dehydrogenase (ubiquinone) activity	Molecular Function	0.0345	10 (58.8%)		
GO:0016491	oxidoreductase activity	Molecular Function	0.0462	124 (17.3%)		
black: NL ($r^2 = +0.48$), UH ($r^2 = -0.49$)						
GO:0006417	regulation of translation	Biological Process	0.00343	14 (7.1%)		
GO:0010608	posttranscriptional regulation of gene expression	Biological Process	0.00343	15 (6.8%)		
GO:0010467	gene expression	Biological Process	0.0103	60 (2.5%)		
GO:0044237	cellular metabolic process	Biological Process	0.0251	118 (2.0%)		
GO:0003723	RNA binding	Molecular Function	0.0173	24 (3.7%)		

Table 12. Select GO term results from functional enrichment analyses of genes within WGCNA module eigengenes.

KEGG analyses

KEGG analyses were performed using enzyme codes affiliated with lists of differentially expressed genes generated from each pairwise comparison of interest. Enzyme codes that matched genes down-regulated in UL compared to NL were used to identify 92 KEGG pathways, while enzyme codes that matched genes up-regulated in UL compared to NL were used to identify 100 KEGG pathways (Table S7). One pathway, identified as inositol phosphate metabolism (spu00562), included the up-regulation of an enzyme related to the production of glyceraldehyde 3-phosphate. Glyceraldehyde 3-phosphate is used in glycolysis/gluconeogenesis, in which glucose is used to produce ATP. Additionally, 20 enzymes were identified within the oxidative phosphorylation pathway (spu00190), all associated with genes up-regulated in UL compared to NL.

Enzyme codes that matched genes down-regulated in UH compared to NH were used to identify 29 KEGG pathways, while enzyme codes that matched genes up-regulated in UH compared to UL were used to identify 41 KEGG pathways (Table S7). This included the pathway for oxidative phosphorylation (spu00190), in which 17 enzymes related to NADH dehydrogenase complex were up-regulated in UH relative to NH. The NADH dehydrogenase complex transfers electrons from NADH to ubiquinone, helping create the electrochemical potential difference needed to produce ATP.

Enzyme codes that matched genes down-regulated in NH compared to NL were used to identify 52 KEGG pathways, while enzyme codes that matched genes up-regulated in NH compared to NL were used to identify 33 KEGG pathways (Table S7). One such pathway was DNA replication (spu03030), in which eight enzymes related to all three DNA
polymerase complexes were up-regulated in NH relative to NL. Eight enzymes related to RNA polymerase (spu 03020) were also up-regulated in NH compared to NL.

Enzyme codes that matched genes down-regulated in UH compared to UL were used to identify 93 KEGG pathways, while enzyme codes that matched genes up-regulated in UH compared to UL were used to identify 100 KEGG pathways (Table S7). Several of these pathways were related to metabolism, including purine metabolism (spu00230), carbon metabolism (spu01200), pyrimidine metabolism (spu00240), arginine and proline metabolism (spu00330), and fatty acid metabolism (spu01212). All of these pathways contain more up-regulated enzymes than down-regulated enzymes in UH relative to UL.

KEGG analyses were also performed on module eigengenes generated by WGCNA that were significantly correlated with experiment treatments. Genes within the eigengene, "red" (999 genes), which was negatively correlated to NH and positively correlated to UL, were used to identify 77 KEGG pathways (Table S7). This included pathways for oxidative phosphorylation (spu00190), glycolysis / gluconeogenesis (spu00010), fatty acid degradation (spu00071) and inositol phosphate metabolism (spu00562). Genes within the eigengene, "green" (586 genes), which was positively correlated to NL and NH and negatively correlated to UL and UH, were used to identify 55 KEGG pathways. This included pathways for oxidative phosphorylation (spu00190), RNA polymerase (spu03020), and DNA replication (spu03030). Genes within the eigengene, "blue" (3,222 genes), which was positively correlated to UL, were used to identify 106 KEGG pathways. This included pathways for carbon metabolism (spu01200), oxidative phosphorylation (spu00190), glycolysis / gluconeogenesis (spu00071), glycerolipid metabolism (spu00561), and citrate cycle (TCA cycle) (spu00020). Lastly, genes within the

eigengene, "black" (406 genes), which was positively correlated with NL and negatively correlated with UH, were used to identify 53 KEGG pathways. This included pathways for glycolysis / gluconeogenesis (spu00010), glycerolipid metabolism (spu00561) and carbon metabolism (spu01200).

Discussion

A growing number of studies have used experimental approaches to demonstrate the role of transgenerational effects in organismal responses to environmental change (Bondurianski and Day 2009; Donelson and Munday 2015; Goncalves et al. 2016; Munday 2014; Parker et al. 2015; Putnam and Gates 2015; Salinas and Munch 2012; Schunter et al. 2018; Thor and Dupont 2015). The study presented here was designed to test for the presence and effects of TGP in S. purpuratus by conditioning adults to abiotic conditions in the lab that are ecologically relevant, in this case, combined pCO_2 and temperature conditions typical of non-upwelling (~400 µatm pCO₂, ~17 °C) and upwelling (~1,100 µatm pCO₂, ~14 °C) conditions in purple urchin coastal habitat. We then asked how progeny from differently acclimated adults would respond to conditions that embryos would experience in nature, here, a low and a high pCO_2 level (~400 µatm and ~1,100 µatm) at ~15 °C. This "common garden" trial approach was designed to explore whether adult experience could alter performance of the offspring, a transgenerational effect. Our study has three salient findings: (1) the history of adult sea urchins in the laboratory affected the gene expression patterns of the progeny, (2) maternal conditions had a greater effect on differential expression (intergenerational effects) than did the response of the gastrulae to developing under high pCO_2 levels while in culture (intragenerational effects), and (3) the results indicated a

"priming" of the embryonic transcriptome to high pCO_2 levels in gastrulae whose mothers experienced upwelling conditions during gametogenesis. While potential prior differences in environmental history between adult urchins cannot be discounted or erased, all urchins used in this study were collected at the same time and from the same location. Therefore, they were likely from the same population, with shared similar environmental histories to one another. As such, the primary difference between the conditions experienced by the adults were the laboratory-controlled exposures imposed on them during this study. Here, we showed that the pCO_2 levels and temperatures that the adults experienced during gametogenesis impacted the phenotype of their offspring, and their transcriptomic response to different pCO_2 levels.

Parental experience possibly played a greater role in the response of their offspring than did the conditions the embryos experienced during development (i.e., inter- versus intragenerational effects). The adults experienced two different experimental conditions, a combination of pCO_2 levels and temperatures, meant to represent conditions observed in nature (Kapsenberg and Hofmann 2016; Rivest et al. 2016). While the experimental design described here cannot separate the impacts of pCO_2 and temperature from one another, the combination of factors elicited an observable transgenerational effect in the offspring. Overall, the gastrula-stage progeny of mothers conditioned to upwelling were larger in size than those whose mothers were conditioned to non-upwelling. Larger offspring may be the result of the lower temperature and/or lower pH level associated with the upwelling treatment. Generally, females that experience colder waters produce larger offspring, which has been observed in a variety of organisms including fish (Feiner et al. 2016), amphipods (Baldanzi et al. 2015), insects (Blanckenhorn 2000; Fischer et al. 2003), and bryozoans (Burgess and Marshall 2011). In other urchin species, adults that experience decreased pH levels have been shown to produce larger eggs and larvae, although this observation was dependent on the duration of adult exposure (Suckling et al. 2014; Suckling et al. 2015). At the transcriptomic level, an examination of gene expression patterns shows a clear separation of progeny of mothers that experienced non-upwelling conditions from progeny of mothers that experienced upwelling conditions, whereas there was no evident pattern across offspring pCO_2 treatment (Figure 24A). For instance, samples of progeny raised under low pCO_2 levels (UL and NL) did not cluster together and had the greatest number of differentially expressed genes of any pairwise comparison (Figure 24). We acknowledge that the clustering of samples by maternal treatment may be reflective of separate groups of pooled maternal genotypes. While it is not possible to separate maternal genotype effects from treatment effects, the expression patterns and GO terms identified here appear to be indicative of a transcriptomic response to different environmental conditions. These observations are addressed for the remainder of the Discussion.

Maternal influence on epigenetic processes

A notable difference in the transcriptome comparison was the differential expression of genes related to epigenetic processes. Here, genes related to methylation, methyltransferase activity, histone modification, and epigenetic regulation of gene expression were relatively down-regulated in offspring of mothers that experienced upwelling conditions compared to offspring of mothers that experienced non-upwelling conditions (Tables 11, 12). The environmental history of the parents may have impacted certain epigenetic characteristics in their progeny. Epigenetic inheritance is one mechanism by which TGP may operate, but unfortunately, little is known about epigenetic mechanisms in marine metazoans and how they operate in an environmental change context (Hofmann 2017). Epigenetic modifications can rapidly alter gene expression and may subsist across generations, potentially contributing to long term adaptation in marine systems (Suarez-Ulloa et al. 2015). In this study, gastrulae that exhibited a relative down-regulation of genes related to epigenetic processes also showed a relative down-regulation of genes related to transcription, regulation of transcription, transcription factor activity, and translation factor activity. However, there is much to be understood regarding how epigenetic modifications regulate gene expression in marine metazoans, particularly in echinoderms (Hofmann 2017). It has been proposed that limiting DNA methylation can contribute to an increase in phenotypic plasticity under highly variable conditions by effectively increasing transcriptional opportunities of genes involved in the response to changing environmental conditions (Roberts and Gavery 2012). As such, the reduction of DNA methylation in the progeny may allow gastrulae to be primed and ready to respond to more extreme or variable environmental conditions. Future epigenetic analyses will continue to help elucidate the transcriptomic patterns observed here.

Maternal influence on metabolic processes

The progeny of the two groups of differentially conditioned mothers also differed in their expression of genes related to metabolic processes, which were relatively downregulated in the progeny of the upwelling-conditioned mothers (Tables 11,12). It is possible that the colder temperature experienced by the upwelling-conditioned urchins during gametogenesis led to a reduced metabolism in their offspring. However, all the embryos were raised at the same temperature, so the temperature under which development occurred would not be expected to directly affect metabolic processes. In other studies, metabolic depression has been an observed physiological response in marine invertebrates exposed to elevated pCO₂ (Carter et al. 2013; Evans and Watson-Wynn 2014; Nakamura et al. 2011; Todgham and Hofmann 2009). Thus, the findings reported in this study are in-line with what might be expected in organisms raised under high pCO_2 levels or upwelled waters (i.e., combined high pCO_2 and low temperature). The primary departure here is that these characteristics were not observed in offspring raised under high pCO_2 conditions at ~15 °C if their mothers were exposed to non-upwelling conditions (~400 μ atm pCO₂, ~17 °C) (i.e., NH), but were instead found in progeny if their mothers were exposed to upwelling conditions (~1,100 μ atm pCO₂, ~14 °C) during gametogenesis, and remained regardless if they were raised under low or high pCO_2 conditions at ~15 °C (i.e., UL and UH). Therefore, these characteristics of the embryonic transcriptome may tentatively be attributed to maternal effects from adult urchins that have experienced upwelling conditions, rather than an immediate response of the progeny to their culturing environment. In the future, metabolic rate can be measured to determine if a difference is detectable between embryos at the physiological level.

TGP in the response to high pCO_2

Regardless of parental conditioning, all progeny appeared to down-regulate genes related to protein homeostasis processes as a response to elevated pCO_2 levels, including genes associated with protein catabolic processes, proteolysis, peptidase complex and endopeptidase activator activity (Tables 11, S6). Under elevated pCO_2 levels, *S. purpuratus* has been shown to increase rates of protein synthesis while decreasing protein depositional efficiency (Pan et al. 2015). The progeny raised under high pCO_2 levels may be downregulating genes associated to protein breakdown because an increase in protein turnover is likely energetically costly. Despite these similarities, the transcriptomic response of the progeny of upwelling mothers to different pCO_2 levels (i.e., UH versus UL) was largely distinct from the response of the progeny of non-upwelling mothers (i.e., NH versus NL) (Figure 25). Notably, the transcriptomic response to high pCO_2 conditions was comparatively minimal in offspring whose mothers experienced non-upwelling conditions during gametogenesis, both in terms of the number of genes that were differentially expressed as well as their log-fold change in expression.

It may be expected that offspring would actively regulate ion transport and homeostasis in response to high pCO_2 conditions, as urchin larvae have been shown to transport ions across cell membranes to regulate their internal pH (Stumpp et al. 2012). Prior transcriptomic studies have reported an over-representation of genes related to ion transport in urchins exposed to experimentally acidified conditions (Evans and Watson-Wynn 2014). However, this was not observed here as only progeny of upwelling-conditioned mothers raised under low pCO_2 (UL) exhibited these expression patterns (Table 12). The progeny of upwelling-conditioned mothers raised under low pCO_2 levels (i.e., UL) exhibited a relative up-regulation of genes related to ion regulation, including those related to ion binding, ion transport, ion homeostasis, ion transmembrane transporter activity, ion channel activity, and hydrogen transport. Interestingly, ion regulatory genes were up-regulated in UL relative to UH, and no such genes were differentially expressed between the progeny of non-upwelling mothers (i.e., NH versus NL). Therefore, it appears parental conditioning had an impact on the ion regulatory response of their offspring.

Additionally, UL gastrulae exhibited a relative up-regulation of genes related to oxidative phosphorylation, ATP synthesis coupled electron transport, ATP binding and ATP metabolic processes (Tables 11, 12). Furthermore, KEGG analyses of the UL vs. NL differential expression comparison included an up-regulation of enzymes used to produce important compounds used to produce energy. Pan et al. (2015) found that, in S. purpuratus raised under elevated pCO_2 conditions, a higher level of ATP was allocated towards ion regulation. The UL gastrulae may be focusing more transcriptomic regulation towards increasing ATP production to provide more energy towards ion regulation and acid-base homeostasis as a means of coping with a change in pH conditions (Pan et al. 2015). Evans et al. (2017) found that S. purpuratus from populations that frequently encounter low pH seawaters expressed greater levels of genes related to ATP production than urchins that encounter low pH less frequently. Therefore, females conditioned to high pCO_2 levels associated with the upwelling treatment may have "primed" their offspring to experience similar pCO_2 levels. However, this was not observed in the upwelling-conditioned progeny raised under high pCO_2 levels (UH). It is possible that UH gastrulae were already suitably prepared for high pCO_2 levels and did not need to actively regulate ions to reach homeostasis. We propose the expression patterns observed in UL are due to maternal conditioning in preparation for upwelling-like conditions, acting in combination with the sudden change to low pCO_2 conditions during early development, forcing the embryos to adjust to conditions different to what their mothers experienced.

It has been suggested that existing resistance to low pH conditions in some *S*. *purpuratus* populations is a result of exposure to upwelling and the resulting natural pH variation over long timescales, allowing for selection and possible local adaptation that

favors tolerance to low or fluctuating pH levels (Evans et al. 2017; Kapsenberg et al. 2017; Kelly et al. 2013; Padilla-Gamiño et al. 2013; Pespeni et al. 2013a; Pespeni et al. 2013b). Due to the natural mosaic of pH variability found in the CCS (Chan et al. 2017; Feely et al. 2008; Gaitán-Espitia et al. 2014; Hauri et al. 2009; Kroeker et al. 2016), some populations may be more tolerant than others (Evans et al. 2017; Kelly et al. 2013; Pespeni et al. 2013a; Pespeni et al. 2013b). For instance, Kelly et al. (2013) found lower sensitivity to low pH experimental treatments in offspring of sires from a site characterized by stronger, more frequent upwelling. Evans et al. (2017) reported that populations exposed more frequently to low pH conditions in nature responded differentially to low pH experimental treatments, particularly in expression patterns of genes related to ATP production. While local adaptation acts over long timescales and across multiple generations, here, we demonstrate that differences in transcriptomic responses to high pCO_2 levels can occur over relatively short timescales; in this case, between parents and their offspring. Furthermore, although it can be difficult to tease apart the effects of local adaptation from transgenerational mechanisms, the transcriptomic differences observed during this study were between the progeny of adults from the same population, collected at the same time, and with presumably similar environmental histories prior to the start of experimental conditioning. We acknowledge that the static treatments the adults experienced during this study do not reflect the observed variability that occurs in nature (Feely et al. 2008; Gaitán-Espitia et al. 2014; Hauri et al. 2009; Kroeker et al. 2016) and recommend that fluctuating experiment treatments consistent with natural variability be incorporated in future studies. Nevertheless, this study provides evidence that parental experience during gametogenesis can impact the F1 generation via

TGP and suggests that urchin populations can adjust to changing ocean conditions faster than adaptation can functionally occur.

While most studies exploring TGP in marine organisms have examined transgenerational effects at the physiological level (Ross et al. 2016), very few have explored the molecular basis of these effects (De Wit et al. 2016; Goncalves et al. 2016; Schunter et al. 2018; Schunter et al. 2016; Veilleux et al. 2015). This study explored how TGP impacts gene expression in echinoderms and examined molecular-level transgenerational effects in marine organisms during their early stages of development. We examined the role of TGP in the response of urchin larvae to an environmental stressor and found that parental experience greatly altered progeny gene expression patterns. When the offspring of mothers that experienced upwelling conditions (~1,100 μ atm pCO₂, ~14 °C) were raised under two different pCO_2 levels at a common temperature (~400 µatm or ~1,100 µatm at ~15 °C), they exhibited expression patterns that might be indicative of the combined pCO_2 and temperature conditions the parental generation experienced, including a decrease in epigenetic and metabolic processes. This expression pattern persisted regardless of which pCO_2 condition the progeny was raised under (i.e., UL and UH). Adult conditioning impacted how the progeny responded to high pCO_2 levels, affecting ATP production, possibly for use in ion transport and ion homeostasis. These results might be indicative of mothers effectively "priming" their offspring to respond to similar conditions that they themselves experienced during gametogenesis. This study highlights the importance of transgenerational effects in the response of S. purpuratus EDSs to abiotic stress, and provides support that in nature, TGP may be an important mechanism by which this species copes with rapid changes in the

environment. A better understanding of these processes will facilitate predictions regarding how *S. purpuratus* populations will persist under future ocean conditions.

Data accessibility

Raw sequencing reads are available at NCBI Bioproject PRJNA378799 and Sequence Read Archive accession SRP128972. Analysis scripts and comparative transcriptomic data are available from the Dryad Digital Repository: <u>https://doi.org/10.5061/dryad.k214j</u>.

Acknowledgements

This work was conducted in collaboration with my advisor, Dr. Gretchen Hofmann, a former member of the Hofmann Lab, Dr. Kevin Johnson, and a collaborating researcher at Louisiana State University, Dr. Morgan Kelly. Thank you to Christoph Pierre, Director of Marine Operations at UC Santa Barbara, for assistance with boating and kelp collections. I would also like to thank Silke Bachhuber, Cailan Sugano, Jacob Knauss, and Umihiko Hoshijima for assistance during the experiment, and performing carbonate chemistry measurements and calculations.

Supplementary material

Table S6 GO term results from functional enrichment analyses of differentially expressed genes from each pairwise comparison of interest and in each WGCNA module eigengene.Table S7 KEGG pathways for differentially expressed genes and genes within module eigengenes.

References

- Adachi H, Saijoh Y, Mochida K, Ohishi S, Hashiguchi H, Hirao A, Hamada H (1999)
 Determination of left/right asymmetric expression of *nodal* by a left side-specific enhancer with sequence similarity to a *lefty-2* enhancer. *Genes & Development* 13:1589-1600
- Amore G, Yavrouian RG, Peterson KJ, Ransick A, McClay DR, Davidson EH (2003) Spdeadringer, a sea urchin embryo gene required separately in skeletogenic and oral ectoderm gene regulatory networks. Developmental Biology 261:55-81
- Andrew N et al. (2002) Status and management of world sea urchin fisheries. *Oceanography and Marine Biology: an Annual Review* 40:343-425
- Andrews S (2010) FASTQC: a quality control tool for high throughput sequence data. Available online at: http://www.bioinformatics.babraham.ac.uk/projects/fastqc,
- Angerer LM, Oleksyn DW, Levine AM, Li X, Klein WH, Angerer RC (2001) Sea urchin goosecoid function links fate specification along the animal- vegetal and oral-aboral embryonic axes. *Development* 128:4393-4404
- Arnberg M, Calosi P, Spicer J, Tandberg A, Nilsen M, Westerlund S, Bechmann R (2013)
 Elevated temperature elicits greater effects than decreased pH on the development,
 feeding and metabolism of northern shrimp (*Pandalus borealis*) larvae. *Marine Biology* 160:2037-2048 doi:10.1007/s00227-012-2072-9
- Ashburner M et al. (2000) Gene Ontology: tool for the unification of biology. *Nature Genetics* 25:25-29

- Atkinson D, Morley SA, Weetman D, Hughes RN (2001) Offspring size responses to maternal temperature in ectotherms. In: Environment and animal development: genes, life histories and plasticity. pp 269-285
- Baldanzi S, McQuaid CD, Porri F (2015) Temperature effects on reproductive allocation in the sandhopper *Talorchestia capensis*. *Biological Bulletin* 228:181-191 doi:https://doi.org/10.1086/BBLv228n3p181
- Bao J, Vitting-Seerup K, Waage J, Tang C, Ge Y, Porse BT, Yan W (2016) UPF2-Dependent Nonsense-Mediated mRNA Decay Pathway Is Essential for Spermatogenesis by Selectively Eliminating Longer 3'UTR Transcripts. *PLoS Genetics* 12:e1005863 doi:https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pgen.1005863
- Barrett D, Edwards BF (1976) Hatching Enzyme of the Sea Urchin *Strongylocentrotus purpuratus*. In: Methods in enzymology, vol 45. Academic Press, pp 354-373
- Barshis DJ, Ladner JT, Oliver TA, Seneca FO, Traylor-Knowles N, Palumbi SR (2013) Genomic basis for coral resilience to climate change. *PNAS* 110:1387–1392 doi:www.pnas.org/cgi/doi/10.1073/pnas.1210224110
- Bates D, Maechler M, Bolker B, Walker S (2015) Fitting Linear Mixed-Effects Models Using lme4. *Journal of Statistical Software* 67:1-48 doi:10.18637/jss.v067.i01
- Beckerman A, Benton T, Ranta E, Kaitala V, Lundberg P (2002) Population dynamic
 consequences of delayed life-history effects. *Trends in Ecology & Evolution* 17:263-269
- Bédard P-A, Brandhorst BP (1986) Translational activation of maternal mRNA encoding the heat-shock protein hsp90 during sea urchin embryogenesis. *Developmental Biology* 117:286-293

- Benjamini Y, Hochberg Y (1995) Controlling the false discovery rate: a practical and powerful approach to multiple testing. *Journal of the Royal Statistical Society: Series B (Statistical Methodology)* 57:289-300
- Bennett J, Giese AC (1995) The annual reproductive and nutritional cycles in two western sea urchins. *Marine Biological Laboratory* 109:226-237
- Berger SL (2007) The complex language of chromatin regulation during transcription. *Nature* 447:407-412
- Bernard F (1977) Fishery and reproductive cycle of the red sea urchin, *Strongylocentrotus* franciscanus, in British Columbia. Journal of the Fisheries Research Board of Canada 34:604-610 doi:10.1139/f77-095
- Bertram D, Strathmann R (1998) Effects of maternal and larval nutrition on growth and form of planktotrophic larvae. *Ecology* 79:315-327
- Blanckenhorn WU (2000) Temperature effects on egg size and their fitness consequences in the yellow dung fly *Scathophaga stercoraria*. *Evolutionary Ecology* 14:627-643 doi:https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1010911017700
- Bockmon E, Frieder C, Navarro M, White-Kershek L, Dickson A (2013) Technical Note:
 Controlled experimental aquarium system for multi-stressor investigation of
 carbonate chemistry, oxygen saturation, and temperature. *Biogeosciences* 10:5967–5975
- Bond NA, Cronin MF, Freeland H, Mantua N (2015) Causes and impacts of the 2014 warm anomaly in the NE Pacific. *Geophysical Research Letters* 43:3414–3420 doi:https://doi.org/10.1002/2015GL063306

Bondurianski R, Crean AJ, Day T (2012) The implications of nongenetic inheritance for evolution in changing environments. *Evolutionary Applications* 5:192-201 doi:https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1752-4571.2011.00213.x

Bondurianski R, Day T (2009) Nongenetic inheritance and its evolutionary implications. *Annu Rev Ecol Syst* 40:103-125 doi:https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.ecolsys.39.110707.173441

- Bossdorf O, Richards C, Pigliucci M (2008) Epigenetics for ecologists. *Ecology Letters* 11:106-115
- Boyd PW et al. (2018) Experimental strategies to assess the biological ramifications of multiple drivers of global ocean change—A review. *Global Change Biology* 24:2239–2261 doi:https://doi.org/10.1111/gcb.14102
- Boyd PW, Lennartz ST, Glover DM, Doney SC (2015) Biological ramifications of climatechange-mediated oceanic multi-stressors. *Nature Climate Change* 5:71-79 doi:10.1038/NCLIMATE2441
- Breitburg D et al. (2015) And on top of all that... Coping with ocean acidification in the midst of many stressors. *Oceanography* 28:48-61
- Brekhman V, Malik A, Haas B, Sher N, Lotan T (2015) Transcriptome profiling of the dynamic life cycle of the scypohozoan jellyfish *Aurelia aurita*. *Bmc Genomics* 16 doi:https://doi.org/10.1186/s12864-015-1320-z
- Buckley LB, Kingsolver JG (2012) Functional and Phylogenetic Approaches to Forecasting Species' Responses to Climate Change. *Annual Review of Ecology, Evolution and Systematics* 43:205-226 doi:https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-ecolsys-110411-160516

- Burgess SC, Marshall DJ (2011) Temperature-induced maternal effects and environmental predictability. *J Exp Biol* 214:2329-2336 doi:https://doi.org/10.1242/jeb.054718
- Burgess SC, Marshall DJ (2014) Adaptive parental effects: the importance of estimating environmental predictability and offspring fitness appropriately. *Oikos* 123:769-776 doi:https://doi.org/10.1111/oik.01235

Burke RD (1980) Morphogenesis of the digestive tract of the pluteus larva of *Strongylocentrotus purpuratus*: shaping and bending. *International Journal of Invertebrate Reproduction* 2:13-21

doi:https://doi.org/10.1080/01651269.1980.10553338

Burt JM, Hinch SG, Patterson DA (2011) The importance of parentage in assessing temperature effects on fish early life history: a review of the experimental literature. *Reviews in Fish Biology and Fisheries* 21:377-406 doi:https://doi.org/10.1007/s11160-010-9179-1

- Byrne M (2011) Impact of ocean warming and ocean acidification on marine invertebrate life history stages: Vulnerabilities and potential for persistence in a changing ocean. Oceanography and Marine Biology: an Annual Review 49:1-42
- Byrne M (2012) Global change ecotoxicology: Identification of early life history bottlenecks in marine invertebrates, variable species responses and variable experimental approaches. *Marine Environmental Research* 76:3-15

Byrne M, Foo SA, Soars NA, Wolfe KDL, Nguyen HD, Hardy N, Dworjanyn SA (2013a)
Ocean warming will mitigate the effects of acidification on calcifying sea urchin
larvae (*Heliocidaris tuberculata*) from the Australian global warming hot spot. *J Exp Mar Biol Ecol* 448:250-257 doi:http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.jembe.2013.07.016

Byrne M, Ho M, Selvakumaraswamy P, Nguyen H, Dworjanyn S, Davis A (2009)
Temperature, but not pH, compromises sea urchin fertilization and early development under near-future climate change scenarios. *Proceedings of the Royal Society B* 276:1883-1888 doi:10.1098/rspb.2008.1935

- Byrne M et al. (2013b) Vulnerability of the calcifying larval stage of the Antarctic sea urchin *Sterechinus neumayeri* to near-future ocean acidification and warming. *Global Change Biology* 19:2264-2275 doi:https://doi.org/10.1111/gcb.12190
- Byrne M, Lamare M, Winter D, Dworjanyn SA, Uthicke S (2013c) The stunting effect of a high CO₂ ocean on calcification and development in sea urchin larvae, a synthesis from the tropics to the poles. *Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society of London, Series B: Biological Sciences* 368 doi:https://doi.org/10.1098/rstb.2012.0439
- Byrne M, Prowse TAA, Sewell MA, Williamson JE, Vaïtilingon D (2008) Maternal provisioning for larvae and larval provisioning for juveniles in the toxopneustid sea urchin *Tripneustes gratilla*. *Marine Biology* 155:473-482
- Byrne M, Przesławski R (2013) Multistressor impacts of warming and acidification of the ocean on marine invertebrates' life histories. *Integrative and Comparative Biology* 53:582-596 doi:https://doi.org/10.1093/icb/ict049
- Byrne M, Selvakumaraswamy P, Ho MA, Woolsey E, Nguyen HD (2011) Sea urchin development in a global change hotspot, potential for southerly migration of thermotolerant propagules. *Deep-Sea Research II* 58:712-719
- Calosi P et al. (2017) Regional adaptation defines sensitivity to future ocean acidification. *Nature Communications* 8:13994 doi:https://doi.org/10.1038/ncomms13994

- Carruthers M, Yurchenko AA, Augley JJ, Adams CE, Herzyk P, Elmer KR (2018) *De novo* transcriptome assembly, annotation and comparison of four ecological and evolutionary model salmonid fish species. *Bmc Genomics* 19 doi:https://doi.org/10.1186/s12864-017-4379-x
- Carter HA, Ceballos-Osuna L, Miller NA, Stillman JH (2013) Impact of ocean acidification on metabolism and energetics during early life stages of the intertidal porcelain crab *Petrolisthes cinctipes. J Exp Biol* 216:1412-1422 doi:10.1242/jeb.078162
- Cavole LM et al. (2016) Biological impacts of the 2013–2015 warm-water anomaly in the Northeast Pacific: Winners, losers, and the future. *Oceanography* 29:273-285 doi:http://dx.doi.org/10.5670/oceanog.2016.32
- Chakravarti LJ, Jarrold MD, Gibbin EM, Christen F, Massamba-N'Siala G, Blier PU, Calosi P (2016) Can trans-generational experiments be used to enhance species resilience to ocean warming and acidification? *Evolutionary Applications* 9:1133-1146 doi:https://doi.org/10.1111/eva.12391
- Chan F et al. (2017) Persistent spatial structuring of coastal ocean acidification in the California Current System. *Scientific Reports* 7 doi:https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-017-02777-y
- Chan KYK, Grünbaum D (2010) Temperature and diet modified swimming behaviors of larval sand dollar. *Marine Ecology Progress Series* 415:49-59
- Chang Y-F, Imam JS, Wilkinson MF (2007) The Nonsense-Mediated Decay RNA Surveillance Pathway. *Annual Review of Biochemistry* 76:51-74 doi:https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.biochem.76.050106.093909

Chase H (1935) The origin and nature of the fertilization membrane in various marine ova. *Biological Bulletin* 69:159-184

- Chassé H, Aubert J, Boulben S, Le Corguillé G, Corre E, Cormier P, Morales J (2018) Translatome analysis at the egg-to-embryo transition in sea urchin. *Nucleic Acids Res* 46:4607–4621 doi:https://doi.org/10.1093/nar/gky258
- Chen X, Stillman J (2012) Multigenerational analysis of temperature and salinity variability affects on metabolic rate, generation time, and acute thermal and salinity tolerance in *Daphnia pulex. Journal of Thermal Biology* 37:2012
- Chen X et al. (2013) Transcriptome Analysis of *Litopenaeus vannamei* in Response to White Spot Syndrome Virus Infection. *PLoS One* 8:e73218
- Chevin L-M, Gallet R, Gomulkiewicz R, Holt R, Fellous S (2013) Phenotypic plasticity in evolutionary rescue experiments. *Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society of London, Series B: Biological Sciences* 368 doi:10.1098/rstb.2012.0089
- Chirgwin E, Marshall D, Sgrò CM, Monro K (2018) How does parental environment influence the potential for adaptation to global change? *Proceedings of the Royal Society B* 285:20181374 doi:http://dx.doi.org/10.1098/rspb.2018.1374
- Clark D, Lamare M, Barker M (2009) Response of sea urchin pluteus larvae (Echinodermata: Echinoidea) to reduced seawater pH: a comparison among a tropical, temperate, and a polar species. *Marine Biology* 156:1125-1137 doi:https://doi.org/10.1007/s00227-009-1155-8
- Collin R, Chan KYK (2016) The sea urchin *Lytechinus variegatus* lives close to the upper thermal limit for early development in a tropical lagoon. *Ecol Evol* 6:5623-5634 doi:10.1002/ece3.2317

- Coppe A, Bortoluzzi S, Murari G, Marino IAM, Zane L, Papetti C (2012) Sequencing and Characterization of Striped Venus Transcriptome Expand Resources for Clam Fishery Genetics. *PLoS One* 7:e44185
- Crain C, Kroeker K, Halpern B (2008) Interactive and cumulative effects of multiple human stressors in marine systems. *Ecology Letters* 11:1304-1315
- Crean AJ, Bondurianski R (2014) What is a paternal effect? *Trends in Ecology & Evolution* 29:554-559 doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tree.2014.07.009
- Crean AJ, Dwyer JM, Marshall DJ (2013) Adaptive paternal effects? Experimental evidence that the paternal environment affects offspring performance. *Ecology* 94:2575-2582 doi:https://doi.org/10.1890/13-0184.1
- Dan K, Okazaki K (1956) Cyto-Embryological Studies of Sea Urchins. III. Role of the Secondary Mesenchyme Cells in the Formation of the Primitive Gut in Sea Urchin Larvae. *Biological Bulletin* 110:29-42
- de Vries P, Tamis JE, Murk AJ, Smit MGD (2008) Development and application of a species sensitivity distribution for temperature-induced mortality in the aquatic environment. *Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry* 27:2591-2598
- De Wit P, Dupont S, Thor P (2016) Selection on oxidative phosphorylation and ribosomal structure as a multigenerational response to ocean acidification in the common copepod *Pseudocalanus acuspes*. *Evolutionary Applications* 9:1112-1123 doi:https://doi.org/10.1111/eva.12335
- De Wit P, Palumbi SR (2013) Transcriptome-wide polymorphisms of red abalone (*Haliotis rufescens*) reveal patterns of gene flow and local adaptation. *Molecular Ecology* 22:2884-2897 doi:https://doi.org/10.1111/mec.12081

- Deans C, Maggert KA (2015) What Do You Mean, "Epigenetic"? *Genetics* 199:887-896 doi:10.1534/genetics.114.173492
- DeBiasse M, Kelly M (2016) Plastic and evolved responses to global change: What can we learn from comparative transcriptomics? *Journal of Heredity* 107:71-81 doi:10.1093/jhered/esv073
- DeSalvo MK, Sunagawa S, Voolstra CR, Medina M (2010) Transcriptomic responses to heat stress and bleaching in the elkhorn coral *Acropora palmata*. *Marine Ecology Progress Series* 402:97-113
- DeSalvo MK et al. (2008) Differential gene expression during thermal stress and bleaching in the Caribbean coral *Montastraea faveolata*. *Molecular Ecology* 17:3952–3971
- Dickson AG, Millero FJ (1987) A comparison of the equilibrium constants for the dissociation of carbonic acid in seawater media. *Deep-Sea Res Pt I* 34:1773-1743
- Dickson AG, Sabine CL, Christian JR (2007a) SOP 3b. Determination of total alkalinity in seawater using an open-cell titration, Ver. 3.01 2008.
- Dickson AG, Sabine CL, Christian JR (2007b) SOP 6b. Determination of the pH of seawater using the indicator dye *m*-cresol purple. Ver. 3.01. Jan 28, 2009.
- Diffenbaugh N, Snyder M, Sloan L (2004) Could CO₂-induced land-cover feedbacks alter near-shore upwelling regimes? *PNAS* 101:27-32
- Dixon GB, Bay LK, Matz MV (2014) Bimodal signatures of germline methylation are linked with gene expression plasticity in the coral Acropora millepora. *Bmc Genomics* 15:1109 doi:https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2164-15-1109

Dlugokencky E, Tans P (2016) Trends in atmospheric carbon dioxide. NOAA/ESRL,

- Donelson J, Munday P (2015) Transgenerational plasticity mitigates the impact of global warming to offspring sex ratios. *Global Change Biology* 21:2954-2962 doi:10.1111/gcb.12912
- Donelson JM, Salinas S, Munday PL, Shama LNS (2017) Transgenerational plasticity and climate change experiments: Where do we go from here? *Global Change Biology* 24:13-34 doi:https://doi.org/10.1111/gcb.13903
- Doney SC, Fabry VJ, Feely RA, Kleypas JA (2009) Ocean acidification: The other CO₂ problem. *Annual Review of Marine Science* 1:169-192 doi:10.1146/annurev.marine.010908.163834
- Duarte C et al. (2013) Is ocean acidification an open-ocean syndrome? Understanding anthropogenic impacts on seawater pH. *Estuaries Coasts* 36:221-236
- Duboc V, Lapraz F, Besnardeau L, Lepage T (2008) Lefty acts as an essential modulator of Nodal activity during sea urchin oral–aboral axis formation. *Developmental Biology* 320:49-59
- Duboc V, Röttinger E, Besnardeau L, Lepage T (2004) Nodal and BMP2/4 Signaling Organizes the Oral-Aboral Axis of the Sea Urchin Embryo. *Developmental Cell* 6:397-410
- Dupont S, Havenhand J, Thorndyke W, Peck L, Thorndyke M (2008) Near-future level of CO₂-driven ocean acidification radically affects larval survival and development in the brittlestar *Ophiothrix fragilis*. *Marine Ecology Progress Series* 373:285-294 doi:10.3354/meps07800

- Dupont S, Thorndyke M (2009) Impact of CO₂-driven ocean acidification on invertebrates early life-history – What we know, what we need to know and what we can do. *Biogeosciences* 6:3109-3131
- Ebert TA, Dixon JD, Schroeter SC, Kalvass PE, Richmond NT, WA, Woodby DA (1999) Growth and mortality of red sea urchins *Strongylocentrotus franciscanus* across a latitudinal gradient. *Marine Ecology Progress Series* 190:189-209
- Eirin-Lopez JM, Putnam HM (2019) Marine environmental epigenetics. Annual Review of Marine Science 11:7.1-7.34 doi:https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-marine-010318-095114
- Ekblom R, Galindo J (2011) Applications of next generation sequencing in molecular ecology of non-model organisms. *Heredity* 107:1-15
- Emlet RB, Hoegh-Guldberg O (1997) Effects of egg size on postlarval performance: Experimental evidence from a sea urchin. *Evolution* 51:141-152
- Ericson JA, Lamare MD, Morley SA, Barker MF (2010) The response of two ecologically important Antarctic invertebrates (*Sterechinus neumayeri* and *Parborlasia corrugatus*) to reduced seawater pH: effects on fertilisation and embryonic development. *Marine Biology* 157:2689-2702 doi:https://doi.org/10.1007/s00227-010-1529-y

Ernst SG (1997) A century of sea urchin development. *American Zoologist* 37:250-259 Ettensohn CA (1984) Primary Invagination of the Vegetal Plate During Sea Urchin Gastrulation. *American Zoologist* 24:571-588

- Ettensohn CA (2009) Lessons from a gene regulatory network: echinoderm skeletogenesis provides insights into evolution, plasticity and morphogenesis. *Development* 136:11-21 doi:https://doi.org/10.1242/dev.023564
- Ettensohn CA, Illies MR, Oliveri P, De Jong DL (2003) Alx1, a member of the Cart1/Alx3/Alx4 subfamily of Paired-class homeodomain proteins, is an essential component of the gene network controlling skeletogenic fate specification in the sea urchin embryo. *Development* 130:2917-2928 doi:https://doi.org/10.1242/dev.00511
- Ettensohn CA, Malinda KM (1993) Size regulation and morphogenesis: a cellular analysis of skeletogenesis in the sea urchin embryo. *Development* 119:155-167
- Evans ML, Wilke NF, O'Reilly PT, Fleming IA (2014) Transgenerational effects of parental rearing environment influence the survivorship of captive-born offspring in the wild. 7:371-379 doi:https://doi.org/10.1111/conl.12092
- Evans T, Hofmann G (2012) Defining the limits of physiological plasticity: how gene expression can assess and predict the consequences of ocean change. *Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society of London, Series B: Biological Sciences* 367:1733-1745 doi:10.1098/rstb.2012.0019
- Evans TG, Chan F, Menge BA, Hofmann GE (2013) Transcriptomic responses to ocean acidification in larval sea urchins from a naturally variable pH environment. *Molecular Ecology* 22:1609-1625 doi:https://doi.org/10.1111/mec.12188
- Evans TG, Pespeni MH, Hofmann GE, Palumbi SR, Sanford E (2017) Transcriptomic responses to seawater acidification among sea urchin populations inhabiting a natural pH mosaic. *Molecular Ecology* 26:2257-2275 doi:https://doi.org/10.1111/mec.14038

- Evans TG, Watson-Wynn P (2014) Effects of seawater acidification on gene expression: Resolving broader-scale trends in sea urchins. *Biological Bulletin* 226:237-254
- Fabry VJ, Seibel BA, Feely RA, Orr JC (2008) Impacts of ocean acidification on marine fauna and ecosystem processes. *ICES Journal of Marine Science* 65:414-432
- Falkenburger BH, Jensen JB, Dickson EJ, Suh B-C, Hille B (2010) Symposium Review:
 Phosphoinositides: lipid regulators of membrane proteins. *The Journal of Physiology* 588:3179-3185 doi:https://doi.org/10.1113/jphysiol.2010.192153
- Falkner I, Byrne M, Sewell MA (2006) Maternal Provisioning in *Ophionereis fasciata* and *O. schayeri*: Brittle Stars With Contrasting Modes of Development. *Biological Bulletin* 211:204-207
- Fangue NA, O'Donnell MJ, Sewell MA, Matson PG, MacPherson AC, Hofmann GE (2010)
 A laboratory-based, experimental system for the study of ocean acidification effects
 on marine invertebrate larvae. *Limnology and Oceanography: Methods* 8:441-452
- Feely R et al. (2010) The combined effects of ocean acidification, mixing, and respiration on pH and carbonate saturation in an urbanized estuary. *Estuarine, Coastal and Shelf Science* 88:442-449
- Feely R, Sabine C, Hernandez-Ayon J, Ianson D, Hales B (2008) Evidence for upwelling of corrosive "acidified" water onto the continental shelf. *Science* 320
- Feiner Z et al. (2016) Thermal environment and maternal effects shape egg size in a freshwater fish. *Ecosphere* 7:e01304 doi:https://doi.org/10.1002/ecs2.1304
- Fischer K, Bot A, Brakefield P, Zwaan B (2003) Fitness consequences of temperaturemediated egg size plasticity in a butterfly. *Functional Ecology* 17:803-810

- Folt C, Chen C, Moore M, Burnaford J (1999) Synergism and antagonism among multiple stressors. *Limnology and Oceanography* 33:864-877
- Foltz KR, Adams NL, Runft LL (2004) Echinoderm eggs and embryos: procurement and culture. *Methods in cell biology* 74:39-74
- Foo SA, Dworjanyn SA, Khatkar MS, Poore AGB, Byrne M (2014) Increased temperature, but not acidification, enhances fertilization and development in a tropical urchin: potential for adaptation to a tropicalized eastern Australia. *Evolutionary Applications* 7:1226-1237 doi:doi:10.1111/eva.12218
- Foo SA, Dworjanyn SA, Poore AGB, Byrne M (2012) Adaptive Capacity of the Habitat Modifying Sea Urchin Centrostephanus rodgersii to Ocean Warming and Ocean Acidification: Performance of Early Embryos. *PLOS ONE* 7:e42497 doi:https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0042497
- Franks SJ, Hoffmann AA (2012) Genetics of climate change adaptation. *Annual Review of Genetics* 46:185-208 doi:https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-genet-110711-155511
- Frieder C, Gonzales J, Bockmon E, Navarro M, Levin L (2014) Can variable pH and low oxygen moderate ocean acidification outcomes for mussel larvae? *Global Change Biology* 20
- Frieder CA (2014) Present-Day Nearshore pH Differentially Depresses Fertilization in Congeneric Sea Urchins. *Biological Bulletin* 226:1-7
- Frieder CA, Nam SH, Martz TR, Levin LA (2012) High temporal and spatial variability of dissolved oxygen and pH in a nearshore California kelp forest. *Biogeosciences* 9:3917-3930

- Frölicher TL, Laufkötter C (2018) Emerging risks from marine heat waves. *Nature Communications* 9 doi:https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-018-03163-6
- Gaitán-Espitia J, Hancock J, Padilla-Gamiño J, Rivest E, Blanchette C, Reed D, Hofmann G
 (2014) Interactive effects of elevated temperature and pCO2 on early-life-history
 stages of the giant kelp Macrocystis pyrifera. *J Exp Mar Biol Ecol* 457:51-58
- Gaitán-Espitia JD, Hofmann GE (2017) Gene expression profiling during the embryo-tolarva transition in the giant red sea urchin *Mesocentrotus franciscanus*. *Ecol Evol* 7:2798-2811
- Gaitán-Espitia JD, Sánchez R, Bruning P, Cárdenas L (2016) Functional insights into the testis transcriptome of the edible sea urchin *Loxechinus albus*. *Scientific Reports* 6 doi:https://doi.org/10.1038/srep36516
- Gavery MR, Roberts SB (2017) Epigenetic considerations in aquaculture. *PeerJ* 5:e4147 doi:https://doi.org/10.7717/peerj.4147
- Gentemann CL, Fewings MR, García-Reyes M (2017) Satellite sea surface temperatures along the West Coast of the United States during the 2014–2016 northeast Pacific marine heat wave. *Geophysical Research Letters* 44:312-319 doi:https://doi.org/10.1002/2016GL071039
- George S (1996) Echinoderm egg and larval quality as a function of adult nutritional state. *Oceanologica Acta* 19:297-308
- George S, Cellario C, Fenaux L (1990) Population differences in egg quality of Arbacia lixula (Echinodermata: Echinoidea): proximate composition of eggs and larval development. J Exp Mar Biol Ecol 141:107-118

- George S, Lawrence J, Lawrence A, Smiley J, Plank L (2001) Carotenoids in the adult diet enhance egg and juvenile production in the sea urchin *Lytechinus variegatus*. *Aquaculture* 199:353-369
- Ghaffari N et al. (2014) Novel transcriptome assembly and improved annotation of the whiteleg shrimp (*Litopenaeus vannamei*), a dominant crustacean in global seafood mariculture. *Scientific Reports* 4
- Gilbert D Gene-omes built from mRNA seq not genome DNA. In: 7th annual arthropod genomics symposium, Notre Dame, 2013.
- Gildor T, Malik A, Sher N, Avraham L, Ben-Tabou de-Leon S (2016) Quantitative
 developmental transcriptomes of the Mediterranean sea urchin *Paracentrotus lividus*.
 Marine Genomics 25:89-94 doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.margen.2015.11.013
- Gillard GB, Garama DJ, Brown CM (2014) The transcriptome of the NZ endemic sea urchin Kina (*Evechinus chloroticus*). *Bmc Genomics* 15
- Giraldez AJ et al. (2005) MicroRNAs Regulate Brain Morphogenesis in Zebrafish. *Science* 308:833-838 doi:https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1109020
- Gleason LU, Burton RS (2013) Phenotypic evidence for local adaptation to heat stress in the marine snail *Chlorostoma* (formerly *Tegula*) *funebralis*. *J Exp Mar Biol Ecol* 448:360-366 doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jembe.2013.08.008
- Godbold J, Calosi P (2013) Ocean acidification and climate change: advances in ecology and evolution. *Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society of London, Series B: Biological Sciences* 368:20120448

- Goncalves P, Anderson K, Thompson E, Melwani A, Parker L, Ross P, Raftos D (2016)
 Rapid transcriptional acclimation following transgenerational exposure of oysters to ocean acidification. *Molecular Ecology* 25:4836-4849 doi:10.1111/mec.13808
- Gonzalez-Romero R et al. (2017) Effects of Florida Red Tides on histone variant expression and DNA methylation in the Eastern oyster *Crassostrea virginica*. *Aquatic Toxicology* 186:196-204
- Gosselin L, Qian P-Y (1997) Juvenile mortality in benthic marine invertebrates. *Marine Ecology Progress Series* 146:265-282
- Grabherr MG et al. (2011) Trinity: reconstructing a full-length transcriptome without a genome from RNA-Seq data. *Nature Biotechnology* 29:644-652 doi:https://doi.org/10.1038/nbt.1883
- Gracey A (2007) Interpreting physiological responses to environmental change through gene expression profiling. *J Exp Biol* 209:1584-1592 doi:10.1242/jeb.004333
- Griffith G, Fulton E, Richardson A (2011) Effects of fishing and acidification-related benthic mortality on the southeast Australian marine ecosystem. *Global Change Biology* 17:3058-3074 doi:10.1111/j.1365-2486.2011.02453.x
- Gruber N, Hauri C, Lachkar Z, Loher D, Frölicher T, Plattner G-K (2012) Rapid progression of ocean acidification in the California Current System. *Science* 337
- Guillaume AS, Monro K, Marshall DJ (2016) Transgenerational plasticity and environmental stress: do paternal effects act as a conduit or a buffer? *Functional Ecology* 30:1175-1184 doi:https://doi.org/10.1111/1365-2435.12604
- Gunderson A, Armstrong E, Stillman J (2016) Multiple stressors in a changing world: The need for an improved perspective on physiological responses to the dynamic marine

environment. *Annual Review of Marine Science* 8:357-378 doi:10.1146/annurevmarine-122414-033953

- Guo H et al. (2015) Phosphoproteomic network analysis in the sea urchin *Strongylocentrotus purpuratus* reveals new candidates in egg activation. *Proteomics* 15:4080-4095 doi:https://doi.org/10.1002/pmic.201500159
- Gurevich A, Saveliev V, Vyahhi N, Tesler G (2013) QUAST: quality assessment tool for genome assemblies. *Bioinformatics* 29:1072-1075
- Hagström BE, Lönning S (1967) Experimental studies of *Strongylocentrotus droebachiensis* and *S. pallidus*. *Sarsia* 29:165-176
- Hammer H, Hammer B, Watts S, Lawrence A, J L (2006) The effect of dietary protien and carbohydrate concentration on the biochemical composition and gametogenic condition of the sea urchin *Lytechinus variegatus*. J Exp Mar Biol Ecol 334:109-121
- Hammond LM, Hofmann GE (2010) Thermal tolerance of *Strongylocentrotus purpuratus* early life history stages: mortality, stress-induced gene expression and biogeographic patterns. *Marine Biology* 157:2677-2687 doi:https://doi.org/10.1007/s00227-010-1528-z
- Hauri C, Gruber N, Plattner G, Alin S, Feely R, Hales B, Wheeler P (2009) Ocean acidification in the California current system. *Oceanography* 22:61-71

Hendry AP (2016) Eco-evolutionary dynamics. Princeton University Press, Princeton, NJ

- Hentze MW, Kulozik AE (1999) A Perfect Message: RNA Surveillance and Nonsense-Mediated Decay. *Cell* 96:307-310
- Hettinger A et al. (2012) Persistent carry-over effects of planktonic exposure to ocean acidification in the Olympia oyster. *Ecology* 93:2758–2768

- Heyland A, Vue Z, Voolstra CR, Medina M, Moroz LL (2011) Developmental transcriptome of Aplysia californica. Journal of Experimental Zoology, Part B: Molecular and Developmental Evolution 0:113-134 doi:https://doi.org/10.1002/jez.b.21383
- Hoegh-Guldberg O, Bruno JF (2010) The impact of climate change on the world's marine ecosystems. *Science* 328:1523-1528 doi:10.1126/science.1189930
- Hoffmann AA, Sgro CM (2011) Climate change and evolutionary adaptation. *Nature* 470:479-485
- Hofmann G, Washburn L (2015) SBC LTER: Ocean: Time-series: Mid-water SeaFET and CO2 system chemistry at Mohawk Reef (MKO), ongoing since 2012-01-11. Santa Barbara Coastal LTER. doi:10.6073/pasta/826b170f29458104621aa9f0e36c8901
- Hofmann GE (2017) Ecological epigenetics in marine metazoans. *Frontiers in Marine Science* 4 doi:https://doi.org/10.3389/fmars.2017.00004
- Hofmann GE, Barry JP, Edmunds PJ, Gates RD, Hutchins DA, Klinger T, Sewell MA (2010)
 The effect of ocean acidification on calcifying organisms in marine ecosystems: An organism-to-ecosystem perspective. *Annual Review of Ecology, Evolution and Systematics* 41:127-147
- Hofmann GE et al. (2014) Exploring local adaptation and the ocean acidification seascape studies in the California Current Large Marine Ecosystem. *Biogeosciences* 11:1053-1064
- Hofmann GE, Washburn L (2018) SBC LTER: Ocean: Time-series: Mid-water SeaFET pH and CO2 system chemistry with surface and bottom Dissolved Oxygen at Mohawk Reef(MKO), ongoing since 2012-01-11. doi:doi:10.6073/pasta/7d5f084a03ea306540f357812e3a0e27

- Hoshijima U (2018) Invertebrate early life stages in the context of coastal pH and oxygen variability. University of California, Santa Barbara
- Hoshijima U, Hofmann GE (2019) Variability of seawater chemistry in a kelp forest
 environment is linked to *in situ* transgenerational effects in the purple sea urchin,
 Strongylocentrotus purpuratus. Frontiers in Marine Science 6
- Hoshijima U, Wong JM, Hofmann GE (2017) Additive effects of pCO2 and temperature on respiration rates of the Antarctic pteropod *Limacina helicina antarctica*. *Conservation Physiology* 5:cox064 doi:10.1093/conphys/cox064
- Hu Z-Z, Kumar A, Jha B, Zhu J, Huang B (2017) Persistence and predictions of the remarkable warm anomaly in the northeastern Pacific Ocean during 2014–16. *Journal* of Climate 30:689-702 doi:https://doi.org/10.1175/JCLI-D-16-0348.1
- Hughes TP et al. (2017) Global warming and recurrent mass bleaching of corals. 543 373-377
- IPCC (2013) Climate Change 2013: The Physical Science Basis. Contribution of Working Group I to the Fifth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, United Kindom and New York, NY, USA. doi:10.1017/CBO9781107415324
- Israel JW, Martik ML, Byrne M, Raff EC, Raff RA, McClay DR, Wray GA (2016) Comparative Developmental Transcriptomics Reveals Rewiring of a Highly Conserved Gene Regulatory Network during a Major Life History Switch in the Sea Urchin Genus *Heliocidaris*. *Plos Biology* 14:e1002391 doi:https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pbio.1002391

- Jablonka E, Raz G (2009) Transgenerational epigenetic inheritance: Prevalence, mechanisms, and implications for the study of heredity and evolution. *The Quarterly Review of Biology* 84:131-176
- Jasny B, Purnell B (2006) The glorious sea urchin. *Science* 314:938 doi:10.1126/science.314.5801.938
- Ji P et al. (2012) Characterization of Common Carp Transcriptome: Sequencing, *De Novo* Assembly, Annotation and Comparative Genomics. *PLoS One* 7:e35152
- Jo J et al. (2016) Comparative transcriptome analysis of three color variants of the sea cucumber *Apostichopus japonicus*. *Marine Genomics* 28:21-24
- Jones P et al. (2014) InterProScan 5: genome-scale protein function classification. *Bioinformatics* 30:1236-1240
- Jong-Westman M, Qian P-Y, March B, Carefoot T (1995) Artificial diets in sea urchin culture: effects of dietary protein level and other additives on egg quality, larval morphometrics, and larval survival in the green sea urchin, *Strongylocentrotus droebachiensis. Canadian Journal of Zoology* 73:2080-2090
- Kalvass PE (2000) Riding the rollercoaster: boom and decline in the California red sea urchin fishery. *Journal of Shellfish Research* 19:621-622
- Kanehisa M, Goto S (2000) KEGG: Kyoto Encyclopedia of Genes and Genomes. *Nucleic Acids Res* 28:27-30
- Kanehisa M, Goto S, Sato Y, Furumichi M, Tanabe M (2012) KEGG for integration and interpretation of large-scale molecular data sets. *Nucleic Acids Res* 40:D109–D114 doi:10.1093/nar/gkr988

- Kapsenberg L, Hofmann GE (2016) Ocean pH time-series and drivers of variability along the northern Channel Islands, California, USA. *Limnology and Oceanography* 61:953-968 doi:https://doi.org/10.1002/lno.10264
- Kapsenberg L, Okamoto D, Dutton J, Hofmann G (2017) Sensitivity of sea urchin fertilization to pH varies across a natural pH mosaic. *Ecol Evol* 7:1737-1750 doi:10.1002/ece3.2776
- Kato S, Schroeter SC (1985) Biology of the red sea urchin, *Strongylocentrotus franciscanus*, and its fishery in California. *Marine Fisheries Review* 47:1-20
- Keesing J, Hall K (1998) Review of harvests and status of world sea urchin fisheries points to opportunities for aquaculture. *Journal of Shellfish Research* 17:1597-1604
- Kelly M, Sanford E, Grosberg R (2011) Limited potential for adaptation to climate change in a broadly distributed marine crustacean. *Proceedings of the Royal Society B*
- Kelly MW, Padilla-Gamiño JL, Hofmann GE (2013) Natural variation and the capacity to adapt to ocean acidification in the keystone sea urchin *Strongylocentrotus purpuratus*. *Global Change Biology* 19:2536-2546 doi:https://doi.org/10.1111/gcb.12251
- Kelly MW, Pankey MS, DeBiasse MB, Plachetzki DC (2017) Adaptation to heat stress reduces phenotypic and transcriptional plasticity in a marine copepod. *Functional Ecology* 31:398-406 doi:https://doi.org/10.1111/1365-2435.12725
- Koweek DA et al. (2017) A year in the life of a central California kelp forest: physical and biological insights into biogeochemical variability. *Biogeosciences* 14:31-44 doi:https://doi.org/10.5194/bg-14-31-2017

- Kroeker K et al. (2013) Impacts of ocean acidification on marine organisms: quantifying sensitivities and interaction with warming. *Global Change Biology* 19:1884-1896 doi:10.1111/gcb.12179
- Kroeker K et al. (2016) Interacting environmental mosaics drive geographic variation in mussel performance and predation vulnerability. *Ecology Letters* 19 doi:10.1111/ele.12613
- Krueger F (2015) Trim Galore!: A wrapper tool around Cutadapt and FastQC to consistently apply quality and adapter trimming to FastQ files. Available at: www.bioinformatics.babraham.ac.uk/projects/trim_galore/,
- Kudtarkar P, Cameron RA (2017) Echinobase: an expanding resource for echinoderm genomic information. *Database* 2017:box074 doi:10.1093/database/bax074
- Kültz D (2003) Evolution of the cellular stress proteome: from monophyletic origin to ubiquitous function. *The Journal of Experimental Biology* 206:3119-3124
- Kurihara H (2008) Effects of CO₂-driven ocean acidification on the early developmental stages of invertebrates. *Marine Ecology Progress Series* 373
- Kurihara H, Shirayama Y (2004) Effects of increased atmospheric CO₂ on sea urchin early development. *Marine Ecology Progress Series* 274:161-169
- Lamare MD, Liddy M, Uthicke S (2016) *In situ* developmental responses of tropical sea urchin larvae to ocean acidification conditions at naturally elevated *p*CO2 vent sites. *Proceedings of the Royal Society B* 283:20161506
- Lane A, Campanati C, Dupont S, Thiyagarajan V (2015) Trans-generational responses to low pH depend on parental gender in a calcifying tubeworm. *Scientific Reports* 5 doi:10.1038/srep10847

- Langfelder P, Horvath S (2008) WGCNA: an R package for weighted correlation network analysis. *Bmc Bioinformatics* 9 doi:10.1186/1471-2105-9-559
- Langmead B, Salzberg SL (2012) Fast gapped-read alignment with Bowtie 2. *Nature Methods* 9:357-359

Larijani B, Hamati F, Kundu A, Chung G, Domart M-C, Collinson L, Poccia D (2014)
 Principle of duality in phospholipids: regulators of membrane morphology and
 dynamics. *Biochemical Society Transactions* 42:1335-1342
 doi:10.1042/BST20140224

- Le S, Josse J, Husson F (2008) FactoMineR: An R Package for Multivariate Analysis. Journal of Statistical Software 25:1-18
- Leighton D, Jones L, North W (1966) Ecological relationships between giant kelp and sea urchins in southern California. In: Young E, Maclachlan J (eds) Proceedings of the 5th international seaweed symposium. Pergamon Press, pp 141-153

Lenz PH, Roncalli V, Hassett RP, Wu L-S, Cieslack MC, Hartline DK, Christie AE (2014)
 De Novo Assembly of a Transcriptome for *Calanus finmarchicus* (Crustacea,
 Copepoda) – The Dominant Zooplankter of the North Atlantic Ocean. *PLoS One* 9:e88589

Lepage T, Gache C (1989) Purification and Characterization of the Sea Urchin Embryo Hatching Enzyme. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 264:4787-4793

Lessios HA (1987) Temporal and spatial variation in egg size of 13 Panamanian echinoids. *J Exp Mar Biol Ecol* 114:217-239
- Leung JYS, Connell SD, Russell BD (2017) Heatwaves diminish the survival of a subtidal gastropod through reduction in energy budget and depletion of energy reserves. *Scientific Reports* 7 doi:https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-017-16341-1
- Levis NA, Pfennig DW (2016) Evaluating 'plasticity-first' evolution in nature: Key criteria and empirical approaches. *Trends in Ecology & Evolution* 31:563-574 doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tree.2016.03.012
- Levitan D (1993) The importance of sperm limitation to the evolution of egg size in marine invertebrates. *The American Naturalist* 141:517-536
- Li B, Dewey CN (2011) RSEM: accurate transcript quantification from RNA-Seq data with or without a reference genome. *Bmc Bioinformatics* 12
- Liao X, Cheng L, Xu P, Lu G, Wachholtz M, Sun X, Chen S (2013) Transcriptome Analysis of Crucian Carp (*Carassius auratus*), an Important Aquaculture and Hypoxia-Tolerant Species. *PLoS One* 8:e62308

doi:https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0062308

Lindquist S (1986) The heat-shock response. Annual Review of Biochemistry 55:1151-1191

- Lockwood BL, Sanders JG, Somero GN (2010) Transcriptomic responses to heat stress in invasive and native blue mussels (genus *Mytilus*): molecular correlates of invasive success. *The Journal of Experimental Biology* 213:3548-3558
- Lueker T, Dickson A, Keeling C (2000) Ocean *p*CO₂ calculated from dissolved inorganic carbon, alkalinity, and equations for K₁ and K₂: validation based on laboratory measurements of CO₂ in gas and seawater at equilibrium. *Mar Chem* 70:105-119
- Lv J, Liu P, Gao B, Wang Y, Wang Z, Chen P, Li J (2014) Transcriptome Analysis of the *Portunus trituberculatus*: De Novo Assembly, Growth-Related Gene Identification

and Marker Discovery. PLoS One 9:e94055

doi:https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0094055

- Lykke-Andersen S, Jensen TH (2015) Nonsense-mediated mRNA-decay: an intricate machinery that shapes transcriptomes. *Nature Reviews Molecular Cell Biology* 16:665-677
- Marlow FL (2010) Maternal control of development in vertebrates vol 1. Colloquium Series on Developmental Biology, vol 1. Morgan & Claypool Life Sciences,
- Marsh AG, Manahan DT (1999) A method for accurate measurements of the respiration rates of marine invertebrate embryos and larvae. *Marine Ecology Progress Series* 184:1-10
- Marshall D (2008) Transgenerational plasticity in the sea: Context-dependent maternal effects across the life history. *Ecology* 89:418-427
- Marshall DJ, Bolton TF, Keough MJ (2003) Offspring Size Affects the Post-Metamorphic Performance of a Colonial Marine Invertebrate. *Ecology* 84:3131-3137
- Marshall DJ, Burgess SC, Connallon T (2016) Global change, life-history complexity and the potential for evolutionary rescue. *Evolutionary Applications* 9:1189-1201 doi:10.1111/eva.12396
- Marshall DJ, Keough MJ (2003) Variation in the dispersal potential of non-feeding invertebrate larvae: the desperate larva hypothesis and larval size. *Marine Ecology Progress Series* 255:145-153
- Martin S et al. (2011) Early development and molecular plasticity in the Mediterranean sea urchin *Paracentrotus lividus* exposed to CO₂-driven acidification. *The Journal of Experimental Biology* 214:1357-1368 doi:doi:10.1242/jeb.051169

- Matson P, Yu P, Sewell M, Hofmann G (2012) Development under elevated *p*CO₂ conditions does not affect lipid utilization and protein content in early life-history stages of the purple sea urchin, *Strongylocentrotus purpuratus*. *Biological Bulletin* 223:312-327
- McAlister JS, Moran AL (2012) Relationships among Egg Size, Composition, and Energy: A Comparative Study of Geminate Sea Urchins. *PLoS One* 7:e41599 doi:https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0041599
- McEdward L, Morgan K (2001) Interspecific relationships between egg size and the level of parental investment per offspring in echinoderms. *Biological Bulletin* 200:33-50
- McEdward LR (1986) Comparative morphometrics of echinoderm larvae. I. Some relationships between egg size and initial larval form in echinoids. *J Exp Mar Biol Ecol* 96:251-265
- McElroy DJ, Nguyen HD, Byrne M (2012) Respiratory response of the intertidal seastar *Parvulastra exigua* to contemporary and near-future pulses of warming and hypercapnia. *J Exp Mar Biol Ecol* 416-417:1-7 doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jembe.2012.02.003
- Mehrbach C, Culberson C, Hawley J, Pytkowicz R (1973) Measurement of the apparent dissociation constants of carbonic acid in seawater at atmospheric pressure. *Limnology and Oceanography* 18:897-907
- Melzner F et al. (2013) Future ocean acidification will be amplified by hypoxia in coastal habitats. *Marine Biology* 160
- Metzger DCH, Schulte PM (2016) Epigenomics in marine fishes. *Marine Genomics* 30:43-54 doi:http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.margen.2016.01.004

- Meyer E, Green AJ, Moore M, Manahan DT (2007) Food availability and physiological state of sea urchin larvae (*Strongylocentrotus purpuratus*). *Marine Biology* 152:179-191 doi:https://doi.org/10.1007/s00227-007-0672-6
- Miles H, Widdicombe S, Spicer JI, Hall-Spencer J (2007) Effects of anthropogenic seawater acidification on acid–base balance in the sea urchin *Psammechinus miliaris*. *Mar Pollut Bull* 54:89-96 doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.marpolbul.2006.09.021
- Minokawa T, Wikramanayake AH, Davidson EH (2005) *cis*-Regulatory inputs of the *wnt8* gene in the sea urchin endomesoderm network. *Developmental Biology* 288:545-558
- Mishima Y, Tomari Y (2016) Codon Usage and 30 UTR Length Determine Maternal mRNA Stability in Zebrafish. *Molecular Cell* 61:874-885

Moore A (1943) Maternal and paternal inheritance in the plutei of hybrids of the sea urchins *Strongylocentrotus purpuratus* and *Strongylocentrotus franciscanus*. *The Journal of Experimental Zoology* 94:211-228

- Moran A, Emlet R (2001) Offspring size and performance in variable environments: Field studies on a marine snail. *Ecology* 82:1597-1612
- Moran AL, McAlister JS (2009) Egg size as a life history character of marine invertebrates: Is it all it's cracked up to be? *Biological Bulletin* 216:226-242
- Mousseau TA, Fox CW (1998) The adaptive significance of maternal effects. *Trends in Ecology & Evolution* 13:403-407
- Moya A et al. (2012) Whole transcriptome analysis of the coral *Acropora millepora* reveals complex responses to CO₂-driven acidification during the initiation of calcification. *Molecular Ecology* 21:2440-2454 doi:10.1111/j.1365-294X.2012.05554.x

- Munari M, Matozzo V, Marin M (2011) Combined effects of temperature and salinity on functional responses of haemocytes and survival in air of the clam *Ruditapes philippinarum*. *Fish & Shellfish Immunology* 30:1024-1030
- Munday P (2014) Transgenerational acclimation of fishes to climate change and ocean acidification. *F1000 Prime Reports* 6
- Munday PL, Warner RR, Monro K, Pandolfi JM, Marshall DJ (2013b) Predicting evolutionary responses to climate change in the sea. *Ecology Letters* 16:1488-1500
- Murchison EP, Stein P, Xuan Z, Pan H, Zhang MQ, Schultz RM, Hannon GJ (2007). *Genes* & Development 21:682-693
- Murray C, Malvezzi A, Gobler C, Baumann H (2014) Offspring sensitivity to ocean acidification changes seasonally in a coastal marine fish. *Marine Ecology Progress Series* 504:1-11
- Nakamura M, Ohki S, Suzuki A, Sakai K (2011) Coral larvae under ocean acidification: Survival, metabolism, and metamorphosis. *PLoS One* 6
- Newell RC, Branch GM (1980) The influence of temperature on the maintenance of metabolic energy balance in marine invertebrates. *Advances in Marine Biology* 17:329-396
- Nguyen H, Doo S, Soars N, Byrne M (2012) Noncalcifying larvae in a changing ocean: warming, not acidification/hypercapnia, is the dominant stressor on development of the sea star *Meridiastra calcar*. *Global Change Biology* 18:2466-2476 doi:10.1111/j.1365-2486.2012.02714.x

- O'Donnell M, Hammond L, Hofmann G (2009) Predicted impact of ocean acidification on a marine invertebrate: elevated CO₂ alters response to thermal stress in sea urchin larvae. *Marine Biology* 156:439-446
- O'Connor MI, Bruno JF, Gaines SD, Halpern BS, Lester SE, Kinlan BP, Weiss JM (2007) Temperature control of larval dispersal and the implications for marine ecology, evolution, and conservation. *PNAS* 104:1266-1271 doi:www.pnas.org/cgi/doi/10.1073/pnas.0603422104
- Okada-Katsuhata Y, Yamashita A, Kutsuzawa K, Izumi N, Hirahara F, Ohno S (2012) Nand C-terminal Upf1 phosphorylations create binding platforms for SMG-6 and SMG-5:SMG-7 during NMD. *Nucleic Acids Res* 40:1251-1266 doi:https://doi.org/10.1093/nar/gkr791
- Oliver ECJ et al. (2018) Longer and more frequent marine heatwaves over the past century. *Nature Communications* 9 doi:https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-018-03732-9
- Orr J et al. (2005) Anthropogenic ocean acidification over the twenty-first century and its impact on calcifying organisms. *Nature* 437:681-686 doi:10.1038/nature04095
- Padilla-Gamiño J, Kelley M, Evans T, Hofmann G (2013) Temperature and CO₂ additively regulate physiology, morphology and genomic responses of larval sea urchins, *Strongylocentrotus purpuratus. Proceedings of the Royal Society B* 280 doi:https://doi.org/10.1098/rspb.2013.0155
- Pan T-CF, Applebaum SL, Manahan DT (2015) Experimental ocean acidification alters the allocation of metabolic energy. *PNAS* 112:4696-4701

- Parker L, O'Connor W, Raftos D, Pörtner H-O, Ross P (2015) Persistence of positive carryover effects in the oyster, *Saccostrea glomerata*, following transgenerational exposure to ocean acidification. *PLoS One* 10 doi:10.1371/journal.pone.013227
- Parrish C (1987) Separation of aquatic lipid classes by chromarod thin-layer chromatography with measurement by Iatroscan flame ionization detection. *Canadian Journal of Fisheries and Aquatic Sciences* 44:722-731 doi:https://doi.org/10.1139/f87-087
- Parrish C (1999) Determination of total lipid, lipid classes, and fatty acids in aquatic samples.In: Arts MC (ed) *Lipids in Freshwater Ecosystems*. Springer, New York, pp 4-20
- Pearse J (2006) Ecological role of purple sea urchins. *Science* 314:940-941 doi:10.1126/science.1131888
- Pecorino D, Lamare MD, Barker MF, Byrne M (2013) How does embryonic and larval thermal tolerance contribute to the distribution of the sea urchin *Centrostephanus rodgersii* (Diadematidae) in New Zealand? *J Exp Mar Biol Ecol* 445:120-128
- Pennington JT, Chavez FP (2000) Seasonal #uctuations of temperature, salinity, nitrate, chlorophyll and primary production at station H3/M1 over 1989}1996 in Monterey Bay, California. *Deep-Sea Research II* 47:947-973
- Pereira RJ, Sasaki MC, Burton RS (2017) Adaptation to a latitudinal thermal gradient within a widespread copepod species: the contributions of genetic divergence and phenotypic plasticity. *Proceedings of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences* 284 doi:https://doi.org/10.1098/rspb.2017.0236
- Pespeni M, Chan F, Menge B, Palumbi S (2013a) Signs of adaptation to local pH conditions across an environmental mosaic in the California Current Ecosystem. *Integrative and Comparative Biology* 53:857-870

- Pespeni M et al. (2013b) Evolutionary change during experimental ocean acidification. *PNAS* 110:6937-6924
- Peter IS, Davidson EH (2010) The endoderm gene regulatory network in sea urchin embryos up to mid-blastula stage. *Developmental Biology* 340:188-199 doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ydbio.2009.10.037
- Peterson KJ, Cameron RA, Tagawa K, Satoh N, Davidson EH (1999) A comparative molecular approach to mesodermal patterning in basal deuterostomes: the expression pattern of *Brachyury* in the enteropneust hemichordate *Ptychodera flava*. *Development* 126:85-95
- Pettersen AK, White CR, Bryson-Richardson RJ, Marshall DJ (2019) Linking life-history theory and metabolic theory explains the offspring size-temperature relationship. *Ecology Letters* doi:https://doi.org/10.1111/ele.13213
- Pimentel MS, Trübenbach K, Faleiro F, Boavida-Portugal J, Repolho T, Rosa R (2012) Impact of ocean warming on the early ontogeny of cephalopods: a metabolic approach. *Marine Biology* 159:2051-2059 doi:10.1007/s00227-012-1991-9
- Pörtner H-O (2008) cosystem effects of ocean acidification in times of ocean warming: a physiologist's view. *Marine Ecology Progress Series* 373:203-217 doi:doi: 10.3354/meps07768
- Prowse TAA, Sewell MA, Byrne M (2008) Fuels for development: evolution of maternal provisioning in asterinid sea stars. *Marine Biology* 153:337-349 doi:https://doi.org/10.1007/s00227-007-0809-7

- Przeslawski R, Byrne M, Mellin C (2015) A review and meta-analysis of the effects of multiple abiotic stressors on marine embryos and larvae. *Global Change Biology* 21:2122-2140 doi:https://doi.org/10.1111/gcb.12833
- Pulak R, Anderson P (1993) mRNA surveillance by the *Caenorhabditis elegans smg* genes. *Genes & Development* 7:1885-1897

Putnam HM, Davidson JM, Gates RD (2016) Ocean acidification influences host DNA methylation and phenotypic plasticity in environmentally susceptible corals. *Evolutionary Applications* 9:1165-1178

- Putnam HM, Gates RD (2015) Preconditioning in the reef-building coral *Pocillopora damicornis* and the potential for trans-generational acclimatization in coral larvae under future climate change conditions. *The Journal of Experimental Biology* 218:2365-2372 doi:https://doi.org/10.1242/jeb.123018
- Quinn JF, Wing SR, Botsford LW (1993) Harvest refugia in marine invertebrate fisheries:
 Models and applications to the red sea urchin, *Strongylocentrotus franciscanus*.
 American Zoologist 33:537-550
- Ransick A, Davidson EH (2006) *cis*-regulatory processing of Notch signaling input to the sea urchin *glial cells missing* gene during mesoderm specification. *Developmental Biology* 297:587-602
- Ransick A, Rast JP, Minokawa T, Calestani C, Davidson EH (2002) New Early Zygotic
 Regulators Expressed in Endomesoderm of Sea Urchin Embryos Discovered by
 Differential Array Hybridization. *Developmental Biology* 246:132-147
 doi:https://doi.org/10.1006/dbio.2002.0607

- Rast JP, Cameron RA, Poustka AJ, Davidson EH (2002) *brachyury* Target Genes in the Early Sea Urchin Embryo Isolated by Differential Macroarray Screening. *Developmental Biology* 246:191-208 doi:https://doi.org/10.1006/dbio.2002.0654
- Reed TE, Waples RS, Schindler DE, Hard JJ, Kinnison MT (2010) Phenotypic plasticity and population viability: the importance of environmental predictability. *Proceedings of the Royal Society B* 277:3391-3400 doi:https://doi.org/10.1098/rspb.2010.0771
- Reusch TB, Wood TE (2007) Molecular ecology of global change. *Molecular Ecology* 16:3973-3992 doi:https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-294X.2007.03454.x
- Reusch TBH (2014) Climate change in the oceans: evolutionary versus phenotypically plastic responses of marine animals and plants. *Evolutionary Applications* 7:104-122 doi:https://doi.org/10.1111/eva.12109
- Reuter KE, Lotterhos KE, Crim RN, Thompson CA, Harley CDG (2011) Elevated pCO₂ increases sperm limitation and risk of polyspermy in the red sea urchin *Strongylocentrotus franciscanus. Global Change Biology* 17:163-171 doi:doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2486.2010.02216.x
- Ritchie M, Phipson B, Wu D, Hu Y, Law C, Shi W, Smyth G (2015) *limma* powers differential expression analyses for RNA-sequencing and microarray studies. *Nucleic Acids Res* 43:e47

Rivest EB, O'Brien M, Kapsenberg L, Gotschalk CC, Blanchette CA, Hoshijima U, Hofmann GE (2016) Beyond the benchtop and the benthos: Dataset management planning and design for time series of ocean carbonate chemistry associated with Durafet[®]-based pH sensors. *Ecological Informatics* 36:209-220 doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecoinf.2016.08.005

- Robbins L, Hansen M, Kleypas J, Meylan S (2010) CO2calc—A user-friendly seawater carbon calculator for Windows, Max OS X, and iOS (iPhone). US Geological Survey Open-File Report:17
- Roberts SB, Gavery MR (2012) Is there a relationship between DNA methylation and phenotypic plasticity in invertebrates? *Frontiers in Physiology* 2 doi:10.3389/fphys.2011.00116
- Robertson G et al. (2010) *De novo* assembly and analysis of RNA-seq data. *Nature Methods* 7:909-912
- Robinson GK (1991) That BLUP is a good thing: The estimation of random effects. *Statistical Science* 6:15-51
- Robinson MD, Oshlack A (2010) A scaling normalization method for differential expression analysis of RNA-seq data. *Genome Biol* 11:R25
- Rodriguez-Casariego JA et al. (2018) Coral epigenetic responses to nutrient stress: Histone H2A.X phosphorylation dynamics and DNA methylation in the staghorn coral *Acropora cervicornis. Ecol Evol* 8:12193-12207
- Rogers-Bennett L (2007) The ecology of *Strongylocentrotus franciscanus* and *Strongylocentrotus purpuratus*. *Developments in Aquaculture and Fisheries Science* 37:393-425
- Rogers-Bennett L (2013) Strongylocentrotus franciscanus and Strongylocentrotus
 purpuratus. In: Lawrence JM (ed) Sea Urchins: Biology and Ecology, vol 38.
 Developments in Aquaculture and Fisheries Science. pp 413-435
- Rosa R et al. (2014) Differential impacts of ocean acidification and warming on winter and summer progeny of a coastal squid *Loligo vulgaris*. *J Exp Biol* 217:518-525

- Ross PM, Parker L, Byrne M (2016) Transgenerational responses of molluscs and echinoderms to changing ocean conditions. *ICES Journal of Marine Science* 73:537-549 doi:https://doi.org/10.1093/icesjms/fsv254
- Ruderman JV, Schmidt MR (1981) RNA Transcription and Translation in Sea Urchin Oocytes and Eggs. *Developmental Biology* 81:220-228 doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/0012-1606(81)90285-2
- Runcie D, Dorey N, Garfield D, Stumpp M, Dupont S, Wray G (2016) Genomic characterization of the evolutionary potential of the sea urchin *Strongylocentrotus droebachiensis* facing ocean acidification. *Genome Biology and Evolution* 8:3672-3684 doi:10.1093/gbe/evw272
- Runcie D, Garfield D, Babbitt C, Wygoda J, Mukherjee S, Wray G (2012) Genetics of gene expression responses to temperature stress in a sea urchin gene network. *Molecular Ecology* 21 doi:10.1111/j.1365-294X.2012.05717.x.
- Salinas S, Munch S (2012) Thermal legacies: transgenerational effects of temperature on growth in a vertebrate. *Ecology Letters* 15:159-163
- Salisbury J, Green M, Hunt C, Campbell J (2008) Coastal Acidification by Rivers: A Threat to Shellfish? *Eos, Transactions, American Geophysical Union* 89:513-528
- Sanford E, Kelly MW (2011) Local Adaptation in Marine Invertebrates. *Annual Review of Marine Science* 3:509-535 doi:https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-marine-120709-142756
- Sanford E, Sones JL, García-Reyes M, Goddard JHR (2019) Widespread shifts in the coastal biota of northern California during the 2014–2016 marine heatwaves. *Scientific Reports* 9 doi:https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-019-40784-3

Sapan CV, Lundblad RL, Price NC (1999) Colorimetric protein assay techniques. Biotechnology and Applied Biochemistry 29:99-108

- Sato KN, Powell J, Rudie D, Levin LA (2018) Evaluating the promise and pitfalls of a potential climate change–tolerant sea urchin fishery in southern California. *ICES Journal of Marine Science* 75:1029-1041 doi:https://doi.org/10.1093/icesjms/fsx225
- Schulz MH, Zerbino DR, Vingron M, Birney E (2012) Oases: Robust de novo RNA-seq assembly across the dynamic range of expression levels. *Bioinformatics* 28:1086-1092 doi:https://doi.org/10.1093/bioinformatics/bts094
- Schunter C, Welch M, Nilsson G, Rummer J, Munday P, Ravasi T (2018) An interplay between plasticity and parental phenotype determines impacts of ocean acidification on a reef fish. *Nature Ecology & Evolution* 2:334-342 doi:10.1038/s41559-017-0428-8
- Schunter C et al. (2016) Molecular signatures of transgenerational response to ocean acidification in a species of reef fish. *Nature Climate Change* 6:1014-1018 doi:10.1038/NCLIMATE3087
- Schwander T, Leimar O (2011) Genes as leaders and followers in evolution. *Trends in Ecology and Evolution* 26:143-151 doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tree.2010.12.010
- Seneca FO, Palumbi S (2015) The role of transcriptome resilience in resistance of corals to bleaching. *Molecular Ecology* 24:1467–1484
- Sewell M (2005) Utilization of lipids during early development of the sea urchin *Evechinus chloroticus*. *Marine Ecology Progress Series* 304:133-142

- Shama L (2015) Bet hedging in a warming ocean: predictability of maternal environment shapes offspring size variation in marine sticklebacks. *Global Change Biology* 21:4387-4400 doi:https://doi.org/10.1111/gcb.13041
- Shama L, Mark F, Strobel A, Lokmer A, John U, Wegner K (2016) Transgenerational effects persist down the maternal line in marine sticklebacks: gene expression matches physiology in a warming ocean. *Evolutionary Applications* 9:1096-1111 doi:10.1111/eva.12370
- Shama L, Strobel A, Mark F, Wegner K (2014) Transgenerational plasticity in marine sticklebacks: maternal effects mediate impacts of a warming ocean. *Functional Ecology* 28:1482-1493
- Shama L, Wegner K (2014) Grandparental effects in marine sticklebacks: transgenerational plasticity across multiple generations. *J Evolution Biol* 27:2297-2307 doi:https://doi.org/10.1111/jeb.12490
- Shandala T, Kortschak RD, Gregory S, Saint R (1999) The *Drosophila dead ringer* gene is required for early embryonic patterning through regulation of *argos* and *buttonhead* expression. *Development* 126:4341-4349
- Sheppard Brennand H, Soars N, Dworjanyn S, Davis A, Byrne M (2010) Impact of ocean warming and ocean acidification on larval development and calcification in the sea urchin *Tripneustes gratilla*. *PLoS One* 5

doi:https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0011372

Shier AF (2007) The Maternal-Zygotic Transition: Death and Birth of RNAs. *Science* 316:406-407 doi:https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1140693

Shilling F, Manahan D (1990) Energetics of early development for the sea urchins Strongylocentrotus purpuratus and Lytechinus pictus and the crustacean Artemia sp. Marine Biology 106:119-127

- Simão FA, Waterhouse RM, Ioannidis P, Kriventseva EV, Zdobnov EM (2015) BUSCO: assessing genome assembly and annotation completeness with single-copy orthologs. *Bioinformatics* 31:3210–3212
- Smith CC, Fretwell SD (1974) The Optimal Balance between Size and Number of Offspring. *The American Naturalist* 108:499-506
- Sodergren E et al. (2006) The genome of the sea urchin *Strongylocentrous purpuratus*. *Science* 314:941-952
- Somero G (2010) The physiology of climate change: how potentials for acclimatization and genetic adaptation will determine 'winners' and 'losers'. *The Journal of Experimental Biology* 213:912-920
- Somero GN (2012) The Physiology of Global Change: Linking Pattern to Mechanisms. *Annual Review of Marine Science* 4:39-61
- Souza CA, Murphy N, Strugnell JM (2018) De novo transcriptome assembly and functional annotation of the southern rock lobster (*Jasus edwardsii*). *Marine Genomics* 42:58-62
- Stapley J et al. (2010) Adaptation Genomics: the next generation. *Trends in Ecology & Evolution* 25:705-712 doi:10.1016/j.tree.2010.09.002

Strader ME, Wong JM, Kozal LC, Leach TS, Hofmann GE (2019) Parental environments alter DNA methylation in offspring of the purple sea urchin, *Strongylocentrotus purpuratus*. *J Exp Mar Biol Ecol* 517:54-64 doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jembe.2019.03.002

- Strathmann MF (1987) Reproduction and Development of Marine Invertebrates of the Northern Pacific Coast. University of Washington Press, USA
- Strathmann R (1985) Feeding and nonfeeding larval development and life-history evolution in marine invertebrates. *Annu Rev Ecol Syst* 16:339-361
- Stumpp M, Dupont S, Thorndyke M, Melzner F (2011a) CO₂ induced seawater acidification impacts sea urchin larval development II: Gene expression patterns in pluteus larvae.
 Comparative Biochemistry and Physiology Part A: Molecular & Integrative Physiology 160:320-330
- Stumpp M et al. (2012) Acidified seawater impacts sea urchin larvae pH regulatory systems relevant for calcification. *PNAS* 109:18192-18197
- Stumpp M, Wren J, Melzner F, Thorndyke M, Dupont S (2011b) CO₂ induced seawater acidification impacts sea urchin larval development I: Elevated metabolic rates decrease scope for growth and induce developmental delay. *Comparative Biochemistry and Physiology, Part A: Molecular & Integrative Physiology* 160:331-340
- Suarez-Ulloa V, Gonzalez-Romero R, Eirin-Lopez J (2015) Environmental epigenetics: A promising venue for developing next-generation pollution biomonitoring tools in marine invertebrates. *Mar Pollut Bull* 98:5-13 doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.marpolbul.2015.06.020

Suckling C et al. (2014) Experimental influence of pH on the early life-stages of sea urchins II: increasing parental exposure times gives rise to different responses. *Invertebr Reprod Dev* 58:161-175

- Suckling C, Clark M, Richard J, Morley S, Torne M, Harper E, Peck L (2015) Adult acclimation to combined temperature and pH stressors significantly enhances reproductive outcomes compared to short-term exposures. *Journal of Animal Ecology* 84:773-784 doi:10.1111/1365-2656.12316
- Sultan S (2017) Developmental plasticity: re-conceiving the genotype. *Interface Focus* 7 doi:10.1098/rsfs.2017.0009
- Sunday JM, Crim RN, Harley CDG, Hart MW (2011) Quantifying Rates of Evolutionary Adaptation in Response to Ocean Acidification. *PLOS ONE* 6:e22881
- Tadros W et al. (2007) SMAUG Is a Major Regulator of Maternal mRNA Destabilization in *Drosophila* and Its Translation Is Activated by the PAN GU Kinase. *Developmental Cell* 12:143-155
- Tadros W, Lipshitz HD (2009) The maternal-to-zygotic transition: a play in two acts. *Development* 136:3033-3042 doi:https://doi.org/10.1242/dev.033183
- Tajima K, Hirano T, Shimizu M, Ezura Y (1997) Isolation and pathogenicity of the causative bacterium of spotting disease of sea urchin *Strongylocentrotus intermedius*. *Fisheries Science* 63:249-252
- Thompson R (1983) The relationship between food ration and reproductive effort in the green sea urchin, *Strongylocentrotus droebachiensis*. *Oecologia* 56:50-57
- Thor P, Dupont S (2015) Transgenerational effects alleviate severe fecundity loss during ocean acidification in a ubiquitous planktonic copepod. *Global Change Biology* 21:2261-2271 doi:10.1111/gcb.12815
- Tian K, Lou F, Gao T, Zhou Y, Miao Z, Han Z (2018) *De novo* assembly and annotation of the whole transcriptome of *Sepiella maindroni*. *Marine Genomics* 38:13-16

- Todgham A, Hofmann G (2009) Transcriptomic response of sea urchin larvae *Strongylocentrotus purpuratus* to CO₂-driven seawater acidification. *J Exp Biol* 212:2579-2594 doi:10.1242/jeb.032540
- Tu Q, Cameron A, Davidson EH (2014) Quantitative developmental transcriptomes of the sea urchin *Strongylocentrotus purpuratus*. *Developmental Biology* 385:160-167
- Tu Q, Cameron A, Worley KC, Gibbs RA, Davidson EH (2012) Gene structure in the sea urchin *Strongylocentrotus purpuratus* based on transcriptome analysis. *Genome Res* 22:2079-2087
- Ummenhofer CC, Meehl GA (2017) Extreme weather and climate events with ecological relevance: a review. *Philos T R Soc B* 372:20160135 doi:http://dx.doi.org/10.1098/rstb.2016.0135
- Uthicke S, Liddy M, Nguyen HD, Byrne M (2014) Interactive effects of near-future temperature increase and ocean acidification on physiology and gonad development in adult Pacific sea urchin, *Echinometra* sp. *A. Coral Reefs* 33:831-845
- Uthicke S et al. (2013) Impacts of Ocean Acidification on Early Life-History Stages and Settlement of the Coral-Eating Sea Star *Acanthaster planci*. *PLOS ONE* 8:e82938 doi:https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0082938
- Utting S, Millican P (1997) Techniques for the hatchery conditioning of bivalve brookstocks and the subsequent effect on egg quality and larval viability. *Aquaculture* 155:45-54
- Valenzuela-Quiñonez F (2016) How fisheries management can benefit from genomics? Briefings in Functional Genomics 15:352-357

- van Oppen MJH, Oliver JK, Putnam HM, Gates RD (2015) Building coral reef resilience through assisted evolution. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* 112:2307-2313 doi:https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1422301112
- Vargas CA et al. (2017) Species-specific responses to ocean acidification should account for local adaptation and adaptive plasticity. *Nature Ecology & Evolution* 1:0084 doi:https://doi.org/10.1038/s41559-017-0084
- Vehmaa A, Brutemark A, Engström-Öst J (2012) Maternal Effects May Act as an Adaptation Mechanism for Copepods Facing pH and Temperature Changes. *PLOS ONE* 7:e48538 doi:https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0048538
- Veilleux H et al. (2015) Molecular processes of transgenerational acclimation to a warming ocean. *Nature Climate Change* 5:1074-1078 doi:10.1038/NCLIMATE2724
- Venables WN, Ripley BD (2002) Modern Applied Statistics with S. Fourth edn. Springer, New York
- Verhoeven KJ, Vonholdt BM, Sork VL (2016) Epigenetics in ecology and evolution: what we know and what we need to know. *Molecular Ecology* 25:1631-1638 doi:10.1111/mec.13617
- Villinski JT, Villinski JC, Byrne M, Raff RA (2002) Convergent maternal provisioning and life-history evolution in echinoderms. *Evolution* 56:1764-1775
- Voolstra CR, Schnetzer J, Peshkin L, Randall CJ, Szmant AM, Medina M (2009) Effects of temperature on gene expression in embryos of the coral *Montastraea faveolata*. *Bmc Genomics* 10 doi:https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2164-10-627

- Walder RY, Langtimm CJ, Chatterjee R, Walder JA (1983) Cloning of the *MspI* modification enzyme. The site of modification and its effects on cleavage by *MspI* and *HpaII*. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* 258:1235-1241
- Wang Y, Medvid R, Melton C, Jaenisch R, Blelloch R (2007) DGCR8 is essential for microRNA biogenesis and silencing of embryonic stem cell self-renewal. *Nature Genetics* 39:380-385
- Wei Z, Angerer R, Angerer L (2006) A database of mRNA expression patterns for the sea urchin embryo. *Developmental Biology* 300:476-484 doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ydbio.2006.08.034
- Wenne R, Boudry P, Hemmer-Hansen J, Lubieniecki KP, Was A, Kause A (2007) What role for genomics in fisheries management and aquaculture? *Aquatic Living Resources* 20:241-255
- West-Eberhard M (2005) Developmental plasticity and the origin of species differences. *PNAS* 102:6543-6549 doi:10.1073/pnas.0501844102
- Whitley D, Goldberg SP, Jordan WD (1999) Heat shock proteins: A review of the molecular chaperones. *Journal of Vascular Surgery* 29:748-751
- Widdicombe S, Spicer JI (2008) Predicting the impact of ocean acidification on benthic biodiversity: What can animal physiology tell us? *J Exp Mar Biol Ecol* 366:187-197 doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jembe.2008.07.024
- Wikramanayake AH, Peterson R, Chen J, Huang L, Bince JM, McClay DR, Klein WH
 (2004) Nuclear β -Catenin-Dependent Wnt8 Signaling in Vegetal Cells of the Early
 Sea Urchin Embryo Regulates Gastrulation and Differentiation of Endoderm and
 Mesodermal Cell Lineages. *Genesis* 39:194-205

Wolpert L (1992) Gastrulation and the evolution of development. Development 116:7-13

- Wong JM, Gaitán-Espitia JD, Hofmann GE (2019a) Transcriptional profiles of early stage red sea urchins (*Mesocentrotus franciscanus*) reveal differential regulation of gene expression across development. *Marine Genomics* doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.margen.2019.05.007
- Wong JM, Johnson KM, Kelly MW, Hofmann GE (2018) Transcriptomics reveal transgenerational effects in purple sea urchin embryos: Adult acclimation to upwelling conditions alters the response of their progeny to differential *p*CO₂ levels.
 Molecular Ecology 27:1120-1137 doi:https://doi.org/10.1111/mec.14503
- Wong JM, Kozal LC, Leach TS, Hoshijima U, Hofmann GE (2019b) Transgenerational effects in an ecological context: Conditioning of adult sea urchins to upwelling conditions alters maternal provisioning and progeny phenotype. *J Exp Mar Biol Ecol* 571:65-77 doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jembe.2019.04.006
- Wootton J, Pfister C, Forester J (2008) Dynamic patterns and ecological impacts of declining ocean pH in a high-resolution multi-year dataset. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Science* 105:18848-18853
- Wray GA, Raff RA (1991a) The evolution of developmental strategy in marine invertebrates. *Trends in Ecology & Evolution* 6:45-50
- Wray GA, Raff RA (1991b) Rapid evolution of gastrulation mechanisms in a sea urchin with lecithotrophic larvae. *Evolution* 45:1741-1750
- Xie Y et al. (2014) SOAPdenovo-Trans: *de novo* transcriptome assembly with short RNA-Seq reads. *Bioinformatics* 30:1660-1666

- Yamashita A et al. (2009) SMG-8 and SMG-9, two novel subunits of the SMG-1 complex, regulate remodeling of the mRNA surveillance complex during nonsense-mediated mRNA decay. *Genes & Development* 23:1091-1105
- Yu P, Matson P, Martz T, Hofmann G (2011) The ocean acidification seascape and its relationship to the performance of calcifying marine invertebrates: Laboratory experiments on the development of urchin larvae framed by environmentally-relevant pCO₂/pH. *J Exp Mar Biol Ecol* 400:288-295
- Zeng V, Villanueva KE, Ewen-Campen BS, Alwes F, Browne WE, Extavour CG (2011) *De novo* assembly and characterization of a maternal and developmental transcriptome for the emerging model crustacean *Parhyale hawaiensis*. *Bmc Genomics* 12 doi:https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2164-12-581
- Zerbino DR, Birney E (2008) Velvet: algorithms for de novo short read assembly using de Bruijn graphs. *Genome Res* 18:821-829
- Zhao X, Yu H, Kong L, Li Q (2012) Transcriptomic Responses to Salinity Stress in the Pacific Oyster *Crassostrea gigas*. *PLoS One* 7:e46244
- Zhou S, Campbell T, Stone E, Mackay T, Anholt R (2012) Phenotypic plasticity of the Drosophila transcriptome. PLoS Genetics 8:e1002593
- Zippay M, Hofmann G (2010) Effect of pH on gene expression and thermal tolerance of early life history stages of red abalone (*Haliotis rufescens*). Journal of Shellfish Research 29:429-439